### CONJUGATED LINOLEIC ACID (CLA) IN LIVER AND ADIPOSE METABOLISM: Effects on insulin resistance, adiposity, lipidemia and hepatic steatosis in *fa/fa* and lean Zucker rats

Bу

Amy Dianne Noto

A thesis submitted to the Department of Human Nutritional Sciences In partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of Master of Science

> Department of Human Nutritional Sciences University of Manitoba Winnipeg, Manitoba, Canada

> > © Amy Dianne Noto, 2004

#### THE UNIVERSITY OF MANITOBA

#### FACULTY OF GRADUATE STUDIES \*\*\*\*\* COPYRIGHT PERMISSION

#### CONJUGATED LINOLEIC ACID (CLA) IN LIVER AND ADIPOSE METABOLISM: Effects on insulin resistance, adiposity, lipidemia and hepatic steatosis In *fa/fa* and lean Zucker rats

BY

**Amy Dianne Noto** 

A Thesis/Practicum submitted to the Faculty of Graduate Studies of The University of

Manitoba in partial fulfillment of the requirement of the degree

**Master Of Science** 

Amy Dianne Noto © 2004

Permission has been granted to the Library of the University of Manitoba to lend or sell copies of this thesis/practicum, to the National Library of Canada to microfilm this thesis and to lend or sell copies of the film, and to University Microfilms Inc. to publish an abstract of this thesis/practicum.

This reproduction or copy of this thesis has been made available by authority of the copyright owner solely for the purpose of private study and research, and may only be reproduced and copied as permitted by copyright laws or with express written authorization from the copyright owner. I hereby declare that I am the sole author of this thesis.

I authorize the University of Manitoba to lend this thesis to other institutions or individuals for the purpose of scholarly research.

Amy Noto

I further authorize the University of Manitoba to reproduce this thesis by photocopying or other means in total or in part, at the request of other institutions or individuals for the purpose of scholarly research.

Amy Noto

#### ABSTRACT

# CONJUGATED LINOLEIC ACID (CLA) IN LIVER AND ADIPOSE METABOLISM: Effects on insulin resistance, adiposity, lipidemia and hepatic steatosis in *fa/fa* and lean Zucker rats

#### Amy Noto, MSc. Thesis, Department of Human Nutritional Sciences

Insulin resistance, obesity and non-alcoholic fatty liver disease are strongly interrelated conditions. In insulin-resistant rat models, dietary CLA improves insulin sensitivity and reduces lipid accumulation in adipose and liver tissue, however, contrasting data exists in other models.

It is hypothesized that CLA may act through peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor (PPAR)-, sterol regulatory binding element (SREBP)-, and/or adipocytokinemediated mechanisms. The objective of the study presented in this thesis was to determine the effects of an eight week intervention with CLA diet (1.5% CLA + 7% soybean oil) versus control diet (8.5% soybean oil) in six-week old *fa/fa* and lean Zucker rats with regard to insulin sensitivity, adiposity, adipose fatty acid composition, circulating adipocytokines, lipidemia, hepatic steatosis, liver fatty acid composition, liver fatty acid oxidation (acyl coA oxidase; ACO mRNA) and synthesis (acetyl coA carboxylase; ACC mRNA), and liver function.

As expected, only the fa/fa genotype displayed obesity, hyperleptinemia, insulin resistance, hepatic steatosis and hyperlipidemia. The fa/fa genotype had different fatty acid profiles in liver and adipose triacylglycerols and phospholipids that suggested reduced fatty acid elongation compared to the lean genotype. Additionally, the fa/fa genotype had greater fasting serum haptoglobin and alanine aminotransferase compared to the lean genotype.

Within the *fa/fa* genotype, CLA-fed rats displayed greater visceral adiposity, attenuated hyperleptinemia, improved insulin sensitivity and ameliorated hepatic steatosis compared to the control-fed rats. Concomitant with these observations CLA-fed *fa/fa* rats had altered fatty acid profiles in adipose and liver triacylglycerols and liver phospholipids but not in adipose phospholipids, suggesting altered expression and/or activity of desaturation, elongation and/or peroxisomal  $\beta$ -oxidation enzymes in these tissues. The CLA-fed *fa/fa* rats also had lower fasting serum haptoglobin and alanine aminotransferase suggesting reduced inflammation and improved liver function, respectively, compared to the control-fed *fa/fa* rats.

The CLA diet elevated fasting serum adiponectin in both *fa/fa* and lean rats. CLA-feeding did not elevate hepatic ACO mRNA (a PPAR-controlled gene) or attenuate liver ACC mRNA levels (a SREBP controlled gene).

Together, these results confirm characteristics previously described in the fa/faZucker rat and in particular, indicated acute phase inflammation and deranged liver function in these animals compared to the lean genotype. Metabolic derangements related to adipose and liver function were improved in fa/fa Zucker rats with CLA supplementation.

v

#### ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

I would like to thank, with deepest sincerity, all of the people who have helped to produce this thesis:

- Dr. Carla Taylor, for being my advisor. I was extremely fortunate to join her research team as an undergraduate student and I cannot begin to thank her enough for the support, guidance and friendship she has provided.
- Dr. Peter Zahradka and Dr. Harold Aukema for being members of my thesis committee.
- Melissa Zirk and Jennifer Zahradka for assisting in weighing, feeding, oral glucose tolerance testing and tissue collection during the study.
- Marilyn Latta, Evan Nitschmann and Dennis Labossiere for running many fatty acid samples and sharing your expertise about gas chromatography.
- Danielle Defries and Vanessa Declercq for assisting in lipid analysis.
- Dr. John Kramer's lab for analyzing the CLA oil used in our diets.
- Laura Burr for assisting with the serum alanine aminotransferase assays.
- Natalia Yurkova for isolating RNA from liver tissue, designing primers for RNA analysis and providing technical assistance with RT-PCR.
- Dan Chateau and Dr. Gary Crow for assistance with statistics.
- Daryn Shelvey for assistance with integral calculus.
- Pat Parish for administrative support.
- Staff of the Animal Holding Facility for all of their assistance during the trial.
- My family for their support.

vi

## TABLE OF CONTENTS

Abstra	act			iv
Acknowledgements			vi	
Table of Contents			vii	
List of Figures			xi	
List of Tables			xii	
List of Appendicies			xiii	
List o	f Abbre	viations		xiv
I. LITERATURE REVIEW				
		Metabolic s	yndrome and nonalcoholic fatty liver disease	1
Definition, structure and sources of conjugated linoleic acid (CLA) Metabolism of CLA Nutritional regulation of transcription			3	
			6	
			7	
		a) Po	eroxisome proliferator-activated receptors	7
b) Sterol regulatory-element binding proteins			8	
		Effects of C and liver mo	LA on insulin resistance, adiposity, lipidemia etabolism	9
		a)	CLA and insulin resistance	10
		b)	CLA and adiposity	12
		c)	CLA and circulating adipocytokines	15
		c)	CLA and lipidemia	17
		(b	CLA and hepatic steatosis	18

	Summary and limitations of published research	20	
	Zucker rat model	21	
II.	STUDY RATIONALE	56	
III.	HYPOTHESIS & OBJECTIVES	56	
IV.	METHODS		
	Experimental design	59	
	Animals and diets	59	
	Oral glucose tolerance testing(OGTT)	60	
	Tissue collection	60	
	Tissue analysis	60	
	a) Serum biochemistry	60	
	i) Enzymatic colorimetric endpoint spectrophotmetric assays	61	
	ii) Enzymatic kinetic spectrophotometric assays	66	
	iii) Radioimmunoassays (RIAs)	67	
	b) Insulin resistance calculations from OGTT serum	70	
	i) Extrapolating missing data points from OGTT	70	
	ii) Calculations for insulin sensitivity	70	
	c) Total liver lipid	71	
	d) Fatty acid analysis of epidydimal adipose and liver tissues	72	
	i) Tissue lipid extraction	72	
	ii) Thin layer chromatography	73	
	iii) Methylation	74	
	iv) Gas chromatography	76	

	v) Calculations estimating desaturase enzyme activity	77
	e) RT-PCR for analysis of mRNA	77
	Statistical analysis	79
V.	RESULTS	82
	Total feed intake, body weight and adipose tissue weight	82
	Liver steatosis and function	82
	a) Liver weight and lipid content	82
	b) Hepatic fatty acid oxidation ad synthesis	82
	c) Liver function: alanine aminotransferase	83
	Fasting serum biochemistry	83
	a) Glycemia and insulinemia	83
	b) Adipocytokines: leptin, adiponectin and haptoglobin	83
	c) Lipidemia: free fatty acids, triacylglycerol (TAG) and cholesterol	83
	Oral glucose tolerance testing	83
	Adipose and liver fatty acid composition	84
	Adipose and liver phospholipid (PL) fatty acid composition: Correlation to insulin resistance	85
VI.	DISCUSSION	105
	A. Effect of the <i>fa/fa</i> genotype	105
	B. Effect of CLA	107
	a) Insulin sensitivity	107
	b) Adiposity	108

	c) Circulating adipocytokines	110	
	d) Lipidemia e) Hepatic steatosis		
	f) Hepatic gene expression	115	
	i) Fatty acid oxidation	115	
	ii) Fatty acid synthesis	116	
	g) Fatty acid profiles	117	
	i) Adipose TAG fatty acids	117	
	ii) Adipose PL fatty acids	117	
	iii) Liver TAG fatty acids	118	
	iv) Liver PL fatty acids	121	
	SUMMARY	123	
VII.	CONLUSIONS	124	
VIII.	LIMITATIONS	126	
IX.	FUTURE RESEARCH	127	
Х.	REFERENCES	128	
XI.	APPENDICIES	147	

х

## List of Figures

Figure 1. Production of CLA by rumen microorganisms and biohydrogenation	51
<b>Figure 2</b> . Regulatory enzymes in cytoplasmic fatty acid synthesis of long chain fatty acids (LCFAs)	52
Figure 3. Fatty acid desaturation and elongation	53
Figure 4. Regulatory enzymes in the peroxisomal $\beta$ -oxidation of long chain fatty acids (LCFAs)	54
<b>Figure 5</b> . Relationship between leptin, neuropeptide Y, corticosterone and insulin in the $fa/fa$ Zucker rat	55
Figure 6. Hepatic steatosis and liver lipid concentration (%)	101
<b>Figure 7.</b> RT-PCR for mRNA levels of enzymes involved in A) peroxisomal fatty acid oxidation (ACO = Acyl CoA oxidase) and B) fatty acid synthesis (ACC = Acetyl CoA carboxylase). C) L32 Housekeeping gene	102
Figure 8. Fasting serum ALT (U/L)	103
Figure 9. Oral glucose tolerance testing A) serum glucose B) serum insulin	104

## List of Tables

<b>Table 1</b> . Effects of CLA on circulating glucose, insulin and glucose or insulintolerance: summary of in vivo studies	24
<b>Table 2.</b> Effects of CLA on adiposity and circulating leptin and adiponectin:summary of in vivo studies	28
<b>Table 3.</b> Effects of CLA on circulating free fatty acids, triacylglycerols and cholesterol: summary of in vivo studies	40
<b>Table 4.</b> Effects of CLA on liver lipids and metabolism: summary of in vivo studies	45
Table 5. CLA and control (CTL) diet formulations per 100 grams	81
<b>Table 6.</b> Body weight, feed intake, adipose tissue weights and adipose tissue/body weight ratios of <i>fa/fa</i> and lean Zucker rats fed 0% or 1.5% CLA for 8 weeks	86
<b>Table 7.</b> Liver weight and lipid content of $fa/fa$ and lean Zucker rats fed 0% or 1.5% CLA for 8 weeks	87
<b>Table 8.</b> Serum biochemistry of $fa/fa$ and lean Zucker rats fed 0% or 1.5% CLA for 8 weeks	88
<b>Table 9.</b> Insulin resistance calculations based on oral glucose tolerance testing (OGTT) serum measurements in $fa/fa$ and lean Zucker rats fed 0% or 1.5% CLA	89
Table 10. Summary of fatty acid composition results in liver and adipose	90
<b>Table 11.</b> Adipose triacylglycerol fatty acid composition of $fa/fa$ and lean Zucker rats fed 0% or 1.5% CLA for 8 weeks	92
<b>Table 12.</b> Liver triacylglycerol fatty acid composition of $fa/fa$ and lean Zucker rats fed 0% or 1.5% CLA for 8 weeks	94
<b>Table 13.</b> Adipose phospholipid fatty acid composition of <i>fa/fa</i> and leanZucker rats fed 0% or 1.5% CLA for 8 weeks	96
<b>Table 14</b> . Liver phospholipid fatty acid composition of $fa/fa$ and lean Zucker rats fed 0% or 1.5% CLA for 8 weeks	98
<b>Table 15.</b> Adipose and liver phospholipids: correlations to the glucose-insulin index	100

## List of Appendices

Appendix 1. Oral glucose tolerance testing serum glucose and insulin of fa/fa and lean Zucker rats fed 0% or 1.5% CLA for 8 weeks

## List of Abbreviations

Acyl-CoA Oxidase	ACO
Acetyl-CoA Carboxylase	ACC
Adipocyte specific protein 2	aP2
Alanine aminotransferase	ALT
Area under the curve	AUC
Area under the curve glucose	AUCg
Area under the curve insulin	AUCi
ATP citrate lyase	ATP-CL
Body Mass Index	BMI
Carnitine Palmitoyltransferase	CPT
CCAT/enhancer binding protein	C/EBP
Cis	с
Conjugated Linoleic Acid	CLA
Cyclooxygenase	COX
Cytochrome P450 4A	CYP4A1
Delta 9	$\Delta^9$
Delta 6	$\Delta^6$
Delta 5	$\Delta^5$
Diabetes Mellitus - Type 2	DM-2
Fatty Acid Binding Protein	FABP
Fatty Acid Synthase	FAS
Fatty Acyl-CoA Synthetase	FACS
Glucose transporter	GLUT
Glycerol-3-Phosphate Acyltransferase	G3P-AT
Non-Alcoholic Fatty Liver Disease	NAFLD
Non-Alcoholic Steatohepatitis	NASH
Lipoprotein Lipase	LPL
Lipoxygenase	LPOX
Liver-X-Activated Receptor	LXR
Prostaglandin	PG
Peroxisome Proliferator-Activated Receptor	PPAR
Peroxisome Proliferator Response Element	PPRE

Polyunsaturated Fatty Acid	PUFA
Phospholipid	PL
Phosphoenolpyruvate	PEP
Radioimmunoassay	RIA
Retinoid X Receptor	RXR
Reverse transcriptase polymer chain reaction	RT-PCR
Saturated fatty acid	SFA
Stearoyl CoA Desaturase	SCD
Sterol Regulatory Element-Binding Protein	SREBP
Trans	t
Triacylglycerol	TAG
Uncoupling Protein	UCP
Very low lipodensity lipoprotein	VLDL
World Health Organization	WHO
Zucker Diabetic Fatty	ZDF

#### I. LITERATURE REVIEW

#### Metabolic syndrome and nonalcoholic fatty liver disease

The metabolic syndrome is defined by the World Health Organization (WHO) as insulin resistance, impaired fasting glucose ( $\geq$ 6.1 mmol/L), hypertension ( $\geq$  160/90 mm Hg), hypertriglyceridemia ( $\geq$  1.7 mmol/L), low HDL-cholesterol (< 0.9 and 1.0 mmol/L in men and women, respectively), central obesity and/or microalbuminuria (albumin excretion rate  $\geq$ 20 µg/minute or albumin:creatinine  $\geq$ 20mg·g). According to the WHO definition, people with insulin resistance but normal glucose tolerance and at least two of these characteristics have the metabolic syndrome. Individuals with impaired fasting glucose or impaired glucose tolerance have the metabolic syndrome if two characteristics are present. Insulin resistance is defined as glucose uptake below the lowest quartile for the background population under investigation under hyperinsulinemic, euglycemic conditions (Alberti & Zimmel, 1998).

Diabetes Mellitus Type 2 (DM-2), a condition that accounts for 90% of all diabetes cases, occurs when target cells in the body cannot sufficiently take up glucose and hyperglycemia occurs. Eventually there may be impaired  $\beta$ -cell function. Insulin resistance may be due to low numbers and/or low binding affinity of insulin receptors themselves or due to intracellular post receptor defects (reviewed in Le Roith & Zick, 2001). People with DM-2 can also be characterized as having the metabolic syndrome.

Obesity is defined as a body mass index (BMI) of greater than  $30 \text{ kg/m}^2$  due to excessive accumulation of adipose tissue or a waist: hip >0.9 and >0.85 in men and women, respectively (WHO, 1998). Obesity, specifically abdominal obesity, is associated with insulin resistance and low insulin sensitivity is a strong predictor of

weight gain (Ravussin & Gautier, 1999). Obesity and metabolic inabilities related to insulin may possibly aggravate each other (Groop, 2000). Obesity is the greatest risk factor for DM-2, implicated in the development of over 75% of cases (Shils et al, 1999).

In the same regard, obesity and DM-2 are risk factors for Nonalcoholic Fatty Liver Disease (NAFLD). NAFLD is a disease spectrum that begins with hepatic steatosis and with oxidative stress may progress to nonalcoholic steatohepatitis (NASH), cirrhosis and end-stage liver disease (Youseff & McCullough, 2002). The risk of NASH progressing to cirrhosis is approximately 20% over 10-20 years (Younossi, Diehl & Ong, 2002). NAFLD is prevalent in an estimated 63% of people with DM-2 (Kemmer et al., 2001). In fact, NAFLD may be the most prevalent form of liver disease in our society. For example, it affects 15 to 39% of people in the general population in the United States (reviewed in Younossi, Diehl & Ong, 2002). It has been proposed that hepatic steatosis be a feature of the metabolic syndrome (Marceau et al., 1999). The exact etiology of NAFLD is not known, however, it is associated with insulin resistance, obesity and abnormal lipid metabolism. Hepatic steatosis, the initial stage of NAFLD, is defined as excess accumulation of lipid, specifically triacylglycerol (TAG) in the liver, which may lead to degenerative changes in liver cells (McCullough, 2002; Thomas & Venes, 1997).

The prevalence of obesity and DM-2 are increasing in many populations throughout the world and in populations that were previously not at high risk for the disease (e.g. young people). The WHO estimates that by 2025 approximately 300 million people will be obese and the number of people with diabetes will double, also reaching about 300 million people worldwide (WHO, 1998). It has been estimated that 65-75% of diabetes would not occur if BMIs were less than 25 kg/m<sup>2</sup> (Seidell, 1998). In Canada, approximately 2 million people have diabetes and by 2010 it may be 3 million (CDA, 2001). Given that hepatic steatosis is strongly associated with insulin resistance and obesity, it is reasonable to hypothesize that NAFLD will also become an increasingly significant cause of morbidity.

The stunning rate of obesity and DM-2 can in part, be attributed to environmental factors. People are increasingly consuming more energy and expending less. There is also a genetic component. For example, twin studies suggest that genetics contributes to up to two-thirds of BMI variability (Ravussin & Bogardus, 2000). Currently there are a number of genes being investigated for their role in obesity, DM-2 and NAFLD. Genenutrient interactions may play an important part in the pathophysiology of these conditions. These interactions will be explored further in this thesis, by using conjugated linoleic acid (CLA) as an example of a group of nutrients that may directly affect gene transcription.

The purpose of the following literature review is to investigate current knowledge surrounding CLA, as a group of dietary factors that play a role in the regulation of characteristics of the metabolic syndrome (e.g. insulin resistance, obesity, dyslipidemia) and NAFLD.

#### Definition, structure and sources of CLA

CLA is the collective name for a group of positional (carbon 7 to 12) and geometric (cis-cis, cis-trans, trans-cis and trans-trans) isomers derived from linoleic acid (C18:2 n-6). These isomers contain a conjugated double bond system, while linoleic acid has a methylene group between its two double bonds (Pariza, 1997). The major isomers include cis-9,trans-11 (c9, t11; also called rumenic acid); t9,c11; t9,t11; t10,t12; and

t10,c12 octadecadienoic acids. The minor isomers include t7,c9; c9,c11; c10,c12; c10,t12; and c11,c13 octadecadienoic acids (Lin et al., 1995; Yurawecz et al., 1998).

Dietary sources of CLA include those from ruminant meats (cow, sheep, goat), ruminant milk, dairy products (yogurt, cheese, butter) and human breast milk (reviewed in McGuire et al, 1999). A survey of CLA in dairy products by Lin et al. (1995) revealed that the CLA content of cheeses ranged between 3.59 to 7.96 mg CLA/g lipids. Fermented dairy products contained 3.82 to 4.66 mg CLA/g lipid. Fluid milk contained 3.38-6.39 mg CLA/g lipid. Seasonal and geographical variations in the CLA content of milk have been reported (Banni, et al., 1996). For example, the CLA concentrations in cow's milk is higher in spring and summer when cows are more likely to be pasture-fed, thus receiving better dietary sources of polyunsaturated fatty acids (Jahreis & Kraft, 2002).

More than 80% of the CLA found in foods is the c9,t11 isomer (Lin, et al., 1995). Mean dietary intakes of CLA by humans worldwide have variably been estimated to be between 15 and 1000 mg per day (McGuire et al., 1999). In a study of young Canadians, intake of c9,t11-CLA ranged between 15 to 174 mg per day (Ens et al., 2001).

Ruminant animals produce CLA from dietary linoleic acid in the rumen via microbial isomerization and incomplete biohydrogenation or desaturation. The pathway of CLA production in the rumen is shown in Figure 1. One microorganism that is capable of isomerizing linoleic acid to CLA is the gram negative *Butyrivibrio fibrisolvens* (Kepler, et al, 1966). Some CLA that is formed does not undergo complete biohydrogenation and can be released in milk or stored (Kelly, et al, 1998). The CLA that is biohydrogenated is converted to vaccenic or trans-11 octadeconoic acid, which after absorption can be converted back to CLA by delta-9 ( $\Delta^{9}$ ) desaturase (Griinari et al., 1998).

For humans, the main source of CLA is dietary. However an additional, although minor, source of CLA is from the endogenous synthesis of CLA from the transvaccenic acid (found in ruminant fats) by microsomal  $\Delta^9$  desaturase. Vaccenic acid is not absorbed readily and is oxidized easily. It has been estimated that the percent conversion of dietary and stored trans-vaccenic acid to c9, t11 CLA is 11.4% and 50.8%, respectively (Palmquist & Santora, 1999).

CLA can be chemically synthesized and many experimental studies of CLA use its chemically synthesized form. The final concentration of CLA in a synthesized product depends on the amount of linoleic acid in the starting oil. Starting oils are first crystallized at -75 °C to separate saturated fats and oleic acid from linoleic acid. CLA can then be produced from a high linoleic starting oil by alkali isomerization. This involves combining propylene glycol with a strong alkali base (e.g. KOH) at 130-180°C, followed by acidification with sulfuric or hydrochloric acid and purification by distillation (Reany, et al., 1999; Saebo, 2003). The addition of acid results in separation of fatty acids from the glycerol backbone of triacylglycerol (TAG) in the starting oil (Saebo, 2003). Therefore, many of the CLA oils used in research provide CLA as free fatty acids (FFA), whereas naturally occurring sources of CLA are part of TAGs. More recently procedures using very low levels of catalysts and lower reaction temperature have been developed that allow for the majority of the final CLA oil to remain in TAG form. As well, CLA as FFA can be esterified with glycerol in the presence of a nonspecific lipase to produce TAG (Saebo, 2003). Synthetic CLA oils are usually a mixture

of primarily two isomers (approximately 40% of each c9,t11 and t10,c12 CLA) or four isomers (approximately 30% of each c9, t11 and t10, c12, plus 15% of each t8,c10 and c11,t13 CLA). Recently, researchers have been investigating the biological effects of the c9,t11 and t10,c12 isomers independently. In this literature review, studies using CLA will refer to the chemically synthesized mixture, unless it is indicated that one isomer was examined independently. Published studies generally do not provide sufficient compositional analysis data to distinguish between the 'two' or 'four' isomer mixtures.

#### **Metabolism of CLA**

In rats, c9,t11 and t10,c12 CLA, as part of TAGs, are absorbed equally as well and comparably to linoleic acid, but the c9,t11 isomer seems to be released into absorbable form more quickly than the t10,c12 isomer (Martin et al., 2000). Following absorption, in animals and people, CLA can either go through  $\Delta 6$  desaturation and elongation, oxidation or be stored in its original or metabolized form (Sebedio et al., 2003).

Most stored CLA appears to accumulate in the TAG portion of cells but the storage of CLA is species and tissue specific (Banni et al., 1999). For example, CLA incorporation in rat liver was about 79% into TAGs and 10% into phospholipids (PL). The accumulation of the c9,t11 isomer was greater than the t10,c12 isomer in rat liver PL (Belury & Kempa-Steczko, 1997). In rats, trans-cis and cis-trans isomers occured equally in each of sn-1, sn-2 and sn-3 positions of TAGs. The trans-trans isomers occured more in the sn-1 and sn-3 positions (Sugano et al., 1997). Both c9,t11 and t10,c12 CLA may be oxidized in the body significantly more than linoleic acid (Sergiel et al., 2001).

The metabolic effects of CLA may partially be attributed to it being a ligand for transcription factors, such as peroxisome proliferator-activated receptors (PPARs) and sterol regulatory binding proteins (SREBPs).

#### Nutritional regulation of transcription

#### a) Peroxisome proliferator-activated receptors

PPARs are ligand-activated transcription factors of the receptor family that includes the steroid, retinoid and thyroid hormone receptor family. They function as heterodimers with the retinoid X receptor (RXR) (Latruffe & Vamecq, 1997). Transcription factors are proteins that recognize specific nucleotide sequences present in the promoter region of genes and induce transcription. Transcription is one of the major points of gene expression amenable to regulation (Shils et al., 1999). There are three main types of PPARs in mammals – PPAR $\alpha$ , PPAR $\gamma$  and PPAR $\beta/\delta$ . PPAR $\alpha$  is expressed mainly in the liver. PPAR $\gamma$ , specifically the PPAR $\gamma$ 2 form is found mainly in adipose, while PPAR $\gamma$ 1 is found in many tissues. PPAR $\beta/\delta$  is ubiquitously distributed in the body (Khan & Vanden Heuvel, 2003).

As a transcription factor, the PPAR-RXR heterodimer binds to peroxisome proliferator response elements (PPREs) that are contained in the promoter regions of a number of genes related to lipid metabolism (Latruffe & Vamecq, 1997). Genes may have multiple response elements. Gene products related to fatty acid metabolism that contain PPREs include carnitine palmitoyltransferase (CPT), acyl CoA oxidase (ACO), fatty acyl coA synthetase (FACS), mitochondrial HMG-CoA synthetase, lipoprotein lipase (LPL), fatty acid binding protein (FABP), cytochrome P450 4A (CYP4A1) and uncoupling proteins (UCP-1 and UCP-3; reviewed in Clarke, 2000).

It has been demonstrated that CLA is a ligand and activator of PPAR $\alpha$  through scintillation proximity assay and chimeric protein assay, respectively. The c9,t11 isomer has the greatest affinity for PPAR $\alpha$ , followed by t10,c12 (Moya-Camarena et al., 1999; Clement et al., 2002). It has also been demonstrated that CLA is a ligand for PPAR $\gamma$ (Belury & Vanden-Heuvel, 1999), although Clement et al. (2002) have reported that PPAR $\gamma$  activation by CLA is not different between c9,t11- and t10,c12-CLA. CLA may have a high affinity for PPARs, probably due to its unique positional double bond system and large hydrophobic region that may favor conformational change (Moya-Camarena et al., 1999). Other fatty acids such as oleic, linoleic, linolenic and arachidonic, and eicosanoids (products of 20 carbon fatty acid metabolism) such as prostaglandins (PG; e.g. PGJ<sub>2</sub>) are also ligands for PPARs. The degree of activation of PPARs may rely on a variety of ligands (Kliewer et al., 1997).

#### b) Sterol regulatory-element binding proteins

SREBPs are also transcription factors that control genes related to fatty acid synthesis. They are located on the endoplasmic reticulum and the nuclear envelope of cells and translocate to the nucleus to up-regulate the expression of several cholesterol and fatty acid synthesis enzymes including acetyl CoA carboxylase (ACC), fatty acid synthase (FAS), stearoyl CoA desaturase (SCD, isoform of delta-9 desaturase), glycerol-3-phosphate acyltransferase (G3P-AT) and ATP citrate lyase (ATP-CL). Figure 2 shows enzymes involved in cytoplasmic fatty acid synthesis. Figure 3 shows enzymes involved in fatty acid elongation. SREBP-1c and SREBP-2 are also involved in the synthesis of NADPH, which is needed throughout lipogenesis (Horton et al., 2002).

There is also evidence that elevated SREBP-1c expression plays a key role in fatty liver, as well as, hyperinsulinemia and hyperglycemia. Both ob/ob mice (model of DM-2) and ap2-nSREBP-1c mice (mice with high SREBP-1c and aP2 expression in adipose that display lipodystrophy) have hyperglycemia, hyperinsulinemia and fatty liver. Liver X-activated receptor- $\alpha$  (LXR $\alpha$ ) is a transcription factors regulating SREBP-1c (Roche et al., 2002; Horton et. al., 2002). LXR- $\alpha$  is a nuclear hormone receptor that requires exogenous ligands and influences hepatic SREBP-1c (DeBose-Boyd et al., 2001). PUFA in general inhibit the activation of LXR ligands (Ou et al., 2002).

In summary, activators of PPAR $\alpha$  may act to improve lipid and carbohydrate metabolism in the liver and activators of PPAR $\gamma$  may act to improve insulin sensitivity, glucose usage and enhance TAG synthesis in peripheral tissues such as adipose (Khan & Vanden Heuvel, 2003). Suppressors of SREBPs, such as PUFA, decrease the transcription of fatty acid synthesis and desaturase enzymes. The relationship of CLA to PPARs and SREBPs will be discussed throughout the following sections.

#### Effects of CLA on insulin resistance, adiposity, lipidemia and liver metabolism

The two major peripheral target tissues of insulin action are adipose and muscle. Normally, insulin acts to promote glucose and free fatty acid uptake into cells via glucose transporter-4 (GLUT4) and LPL, respectively. Inside the cell, insulin also down regulates hormone sensitive lipase, inhibiting the release of FFA. Adipocyte insulin resistance leads to elevated fatty acid lipolysis and reduced fatty acid esterification resulting in a diversion of fat to other tissues, including the liver. Therefore, with insulin resistance, cells cannot effectively take up glucose, and in particular, adipocytes cannot

efficiently store TAG, resulting in disordered lipid metabolism (e.g. hyperlipidemia, hepatic steatosis; Lewis et al., 2002).

The fatty acid composition of adipocyte membrane PLs may also be an important factor in peripheral insulin resistance. Greater polyunsaturated fatty acid (PUFA) content and lesser saturated fatty acid (SFA) content in PL results in enhanced membrane fluidity and greater glucose uptake, possibly due to changes in insulin binding and/or signaling (Clarke, 2000; Storlein, 1996).

Peripheral insulin resistance has implications for liver physiology, specifically lipid accumulation. Case in point, the incidence NAFLD is higher in people with DM-2/insulin resistance (discussed above). With excess lipid in the liver, fat storage is promoted and very low density lipoprotein (VLDL) production is elevated, resulting in elevated serum TAG concentrations. However, there are limits to VLDL production (e.g. limits on apoB-100) and TAG can accumulate in the liver. Therefore, improving peripheral insulin resistance can decrease the progression of hepatic steatosis.

#### a) CLA and insulin resistance

The effects of CLA on circulating glucose, insulin and glucose or insulin tolerance are shown in Table 1. Low glucose tolerance reflects a state of poor insulin use by target cells. CLA feeding has led to lower circulating glucose and insulin, and improved glucose tolerance in male Zucker Diabetic Fatty (ZDF) rats (obese, insulin resistant and hyperglycemic model) compared to control-fed rats (Housekecht et al., 1998; Ryder et al., 2001; Nagao et al., 2003). This may be due to the t10,c12 isomer, as feeding enriched c9,t11 butter to male ZDF rats had no effect on circulating glucose, insulin or glucose tolerance, compared to control rats (Ryder et al., 2001). Additionally, Henricksen et al. (2003), have shown that t10,c12 was effective in lowering circulating glucose and insulin, and the t10,c12 and CLA mixtures improved insulin sensitivity, compared to control-fed female *fa/fa* Zucker rats (obese, insulin resistance, but not hyperglycemic model). CLA has also reduced fasting serum insulin, compared to controls, in male OLETF rats (obese, insulin resistant model) with two percent enrichment, but not one percent enrichment (Wang et al., 2003). However, in normal-weight, Sprague-Dawley rats, CLA does not exhibit an effect on fasting serum insulin and the t10,c12 actually increases fasting serum glucose, compared to control-fed rats (Akahoshi et al., 2003).

CLA reduces insulin resistance in insulin-resistant rats, but the opposite is seen in various mouse models. In mice, but not rats, CLA causes lipodystrophy (discussed below) and insulin resistance. CLA feeding increased circulating glucose, insulin and insulin resistance in C57BL/6J (obese, insulin resistant model) and high-metabolic rate mice (Tsuboyama-Kasaoka et al., 2000; Hargrave et al., 2003). However, one study has shown that this effect is normalized with feeding a high-fat (34%) diet (Tsyboyama-Kasaoka et al., 2003). The greater insulin resistance appears to be due to the t10,c12 isomer in C57BL/6J mice and ob/ob (obese model) mice (Clement et al., 2002; Roche et al., 2002).

In human trials, CLA supplementation had no effect on circulating plasma glucose, but compared to placebo decreased fasting insulin and improved insulin sensitivity in sedentary healthy adults (Eyjolfson et al., 2004). However, in men with the metabolic syndrome, t10,c12-CLA increased insulin resistance, based on the euglycemic clamp technique (Riserus et al., 2002b).

Insulin resistance is inter-related with adiposity as shown in mouse models. Research about CLA and adiposity may further elucidate the relationship between CLA and insulin resistance.

#### b) CLA and adiposity

The effects of CLA on circulating leptin, circulating adiponectin and adiposity are detailed in Table 2. CLA feeding reduced adipose fat pad weights in various animal models including male and female Sprague-Dawley rats (Azain et al., 2000; Yamasaki et al., 2003; Akahoshi et al., 2004; Koba et al., 2002; Ealey et al., 2002), male lean Zucker rats (Sisk et al., 2001), male ZDF rats (Ryder et al., 2001), male OLETF rats (Wang et al., 2003; Rahman et al., 2001; Nagao et al., 2003b), female Wistar rats (Mir et al., 2003; Czauderna et al., 2003), female C57BL/J mice (Tsuboyama-Kasaoka et al., 2000 & 2003; Ealey et al., 2002), PPARa-null mice (Peters et al, 2001), male Balb-C mice (Terpstra et al., 2002), male ICR mice (Akahoshi et al., 2002), male SCD (+/+ and -/-) mice (Kang et al., 2004) and female large White x Landrace pigs (Ostrowska et al., 2003a & 2003b), compared to control-fed animals. This effect was specific to the t10,c12 isomer in Sprague-Dawley rats (Akahoshi et al., 2003; Hargrave et al., 2002), female *fa/fa* Zucker rats (Henricksen et al., 2003), C57BL/6J mice (Clement et al., 2002; Warren et al., 2003; Degrace et al., 2004), ob/ob mice (Roche et al., 2002), ICR mice (Chardigny et al, 2003) and hamsters (Navarro et al., 2003).

However, CLA mixtures had no effect on white adipose tissue weight in hamsters (Bouthegourd et al., 2002) and epididymal adipose weight and brown adipose weight in Sprague-Dawley rats (Akahoshi et al., 2004) and actually increased retroperitoneal adipose weight in fa/fa Zucker rats (Sisk et al., 2001).

In randomized, placebo controlled, human trials, CLA decreased body fat mass in healthy men and women after 12 weeks (Blankson et al., 2000) and overweight men and women after 13 weeks (Kamphuis et al., 2003) and one year of supplementation (Gaullier et al., 2004). Others have shown no effect of CLA, compared to placebo, on fat mass in healthy men and women (Zambell et al., 2000; Mougios et al., 2001; Smedman et al., 2001; Petriou et al., 2003) and men with the metabolic syndrome (Riserus et al., 2002a & 2002b). In men with the metabolic syndrome, those within a t10c12-CLA treatment group showed reduced weight, BMI, waist girth, body fat and lean body mass compared to baseline (Riserus et al., 2002b). Additionally, Belury et al. (2003) showed an inverse negative correlation between plasma t10,c12 CLA and body weight in people with DM-2.

The effects of CLA on adipose mass may be explained in part by its relationship to PPAR $\gamma$ . PPAR $\gamma$  induces adipogenesis and maintains genes needed for mature adipocytes. The PPAR $\gamma$ -RXR heterodimer is enhanced by CCAT/enhancer binding protein- $\alpha$  (C/EBP $\alpha$ ), and is needed for the differentiation of preadipocytes to adipocytes by regulating the gene, adipocyte fatty acid binding protein 2 (aP2), which in turn increases fatty acid storage and improves insulin sensitization. PPAR $\gamma$  agonists act in adipose tissue to elevate phosphoenolpyruvate (PEP) carboxykinase and LPL for TAG synthesis and elevate GLUT 4 expression, improving glucose use (Dana et al., 2001). Tamori et al (2002), found that PPAR $\gamma$  regulated free fatty acid uptake and TAG accumulation in mature 3T3-L1 adipocytes by controlling the expression of genes for insulin receptor, insulin receptor substrate and GLUT4. PPAR $\gamma$  may also act peripherally to regulate leptin (Unger et al., 1999). The functions of leptin are discussed below.

In ZDF rats, CLA improved glucose tolerance and elevated adipose aP2 mRNA expression, similarly to troglitazone - a known PPARy agonist (Houseknecht et al., 1998). There may be an important difference related to the storage capacity of adipocytes between normal weight and obese models. For example, obese models of mice have lower expression of genes related to differentiation (e.g. PPAR $\gamma 2$ , C/EBP $\alpha$ ) and fatty acid synthesis (e.g. FAS; reviewed in Nadler & Attie, 2001). These differences lead to a lack of functional adipocytes in obesity and may partially explain why CLA improves insulin sensitivity and lipid metabolism, through increasing adipocyte differentiation in ZDF rats. To further support this idea, CLA feeding in C57BL/6J mice decreased adipose PPARy mRNA expression, concomitant with inducing insulin resistance (Tsuboyama-Kasaoka et al., 2000). Additionally, in human stromal vascular cells containing newly differentiated adipocytes, t10,c12 (but not c9,t11) treatment decreased TAG content, and insulin stimulated glucose and fatty acid fatty acid uptake, at the same time as reducing PPARy and aP2 mRNA, and increasing leptin mRNA expression (Brown et al., 2004; Brown et al., 2003; Granlund et al., 2003). Thus, CLA has the ability to regulate adipocyte differentiation/functionality – seemingly to improve functionality in rats and interfere with functionality in mice and human stromal vascular cell culture. Adipose tissue mass and functionality also have important implications for the body's capacity to release adipocytokines, which have important functions in metabolism.

#### c) CLA and circulating adipocytokines

Adipose tissue can be classified as an endocrine organ. The term adipocytokines refers to proteins that are released by adipocytes (Hoist & Grimaldi, 2002). Examples of adipocytokines are leptin, adiponectin and haptoglobin.

Leptin is produced by the ob gene. Leptin receptors are dense in the hypothalamus and hippocampus and leptin acts to suppress appetite, increase energy expenditure and decrease adipogenesis. Circulating leptin is increased in obesity, due to cellular resistance. Insulin may positively modulate leptin secretion but leptin does not appear to affect insulin secretion (reviewed in Hoist & Grimaldi, 2002). The effects of CLA on fatty liver may be due, in part, to interactions with leptin. Recently, hepatic steatosis has been linked with leptin deficiency in mice (Brix et al., 2002) and leptin resistance in people (Younossi, 2002), despite observations that fatty acid oxidation is not down-regulated in leptin-deficient mice (Brix et al., 1999).

CLA feeding, compared to controls, has reduced fasting circulating leptin in male ZDF rats fed high fat diet (Ryder et al., 2001), male OLETF rats (Wang et a., 2003; Rahman et al., 2001), male Sprague-Dawley rats (Yamasaki et al., 2003), female C57BL/6J mice (Tsyboyama-Kasaoka et al., 2000) and male ICR mice (Akahoshi et al., 2004). Again, this effect was specific to t10,c12 CLA in C57BL/6J mice (Clement et al., 2002) in association with reduced adiposity. CLA feeding had no effect, compared to controls, on circulating leptin in male ZDF rats fed 6% fat diet (Nagao et al., 2003) and male Sprague-Dawley rats fed 0.1, 0.5 and 1.0% CLA (Akahoshi et al., 2004).

In placebo-controlled trials in humans, CLA had no effect on circulating leptin in healthy people (Medina et al., 2000; Guallier et al., 2004), sedentary women (Petridou et al., 2003) and men with the metabolic syndrome (Riserus et al., 2002b). Belury et al. (2003) have shown an inverse negative relationship between plasma t10,c12 CLA and serum leptin in people with DM-2.

Adiponectin (also known as acrp30, adipoQ, amp1 and GBP28) is a newly identified adipocytokine that is associated with improved insulin sensitivity and glucose tolerance. In hepatocyte culture, adiponectin inhibits glucose production by decreasing the expression of PEP carboxykinase and glucose-6-phosphate. Its expression is decreased in DM-2 and obesity and increased in states of weight loss. Its expression and release is also increased by PPAR $\gamma$  activators (e.g. TZDs) and decreased by TNF- $\alpha$ (another adipocytokine that decreases insulin signaling leading to insulin resistance), glucocorticoids,  $\beta$ -adrenergic agonists and cyclic AMP (reviewed in Hoist & Grimaldi, 2002). Adiponectin may also function to increase  $\beta$ -oxidation in skeletal muscle and decrease accumulation of TAG in liver and muscle (Berg et al., 2002). There are limited reports on the effect of CLA on circulating adiponectin. Compared to controls, CLA feeding led to greater fasting circulating adiponectin in male ZDF rats and had no effect on fasting circulating adiponectin in male Sprague-Dawley rats (Akahoshi et al., 2004).

Haptoglobin is an acute phase reactant that is secreted from white adipose tissue and liver. The circulating concentrations of haptoglobin are elevated in diabetes and obesity (Schmidt et al., 1999; Engstrom et al., 2003). The mRNA expression of haptoglobin is elevated in the white adipose tissue of ob/ob and db/db mice (Chiellini et al., 2002). There are no reports on the effect of CLA on circulating haptoglobin.

#### d) CLA and lipidemia

The effects of CLA on lipidemia, including circulating FFA, TAG and cholesterol are detailed in Table 3.

CLA feeding, compared to controls, lowered circulating FFA in male ZDF rats (Houseknecht et al., 1998), *fa/fa* Zucker rats (Ryder el al., 2001), male OLETF rats (Rahman et al., 2001), male Sprague-Dawley rats (Yamasaki et al., 1999), male SCD1 (+/+ and -/-) mice (Kang et al., 2004) and male ob/ob mice (Roche et al., 2002). This effect was specific to the t10,c12 isomer in female *fa/fa* Zucker rats (Henricksen et al., 2003), but was not isomer specific in male C57BL/6J mice (Degrace et al., 2004) and was actually specific to the c9,t11 isomer in male ob/ob mice. Noone et al. (2002) showed that CLA had no effect on fasting plasma FFA in healthy adults.

CLA supplementation lowered circulating TAG in male *fa/fa* Zucker rats (Ryder et al., 2001), male OLETF rats (Rahman et al., 2001; Wang et al., 2003), male SCD1 (+/+ and -/-) mice (Kang et al., 2004), male C57BL/6J mice (Degrace et al., 2004) and male PPAR $\alpha$  mice (Peters et al., 2001), compared to control-fed animals. This reduction in TAG was specific to the c9,t11 isomer in ob/ob mice.

In randomized, placebo controlled trials in humans, fasting plasma TAG was lower in a 50:50 c9,11:t10,c12 group compared to placebo, but not in a 80:20 c9,11:t10,c12, suggesting that t10,c12 lowers plasma TAG in healthy adults (Noone et al., 2002). However, t10,c12 CLA increased VLDL-TAG in men with the metabolic syndrome (Riserus et al., 2002b).

CLA feeding lowered circulating total and HDL-cholesterol in male OLETF rats (Rahman et al., 2002) and total cholesterol in male PPARα-null mice (Peters et al., 2001),

compared to control-fed animals. The t10,c12 isomer had no effect on total cholesterol but increased HDL-cholesterol in male Sprague-Dawley rats (Akahoshi et al., 2003) and decreased both total and LDL-cholesterol in hamsters (Navarro et al., 2003), compared to control-fed and c9,t11-CLA-fed animals.

In humans, randomized, placebo-controlled studies have shown that CLA does not have an effect on HDL- or LDL-cholesterol in healthy adults, but an 80:20 c9,t11:t12,c10 mixture lowered VLDL-cholesterol, while a 50:50 mixutre did not (Noone et al., 2002). Unfavorably, the t10,c12 isomer decreased plasma HDL-cholesterol in men with the metabolic syndrome, compared to placebo (Riserus et al., 2002b).

#### e) CLA and hepatic steatosis

Studies showing the effects of CLA on hepatic steatosis and liver function are detailed in Table 4. CLA, compared to controls, decreased hepatic liver lipid content in male OLETF rats (Wang et al., 2003; Rahman et al., 2002; Nagao et al., 2003), male Sprague-Dawley rats (Yamasaki et al., 1999) and male Wistar rats (Sebedio et al., 2001) but increased liver lipid content in various mouse models (Tsuboyama-Kasaoka et al., 2000 & 2003; Takahashi et al., 2003), an effect that seems to be specific to the t10,c12 CLA isomer (Clement et al., 2002; Chardigny et al., 2003; Warren et al., 2003; Kelley et al., 2004; Degrace et al., 2003; Degrace et al., 2004; Nakanishi et al., 2004).

Data from human trials on the effect of CLA on liver metabolism is scarce. CLA given in TAG form did not alter liver function tests including plasma alanine aminotransferase (ALT) or aspartate aminotransferase (AST) in sedentary women (Petridou et al., 2003) and healthy adults (Gaullier et al., 2004). However, CLA given in free fatty acid form did increase circulating AST in healthy people, compared to placebo, although not to a point indicating abnormal liver function (Gaullier et al., 2004). In NAFLD, mild to moderate elevation of plasma AST or ALT is usually the only biochemical abnormality present (Zafrani, 2004).

The effects of CLA on hepatic steatosis may be related to PPARa. PPARa regulates the transcription of many genes involved in lipid metabolism in the liver, including, LPL, FACS, thioesterases, FABP, fatty acid transport protein, fatty acid translocase, peroxisomal (e.g. ACO) and mitochondrial  $\beta$ -oxidizing enzymes (e.g. carnitine palmitoyltransferase; CPT), microsomal  $\dot{\omega}$ -oxidizing enzymes, apoliproteins AI, AII and CIII, long chain acyl coA dehydrogenase (reviewed in Desvergne & Wahli, 1999; van Bilsen et al., 2002),  $\Delta 6$  desaturase and  $\Delta 5$  desaturase (Matsuzaka et al., 2002).

Figure 4 shows some of the enzymes involved in peroxisomal fatty acid  $\beta$ oxidation. ACO is the rate-limiting enzyme in peroxisomal  $\beta$ -oxidation and its activity increases during peroxisome proliferation (Belury et al, 1997). PPAR $\alpha$  is hyper-activated and very long chain fatty acids cannot be oxidized in ACO-deficient mice (Fan et al., 1998). Liver FABP is also peroxisomal and is involved with shuttling fatty acids to and from the plasma membrane. ACO (oxidation) and L-FABP (transport) mRNA expressions have been shown to be elevated by CLA. Both are elevated with CLA treatment in FaO rat hepatoma cell culture, presumably due to the activation of PPAR $\alpha$ (Moya-Camarena et al., 1999). Liver ACO mRNA and protein expression were dosedependently elevated in female SENCAR mice fed 0.5%, 1.0% and 1.5% CLA for 6 weeks (Belury et al., 1997). CLA-induced PPAR $\alpha$  activation may control hepatic steatosis by increasing fatty acid oxidation and transport, thereby, decreasing the amount of fatty acids available that may contribute to oxidative damage and/or are available for

TAG synthesis. On the other hand, one hypothesis for the progression of hepatic steatosis to NASH, is that when the mitochondrial  $\beta$ -oxidation pathway is saturated, enzymes of the peroxisomal fatty acid oxidation pathway take over, leading to the generation of H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub> and oxidative stress (Younossi, Diehl & Ong, 2002). CLA may not only act to increase fatty acid oxidation, but suppress fatty acid synthesis through the suppression of SREBP-1c. The c9,t11-CLA isomer (but not the t10,c12-CLA isomer) reduced the hepatic mRNA expression of SREBP-1c and LXRa in ob/ob mice (Roche et al., 2002). Suppression of SREBP-1c by CLA indicates less fatty acid synthesis in the liver.

### Summary and limitations of published research

To summarize, CLA has a wide range of metabolic effects that are not consistent among models. The studies discussed used varying levels and durations of CLA supplementation. Results may have been influenced by this fact and by the form of the CLA used (e.g. FFA or TAG), the type of control fat used, and species-specific, strainspecific and/or age-related (e.g. growing or non-growing) factors. It may also be possible that the major isomers interact physiologically and when tested separately, exert different effects (Choi et al., 2000). Because of these difference, generalizations about the effects of CLA are difficult to make.

The literature clearly adds to the evidence that adiposity, insulin sensitivity and hepatic steatosis are closely related, however the mechanisms for CLA action requires elucidation. Several explanations may revolve around the alteration of lipid metabolism, which is different in insulin-resistant and non-insulin-resistant models. Firstly, the research does not clearly show if CLA supplementation affects the distribution of fatty acids in liver and adipose TAG (storage), differently from PL, in insulin resistant models. Related to this, the research does not consider that CLA may improve peripheral insulin sensitivity by altering adipose PL fatty acid distribution. Secondly, the research shows that CLA up-regulates hepatic ACO (a PPAR-responsive gene involved in fatty acid oxidation) in vitro and in mice, and down-regulates hepatic ACC (a SREBP-1c responsive gene involved in fatty acid synthesis) in obese mice, but these effects should be confirmed in an insulin resistant rat model given the often species-specific effects of CLA. Thirdly, the literature surrounding the effect of CLA on circulating adiponectin in insulin resistant states is scarce. Finally, the literature does not address what the implications of hepatic steatosis are when, either induced or ameliorated by CLA, such as the case in mice and rats, respectively. It would be useful to understand the effect of CLA on liver function tests (e.g. circulating ALT) and inflammation (e.g. circulating haptogloblin) in a model with hepatic steatosis.

Using a model such as the fa/fa Zucker rat compared to lean littermates, may help to clarify the role of CLA in the pathology of insulin resistance and associated conditions, including obesity, dyslipidemia and hepatic steatosis for reasons described next.

#### Zucker Rat Model

In 1961, Lois and Thiodor Zucker discovered a subset of rats in their colony that showed hyperphagia, reduced energy expenditure, obesity and insulin resistance (Zucker & Zucker, 1961). The *fa/fa* Zucker rat was subsequently proven to be a carrier of the autosomal recessive *fa* gene. The *fa/fa* genotype manifests in leptin resistance caused by a mutation in the leptin receptor and thus the *fa/fa* Zucker rat has high circulating leptin concentrations, and dysregulation of food intake and energy output (Liu, et al., 2002). In
fa/fa Zucker rats, elevated leptin concentrations correspond with a developmental switch of the genes controlling growth and development. This occurs at 22 days of age and leads to hyperphagia. Obesity becomes apparent at approximately four weeks of age (Truett et al., 2000). By this time, fa/fa rats have 4 to 5 times more adipose tissue mass and greater fat cell size than lean littermates (Guerre-Millo, 1996). The fa/fa Zucker rats have reduced sympathetic activity to brown adipose tissue, reduced heat production, increased de novo fatty acid synthesis, elevated serum TAG, and increased glucose utilization and LPL activity in white adipose tissue (White & Martin, 1997).

White and Martin (1997) hypothesize that obesity in the *fa/fa* Zucker rats is the result of the relationship between leptin, neuropeptide Y, corticosterone and insulin (Figure 4). Neuropeptide Y is regulated by leptin. With the elevation in circulating leptin due to the mutation in the leptin receptor, there is an elevation in neuropeptide Y activity, causing elevations in circulating corticosterone and subsequently insulin. These effects lead to hyperphagia, reduced energy expenditure and obesity. With elevated adipose mass, more leptin is produced – aggravating the cycle.

The cause of insulin resistance in the fa/fa Zucker rat is yet to be elucidated. Liu et al. (2002) compared plasma concentrations of leptin, FFA and TNF- $\alpha$  in fa/fa and lean Zucker rats. They found that the fa/fa compared to lean rats had significantly elevated concentrations of all three circulating proteins when compared at six and 15 weeks of age. At six weeks of age, FFA concentrations were much higher than TNF- $\alpha$ concentrations. They concluded that FFA play a greater role in insulin resistance up to six weeks of age whereas FFA along with TNF- $\alpha$  act together to elevate insulin resistance after six weeks of age. Hyperinsulinemia in fa/fa Zucker rats is associated with elevated

expression of GLUT4 (2x), FAS (6x) and ACC (15x) in white adipose tissue and glucokinase (3x) in the liver (Assimacopoulos-Jeannet et al., 1995). The *fa/fa* Zucker rats also have three to four times more ACC activity in the liver leading to high hepatic lipid synthesis (Kim & Tae, 1994). For all of these reasons, the *fa/fa* Zucker rat can be considered a model of the prediabetic state with hepatic steatosis.

Reference	Model	Amount & type of CLA <sup>a</sup>	Total lipid (control) <sup>a</sup>	Length of study	n Significant effects of CLA compared to control animals y					
					Glucose	Insulin	Glucose or Insulin Tolerance			
Rat models:										
Houseknecht et al. (1998)	8 week old male ZDF	1.5 % mixture	6.5% (5% corn oil + 1.5% lard)	2 weeks	-↓ fasting and fed	-↓ fasting	Intra-peritoneal glucose tolerance test: - normalized impaired glucose tolerance shown by $\downarrow$ glucose area under the curve			
Ryder et al. (2001)	7 week old male ZDF	1.5% mixture or 1.5% c9, t11 enriched butter	40% (low CLA butter)	2 weeks	<ul> <li>mixture ↓</li> <li>fed</li> <li>c9,t11 no</li> <li>effect</li> </ul>	-mixture↓ fasting - c9,t11 no effect	Intra-peritoneal glucose tolerance test: - CLA mixture improved glucose tolerance shown by ↓glucose area under the curve - c9,t11 had no effect			
Nagao et al. (2003)	7 week old male ZDF	1% mixture	6% (5% corn oil + 1% high- linoleic safflower oil)	8 weeks	-↓ fasting	↓ fasting	ND			
Wang et al. (2003)	Male OLETF	1% or 2% mixture	6.5% (linoleic acid – rich safflower oil)	4 weeks	ND	- 1% mixture no effect -2% CLA ↓ fasting	ND			

## **Table 1**. Effects of CLA on circulating glucose, insulin and glucose or insulin tolerance: summary of in vivo studies by species

Reference	Model	Amount & Type of CLA <sup>a</sup>	Total lipid (control) <sup>a</sup>	Length of study	h Significant effects of CLA compared to control animals					
					Glucose	Insulin	Glucose or Insulin Tolerance			
Rat models cont	inued:									
Henricksen et al., (2003)	7-8 week old female fa/fa Zucker	1.5g/kg body weight by gavage CLA mixture or c9,t11 or t10,c12	1.5g/kg bwt (corn oil) - all animals fed chow	3 weeks	<ul> <li>t10,c12 ↓</li> <li>fasting</li> <li>CLA</li> <li>mixture and</li> <li>c9,t11 had</li> <li>no effect</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>CLA mixture and t10,c12 ↓ fasting</li> <li>c9,t11 had no effect</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Oral glucose tolerance test:</li> <li>CLA mix \plasma glucose (t=30 min) and area under the curve for glucose</li> <li>t10,c12 \plasma glucose (t=30 &amp; 60 min) and area under the curve for glucose</li> <li>CLA mix and t10,c12 \plasma insulin (t=30, 60 &amp; 90 minutes) and area under the curve for insulin</li> <li>CLA mix and t10,c12 \plasma glucose-insulin index</li> </ul>			
Akahoshi et al. (2003)	5 week old male Sprague Dawley	0.8% CLA mixture or 0.4% c9,t11 or 0.4% t10,c12	7% (6% soybean oils + 1% high-linoleic safflower oil)	3.7 weeks	<ul> <li>t10,c12</li> <li>and mixture</li> <li>↑ fasting</li> <li>c9,t11 had</li> <li>no effect</li> </ul>	- no effect of any treatment	ND			

Table 1. (continued) Effects of CLA on circulating glucose, insulin and glucose or insulin tolerance: summary of in vivo studies by species

Ŕ

Reference	Model	Amount & Type of CLA <sup>a</sup>	Total lipid (control) <sup>a</sup>	Length of study	S	ignificant effec	ts of CLA compared to control animals
					Glucose	Insulin	Glucose or Insulin Tolerance
Mouse models:							
Tsuboyama- Kasaoka et al. (2000)	8 week old female C57BL/J	1 % mixture	10% (high- oleic safflower oil)	17 weeks	ND	- ↑ fasting	Insulin tolerance test: - ↑ insulin resistance Glucose tolerance test: - no effect
Tsuboyama- Kasaoka et al. (2003)	8 week old Female C57BL/6J	0.1 or 1.0% CLA mixture	4, 13 or 34% (high-oleic sunflower oil)	9 weeks	-1.0% CLA in 4% fat diet ↑ fasting - normalized with 34% fat	ND	Insulin tolerance test: - 1% CLA diet in 4% fat diet impaired insulin- mediated glucose lowering - no effect of 0.1% CLA at any fat level or 1.0% at 13 and 34% fat levels
Hargrave et al. (2003)	High (MH) and low (ML) metabolic rate	1% CLA mixture	7% (soybean oil) Note: also included PW group	9 weeks	ND	ND	Insulin tolerance test: -↓ insulin sensitivity with greater effect high- metabolic rate mice
Roche et al. (2002)	7 week old male ob/ob	1.3% c9, t11 or 1.4% t10, c12	30% (not specified)	4 weeks	- t10,c12 ↑ fasting - c9,t11 had no effect on fasting	<ul> <li>t10,c12 ↑</li> <li>fasting</li> <li>c9,t11 had</li> <li>no effect on</li> <li>fasting</li> </ul>	ND
Clement et al. (2002)	Female C57B1/6J	0.4% Linoleic acid or c9,t11 or t10,c12	2.4% (sunflower oil)	4 weeks	- no effect of any treatment on fasting	- t10,c12 ↑ fasting (10x)	ND

**Table 1. (continued)** Effects of CLA on circulating glucose, insulin and glucose or insulin tolerance: summary of in vivo studies by species

Reference	Model	Amount & Type of CLA <sup>a</sup>	Placebo	Length of study	S	ignificant effec	ets of CLA compared to control animals
Human trials:					Glucose	Insulin	Glucose or Insulin Tolerance
Eyjolfson et al., 2004 (Randomized, placebo controlled, double blind)	Sedentary healthy adults (n=12 females and 4 males)	CLA mixture 4 g/d as FFA	Safflower oil placebo 4 g/d	8 weeks	- no effect on fasting	-↓ fasting	Oral glucose tolerance testing: - improved Matsuda insulin sensitivity index
Belury et al., 2003 (Randomized, placebo controlled, double blind)	People with Type 2 diabetes not taking medications for glucose control	CLA mixture in ffa form 6.0 g/d	Safflower oil placebo	8 weeks	- 9 of 11 CLA- supplemente d subjects had ↓ fasting (vs 2/10 safflower supplement subjects)	ND	ND
Riserus, et al., (2002a, 2002b) (Randomized, placebo controlled, double blind)	35-65 year old men with metabolic syndrome without pharma- ceutical intervention	t10c12 - CLA or CLA mixture as FFA	Not specified	3 months	- no effect on fasting	ND	Euglycemic clamp: - t10c12 ↑ insulin resistance

Table 1. (continued) Effects of CLA on circulating glucose, insulin and glucose or insulin tolerance: summary of in vivo studies by species

<sup>a</sup> amount of CLA and total fat is expressed as % by weight in animal studies, unless otherwise indicated ND = not determined in that study, TAG=triacylglycerol, FFA=free fatty acids, PL=phospholipids, CLA=conjugated linoleic acid

Reference	Model	Amount & type CLA <sup>a</sup>	Total lipid (control fat) <sup>a</sup>	Length of Study	Effe	ects or CLA to con	on adiposity compared ntrol animals
				······································	Leptin	Adipo- nectin	Adiposity
Rat models:							
Azain et al. (2000)	Growing female Sprague-Dawley	0.25% & 0.5% CLA mixture	7% (soybean oil)	5 weeks	ND	ND	<ul> <li>↓ retroperitoneal fat pad weight with</li> <li>0.5% CLA</li> </ul>
Sisk et al. (2001)	7-8 week old, male fa/fa & lean Zucker	0.5% CLA mixture	7% (soybean oil)	5 weeks	ND	ND	-↓ retroperitoneal fat pad weight in lean -↑ retroperitoneal fat pad weight in <i>fa/fa</i>
Ryder et al. (2001)	7 week old, male ZDF	1.5% CLA mixture	40% (low CLA butter)	2 weeks	↓ fasting serum	ND	<ul> <li>↓ epididymal fat pad weight</li> <li>(↓ feed intake and growth rate)</li> </ul>
Nagao et al. (2003)	7 week old Male ZDF	1% CLA mixture	6% (5% corn oil + 1% high-linoleic safflower oil)	8 weeks	No effect	↑ plasma	ND
Henricksen et al., (20030	7-8 week old Female fa/fa Zucker rats	1.5g/kg bwt by gavage CLA mixture or c9,t11 or t10,c12	1.5g/kg bwt (corn oil) - all animals fed chow	3 weeks	ND	ND	<ul> <li>↓ body weight gain by mixture &lt; t10,c12</li> <li>↓ total abdominal fat by t10,c12</li> </ul>
Wang et al. (2003)	Male OLETF	1% or 2% CLA mixture	6.5% (linoleic acid –rich safflower oil)	4 weeks	↓ fasting serum at both levels	ND ND	-↓ weight gain -↓ visceral adipose weight

Reference	ReferenceModelAmount & typeTotal lipidCLA <sup>a</sup> (control fat)				Effe	Effects or CLA on adiposity compared to control animals			
<u>,</u>				study	Leptin	Adipo- nectin	Adiposity		
Rat models conti	inued:								
Yamasaki et al. (1999)	4 week old, male Sprague Dawley	1% or 2% mixture	7% (safflower oil)	3 weeks	ND	ND	<ul> <li>-1% CLA ↓ white adipose free fatty acids</li> <li>-2% CLA ↓ white adipose TAG</li> <li>-no effect of CLA on adipose or body weight</li> </ul>		
Yamasaki et al., (2003)	5 week old Male Sprague-Dawley	1.5% mixture	4%, 7% and 10% (safflower oil)	3 weeks	↓ fasting serum (no difference between fat level)	ND	<ul> <li>-no effect on body weight</li> <li>- body weight</li> <li>increased only with</li> <li>increasing fat level</li> <li>- ↓ perirenal adipose weight –</li> <li>greater effects seen with</li> <li>lower fat levels</li> </ul>		
Rahman et al., (2001)	Male OLETF	?% CLA as free fatty acid or CLA as triglyceride		4 weeks	↓ fasting serum (42%)	ND	↓ body weight ↓ peri-renal and epididymal fat pad weights		
Nagao et al., (2003)	5 week old Male OLETF	1% CLA mixture	10% (safflower oil)	4 weeks	ND	ND	↓ visceral adipose weight by 23%		

Reference	Model	Amount & type CLA <sup>a</sup>	Total lipid (control fat	Length ) <sup>a</sup> of study	Eff	on adiposity compared ntrol animals	
		····			Leptin	Adipo- nectin	Adiposity
Rat models cont	inued:						
Akahoshi et al. (2004)	5 week old Male Sprague-Dawley	0.1, 0.5 or 1% CLA mixture Note: type of protein was either casein or soy	7% (6% soybean + 1% high linoleic safflower oil)	4 weeks	No effect fasting Serum	No effect fasting serum	<ul> <li>↓ perirenal adipose weight – more pronounced with soy vs. casein diets</li> <li>No effect on epidiymal or brown adipose weights</li> </ul>
Mir et al. (2003)	Weaned Wistar rats	1.82% CLA mixture as FFA (2 isomer; 60% pure)	7% (soybean oil)	7 weeks	ND	ND	<ul> <li>↓ retro- peritoneal fat weight</li> <li>adipocyte numbers not different</li> <li>↑ SFA and ↓ MUFA in adipose</li> </ul>
Mir et al. (2003)	Weaned Wistar rats	CLA enhanced beef (contained 4.63 mg c9t11 and 0.44 mg t10c12/g lipid compared to 2.51 mg c9t11/g lipid in CTL)	14% (7% soybean oil+ beef fat)	7 weeks	ND	ND	-↓ adipocyte number/unit weight and total adipocyte number -↓PUFA (18:2, 18:3, 20:5 and 22:5)
Czauderna et al. (2003)	9 week old Female Wistar rats	1% CLA mixture, 2% CLA mixture 1% c9,t11 or 1% t10,c12	Not specified	4 weeks	ND	ND	-↓ body weight gain and peri- gonadal adipose weight by mixtures and t10,c12

Reference	Model	Amount & type CLA <sup>a</sup>	Total lipid (control fat)	Length <sup>a</sup> of study	Effe	ects or CLA to co	on adiposity compared ntrol animals
					Leptin	Adipo- nectin	Adiposity
Rat models cont	tinued:						
Alasnier et al. (2002)	Weaned Male Wistar rats	1.5% c9,t11 or t9,t11 or t10,c12 or t10,t12 as TAG	5% (sunflower oil, high oleic oil and linseed oil)		ND	ND	ND
Akahoshi et al. (2003)	5 week old Male Sprague Dawley	0.8% CLA mixture or 0.4% c9,t11 or 0.4% t10,c12	7% (6% soybean oils + 1% high-linoleic safflower oil)	3.7 weeks	ND	ND	<ul> <li>↓ epididymal adiose weight by t10,c12 and mixture</li> <li>-non-significant trend for ↓</li> <li>epididymal weight by c9,t11</li> <li>↓ perirenal adipose weight by mixture, c9,t11 and t10,c12</li> <li>↑ brown adipose tissue weight by t10,c12</li> </ul>
Koba et al. (2002)	5 week old Male Sprague Dawley	1% linoleic acid (LA) or α- linolenic acid (LNA) or CLA mixture or CLNA (8%c9,t11; 15% t10,c12; 49% conjugated 18:3)	6% (soybean oil)	4 weeks	ND	ND	- ↓ perirenal and epididymal adipose weights by CLA and CLNA

Reference	Model	Model Amount & type CLA <sup>a</sup>		Length of study	Effects or CLA on adiposity compared to control animals			
					Leptin	Adipo- nectin	Adiposity	
Mouse models:								
Tsuboyama- Kasaoka et al. (2000)	8 week old female C57BL/J mice	1 % mixture	10% (high-oleic safflower oil)	17 weeks	↓ fasting and fed plasma	ND	- ↓ white adipose weight	
Peters et al. (2001)	11-13 week old, male PPARα null mice Wild type mice	0.5% mixture	5.5% (corn oil)	4 weeks	ND	ND	<ul> <li>↓body weight</li> <li>↓ gonadal fat pad</li> <li>weight</li> </ul>	
Terpstra et al. (2002)	5 week old Male Balb-C mice - food restricted and non-restricted	1.5% CLA mixture	38% (1.5% sunflower oil + corn, coconut, olive and palm oils)	5.6 weeks	ND	ND	-↓% body fat	
Hargrave et al. (2002)	High energy expenditure (MH), low energy expenditure (ML) or no selection (MC) mice (crossed from Harlan Sprague-Dawley and CF-1 and CRW mice)	1.0% CLA mixture or 0.50% c9,t11 or 0.50% t10,c12	7% (soybean oil)	2 weeks	ND	ND	-↓% body fat, retroperitoneal and epididymal fat pad weights by CLA mix and t10,c12	
Clement et al. (2002)	Female C57B1/6J mice	0.4% Linoleic acid or c9,t11 or t10,c12	2.4% (sunflower oil)	4 weeks	↓ by t10,c12	ND	-↓ peri-uteral white adipose weight by t10,c12	

of CLA on adjustity and simulating lantin and adjusting summary of in vivo studies by species Table ? (continued) Effects

1 able 2. (cont	inued) Effects of CL	A on autposity and	circulating leptin a	iu aurponee	un. summe		vo studies by species	
Reference	Model	Amount & type CLA <sup>a</sup>	Total lipid (control fat) <sup>a</sup>	Length of study	Effects or CLA on adiposity compared to control animals			
					Leptin	Adipo- nectin	Adiposity	
Mouse models co	ontinued:							
Roche et al. (2002)	7 week old, male ob/ob mice	1.4% t10, c12	30% (not specified)	4 weeks	ND	ND	-↓epididymal fat pad weight	
Ealey et a. (2002)	5 week old female C57BL/6 mice and Sprague-Dawley rats	1% CLA mixture	7% Soybean oil	3 weeks	ND	ND	<ul> <li>↓ retroperitoneal, abdominal white adipose in mice and rats and brown adipose weight in mice</li> </ul>	
Xu et al., (2003)	9 week old Female ICR mice	0.5% CLA mixture	5% (corn oil)	4 days	ND	ND	<ul> <li>no effect on body weight,</li> <li>fat mass, adipocyte size</li> <li>↓ number large (&gt;90µm)</li> <li>adipocytes</li> </ul>	
Tsuboyama- Kasaoka et al. (2003)	8 week old Female C57BL/6J mice	0.1 & 1.0% CLA mixture in low fat diet; 1% in moderate and high fat diets	4, 13 & 34% (high-oleic sunflower oil)	↓ with low fat diet only	ND	ND	-↓ subcutaneous and retroperitoneal WAT and BAT weights with 1% CLA diet – ameliorated by 34% fat diet	

#### d) Effects of CLA on adjnosity and circulating lentin and adjnonectin: summary of in vivo studies by species Table 1 ( . 4. . .

Reference	Model	Model Amount & type CLA <sup>a</sup>		Length of study	Effects or CLA on adiposity compared to control animals			
				·····	Leptin	Adipo- nectin	Adiposity	
Mouse models c	ontinued:							
Chardigny et al. (2003)	7 week old Male and female ICR mice	1% t8,t10,c1218:2 or c9,t11 or t10,c12 or CLA mixture	1% (98 high-oleic sunflower: 2 linseed w/w)	6 weeks	ND	ND	- ↓ body fat by c9,t11< CLA mixture< t10,c12	
Warren et al. (2003)	9 week old Female C57BL/6N mice	0.5% c9,t11 or t10,c12 as FFA or fenofibrate (2g/kg)	5% (corn oil)	8 weeks	ND	ND	<ul> <li>↓ adipose tissue weight by t10,c12 and fenofibrate</li> <li>NS c9,t11</li> </ul>	
Kang et al. (2004)	8 week old Male SCD1 (+/+) mice or SCD1 (-/-) mice	0.2% t10c12 CLA	20% (corn oil)	4 weeks	ND	ND	- ↓ epididymal and retro- peritoneal adipose weights in both genotypes	
Degrace et al. (2004)	Male C57BL/6J mice	1% c9t11 or 1% t10c12 (as TAG)	1% cis9C18:1 (4.9% sunflower oil + 0.1% linseed oil)	4 weeks	ND	ND	- ↓ epididymal adipose tissue weight by t10c12 only	

Reference	Model	Amount & type CLA <sup>a</sup>	Total lipid (control fat) <sup>a</sup>	Length of study	Effeo	ets or CLA to co	on adiposity compared ntrol animals
					Leptin	Adipo- nectin	Adiposity
Hamsters: Bouthegourd et al. (2002)	7 week old Male Syrian hamsters	1.6% c9,t11 or 3.2% CLA mixture	33% (not specified)	6 weeks	- no effect	ND	<ul> <li>no effect on white adipose tissue</li> <li>↑ brown adipose tissue relative weight by both CLA treatments</li> <li>↓ whole body TAG in CLA mix-fed goup compared to control and c9,t11 fed group</li> </ul>
Navarro et al. (2003)	10 week old Syrian Golden hamsters	0.5% c9,t11 or t10,c12 or linoleic acid + 10% (palm oil)	chow	6 weeks	ND	ND	- t10,c12 CLA ↓ epididyml, perirenal and subcutaneous fat weighs similarily to chow
Pigs:							
Smith et al. (2002)	23-25 day old Crossbred barrows	<ul><li>1.5% CLA (actual</li><li>62% CLA),</li><li>1.5% corn oil or</li><li>1.5% beef tallow</li><li>Note: cholesterol</li><li>matched</li></ul>	4.5% (not specified - corn-soybean meal diet)	5 weeks	ND	ND	- no effect on number of adipose cells
Ostrowska et al. (2003a, 2003b)	Growing Female Large White x Landrace pigs	0.07, 0.14, 0.275, 0.41 and 0.55% CLA (4 isomer) as FFAs	2% (soybean oil)	8 weeks	ND	ND	↓ rate of fat deposition (DXA) and feed intake (greatest in first four weeks; dose responsive - t10,c12 least abundant isomer -c9,t11 most efficiently stored isomer

Reference	Model	Amount & type Placebo CLA <sup>a</sup>		Length of study	Effects or CLA on adiposity compared to control animals			
					Leptin	Adipo- nectin	Adiposity	
Human trials:								
Blankson et al. (2000) (Randomized, placebo controlled, double blind)	Healthy men and women BMI between 25-35	1.7, 3.4, 5.1 or 6.8 g/d CLA mixture	9.0 g olive oil	12 weeks	ND	ND	<ul> <li>no effect on body weight or BMI</li> <li>↓ body fat mass vs placebo</li> <li>↓ body fat mass within group for 3.4 and 6.8g/d doses</li> </ul>	
Zambell et al., (2000) (Randomized, placebo controlled, double blind)	20-41 year old healthy women	3 g/d CLA mixture	30% 3 g/d sunflower oil	64 days interventi on after 30 day baseline	ND	ND	- NS changes in body weight or composition	
Medina et al., (2000) (Randomized, placebo controlled, double blind)	20-41 year old healthy women	3 g/d CLA mixture	30% 3 g/d sunflower oil	64 days interventi on after 30 day baseline	-no effect	ND	ND	

Reference	Model	Amount & type CLA <sup>a</sup>	Placebo	Length of study	Effects or CLA on adiposity to control animals		on adiposity compared ntrol animals
					Leptin	Adipo- nectin	Adiposity
Human trials co	ontinued:						
Mougios et al., (2001) (Randomized, placebo controlled, double blind)	19-24 year old Healthy Men and Women	600-1200 mg/d CLA mixture	36.9-38.8% (soy bean oil)	8 weeks (week 1-4 600 mg/d; week 5-8 1200 mg/d)	ND	ND	<ul> <li>↓ sum of 10 skinfolds % body fat and fat mass between weeks 4 and 8 but no effect over entire study period</li> </ul>
Zambell et al., (2001) (Randomized, placebo controlled, double blind)	24-41 year old Healthy Women	3.9 g/d CLA	30% 3.9 g/d sunflower oil	94 days	ND	ND	ND
Smedman & Vessby et al., (2001) (Randomized, placebo controlled, double blind)	23-63 year old Healthy mean and women	4.2 g/d CLA mixture	4.2 g/d olive oil	12 weeks	ND	ND	- no effect on body weight, waist:hip, sagital adominal diameter
Riserus, et al., (2002a, 2002b) (Randomized, placebo controlled, double blind)	35-65 year old Men with metabolic syndrome without pharmaceutical intervention	t10c12 -CLA or CLA mixture as FFA	Not specified	12 weeks	- No effect	ND	<ul> <li>no effect on body weight, BMI, body fat lean body mass wasit girth between groups</li> <li>↓weight, BMI, wasit girth, SA, body fat and lean body mass within t10,c12 group</li> </ul>

Table 2. (continued) Effects of CLA on adiposity and circulating leptin and adiponectin: summary of in vivo studies by species

Reference	Model	Amount & type CLA <sup>a</sup>	Placebo	Length of study	Effects or CLA on adiposity compared to control animals		on adiposity compared ntrol animals
					Leptin	Adipo- nectin	Adiposity
Human trials co	ontinued:						
Noone et al., 2002 (Randomized, placebo controlled, double blind)	Mean age 31.6 years Healthy Men and Women	3.0 g/d (1.0 g before each meal) 50:50 mixture Or 80:20 mixture (c9t11:t10c12)	3.0 g/d linoleic acid	8 weeks	ND	ND	ND
Kamphuis et al., 2003 (Randomized, placebo controlled, double blind)	20-50 year old Men and Women Overweight subjected to 3 week very low calorie diet	CLA mixture 1.8 g/d (600mg before each meal) and 3.6 g/d (1200 mg before each meal)	Oleic acid placebo	13 weeks	ND	ND	-↓ % body fat independent of regain
Belury et al., 2003 (Randomized, placebo controlled, double blind)	People with Type 2 diabetes not taking medications for glucose control	CLA mixture 6.0 g/d	Safflower oil placebo	8 weeks	- inverse negative correl- ation between plasma t10c12- CLA and serum leptin	ND	- inverse negative correlation between plasma t10c12 CLA and body weight

		•,	1 . 1	1 1 1	· •	<u><u> </u></u>	• . 1•	1 •
Table 2 (continued)	I Effects of CLA on add	nosity and	a circillating	lentin and adi	nonectin' summar	V OT IN	VIVO STUDIES	hy checiec
		posity and	a on ouraining	repulli and adi	ponooun. Summar	y OI III	vivo studios	Uy species

Reference	Model	Amount & type CLA <sup>a</sup>	Placebo	Length of study	Effects or CLA on adiposity compared to control animals		on adiposity compared ntrol animals
					Leptin	Adipo- nectin	Adiposity
Human trials co	ontinued:						
Petridou et al. (2003) (Randomized, double blind, crossover)	19-24 y.o. Sedentary Women n=16	CLA mixture (2 isomer 50:50) 2.1g/d	2.1g/d Soybean oil	45d treatment & 45d placebo	no effect	ND	-no effect on body mass, BMI, sum of skinfold thickness, % body fat
Gaullier et al., (2004) (Randomized, placebo controlled, double blind)	Healthy Men and Women Overweight (BMI 25-30) Ad libidum lifestlye n=180	CLA mixture (2 isomer 50:50) 4.5g as FFA (3.6g CLA) or 4.5g as TAG (3.4g CLA)	4.5 g Olive oil	1 year	no effect	ND	<ul> <li>↓ body weight, body fat mass in groups fed CLA as FFA and TAG</li> <li>↑ lean body mass in group fed CLA as FFA (measured by DEXA)</li> <li>no differences energy intake</li> </ul>

<sup>a</sup> amount of CLA and total fat is expressed as % by weight in animal studies, unless otherwise indicated

ND = not determined in that study, TAG=triacylglycerol, FFA=free fatty acids, PL=phospholipids, CLA=conjugated linoleic acid

Reference	Model	Amount & type CLA <sup>a</sup>	Total lipid (control) <sup>a</sup>	Length of study	Effects on lipid	emia compared to	o control animals
					Free Fatty Acids	Triacyl- glycerol	Cholesterol
Rat models:							
Houseknecht et al. (1998)	8 week old, male ZDF & lean	1.6 % mixture	6.5% (5% corn oil + 1.5% lard)	2 weeks	-↓ fasting serum	ND	ND
Ryder et al. (2001)	7 week old, male Zucker fa/fa & lean	1.5% mixture	40% (low CLA butter)	2 weeks	-↓fasting serum	-↓ fasting serum	ND
Henricksen et al., (20030	7-8 week old Female fa/fa Zucker rats	1.5g/kg bwt by gavage CLA mixture or c9,t11 or t10,c12	1.5g/kg bwt (corn oil) - all animals fed chow	3 weeks	-↓plasma by mix < t10,c12	ND	ND
Rahman et al., (2001)	Male OLETF	?% CLA as free fatty acid or CLA as triglyceride		4 weeks	-↓ fasting serum	-↓ fasting serum	ND

			<b>a</b>			1 1	1 1 1		<u> </u>	• • •	1
717 11. 7	THE A ROLA	an aircoulating	twoo totte	7 001da	trucarda	voorola ond	Inhola	atorol cum	nory of in y	UIVA CTUAIAC	hv checiec
I ONIO 4	HITPOIS OF L 1 A	on circilianno	пеетапу	/ actus	THACVID	VUETOIS AUG	1	мени. мини		vivo studios	
I AUIC J.		on on on on and	moo muu	, aorab.	$, \ldots \ldots , \ldots ,$	<b>y v v</b> v v v v v v v v v v v v v v v v v					





Reference	Model	Amount & type CLA <sup>a</sup>	Amount & typeTotal lipidLength of stuCLA <sup>a</sup> (control) <sup>a</sup>		Effects on lipide	emia compared (	to control animals
<u></u>					Free Fatty Acids	Triacyl- glycerol	Cholesterol
Rat models continu	ued:						
Rahman et al. (2002)	12 week old Male OLETF rats	7.5% CLA mixture	15% (safflower oil)	48 hours (following 24 hour fast)	ND	NS	- ↓ total and HDL cholesterol
Wang et al. (2003)	Male OLETF	1% Mixture	6.5% (linoleic acid –rich safflower oil)	4 weeks	ND	-↓fasting serum	ND
Yamasaki et al. (1999)	4 week old, male Sprague Dawley	1% or 2% mixture	7% (safflower oil)	3 weeks	<ul> <li>no effect on fasting serum with 1% CLA</li> <li>↓ fasting serum with 2% CLA</li> </ul>	-↓ fasting serum with both 1% and 2% CLA	ND
Akahoshi et al. (2003)	5 week old Male Sprague Dawley	0.8% CLA mixture or 0.4% c9,t11 or 0.4% t10,c12	7% (6% soybean oils + 1% high-linoleic safflower oil)	3.7 weeks	- no effect – tended to $\downarrow$ with t10,c12 and mix (p<0.07)	ND	<ul> <li>no effect on total</li> <li>cholesterol</li> <li>↑ HDL by</li> <li>t10,c12 and</li> <li>mix</li> </ul>

 Table 3. (continued) Effects of CLA on circulating free fatty acids, triacylglycerols and cholesterol: summary of in vivo studies by species

Reference	Model	Amount & type CLA <sup>a</sup>	Total lipid <sup>a</sup> (control)	Length of Study	Effects on lipid	emia compared to	o control animals
					Free Fatty Acids	Triacyl- glycerol	Cholesterol
Rat models cor	tinued:						
Koba et al. (2002)	5 week old Male Sprague Dawley	1% linoleic acid (LA) or α-linolenic acid (LNA) or CLA mixture or CLNA (8%c9,t11; 15% t10,c12; 49% conjugated 18:3)	6% (soybean oil)	4 weeks	- ↑ by CLNA (not CLA)	- ↑ by CLNA (not CLA)	-↓total and HDL cholesterol by CLNA
Mouse models:							
Kang et al. (2004)	8 week old Male SCD1 (+/+) mice or SCD1 (-/-) mice	0.2% t10c12 CLA	20% (corn oil)	4 weeks	-↓in both genotypes	- ↓ in both genotypes	- no effect in either genotype
Degrace et al. (2004)	Male C57BL/6J mice	1% c9t11 or 1% t10c12 (as TAG)	1% cis9C18:1 (4.9% sunflower oil + 0.1% linseed oil)	4 weeks	↓ serum - by both c9t11 and t10 c12	↓ serum - by both c9t11 and t10 c12	ND

**Table 3. (continued)** Effects of CLA on circulating free fatty acids, triacylglycerols and cholesterol: summary of in vivo studies by species

Reference	Model	Amount & type CLA <sup>a</sup>	Total lipid (control) <sup>a</sup>	Length of Study	Effects on lipidemia compared to control an		o control animals
					Free Fatty Acids	Triacyl- glycerol	Cholesterol
Mouse models	continued:						
Roche et al. (2002)	7 w. o. male ob/ob mice	1.3% c9, t11 or 1.4% t10, c12	30% (not specified)	4 weeks	- ↓ fed serum by c9,t11 - no effect of t10,c12	<ul> <li>↓ fed serum</li> <li>by c9,t11</li> <li>no effect of</li> <li>t10,c12</li> </ul>	- no effect of either isomer
Peters et al., (2001)	11-13 week old, male PPAR $\alpha$ null mice Wild type mice	0.5% mixture	5.5% (corn oil)	4 weeks	ND	-↓fasting serum	-↓ fasting serum
Hamsters:							
Navarro et al. (2003)	10 week old Syrian Golden hamsters	0.5% c9,t11 or t10,c12 or linoleic acid + 10% (palm oil)	chow	6 weeks	ND	<ul> <li>no effect (all treatments ↑ compared to chow)</li> </ul>	- ↓ total and LDL-C by t10,c12 CLA compared to linoleic and c9t11 CLS

Table 3. (continued) Effects of CLA on circulating free fatty acids, triacylglycerols and cholesterol: summary of in vivo studies by species

Reference	Model	Amount & type CLA <sup>a</sup>	Placebo	Length of study	Effects on lip	idemia compared	to control animals
					Free Fatty Acids	Triacyl- glycerol	Cholesterol
Human trials:							
Noone et al., 2002 (Randomized, placebo controlled, double blind)	Mean age 31.6 years Healthy Men and Women	3.0 g/d (1.0 g before each meal) 50:50 mixture or 80:20 mixture	3.0 g/d Linoleic acid	8 weeks	- no effect	<ul> <li>↓ fasting plasma by</li> <li>50:50 mixture, not 80:20</li> <li>no effect of</li> <li>80:20 mixture</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>↓ VLDL-</li> <li>cholesterol by</li> <li>80:20 not 50:50</li> <li>no effect on</li> <li>HDL, LDL</li> </ul>
Mougios et al., 2001 (Randomized, placebo controlled, double blind)	19-24 year old Healthy	600-1200 mg/d CLA mixture	36.9-38.8% (soy bean oil)	8 weeks (week 1-4 600 mg/d; week 5-8 1200 mg/d)	ND	-↓ fasting plasma between weeks 0 & 4	ND
Riserus, et al., (2002a, 2002b) (Randomized, placebo controlled, double blind)	35-65 year old Men with metabolic syndrome without pharmaceutical intervention	t10c12 -CLA or CLA mixture as FFA	Not specified	3 months	ND	- ↑ VLDL TAG with t10,c12	-↓HDL with t10,c12 and mixture

Table 3. (continued) Effects of CLA on circulating free fatty acids, triacylglycerols and cholesterol: summary of in vivo studies by species

<sup>a</sup> amount of CLA and total fat is expressed as % by weight in animal studies, unless otherwise indicated ND = not determined in that study, TAG=triacylglycerol, FFA=free fatty acids, PL=phospholipids, CLA=conjugated linoleic acid

Reference	Model	Amount & type CLA <sup>a</sup>	Total lipid (control) <sup>a</sup>	Length of study	Effects on fatty liver compared to control animals
Rat models:					
Sisk et al. (2001)	7-8 week old, male fa/fa & lean Zucker	0.5% mixture	7% (soybean oil)	5 weeks	↓ liver weight in fa/fa
Wang et al. (2003)	Male OLETF	1% or 2% mixture	6.5% (linoleic acid –rich safflower oil)	4 weeks	- $\downarrow$ liver TAG concentration with 2% CLA
Yamasaki et al., 2003	5 week old Male Sprague- Dawley	1.5% mixture	4%, 7% and 10% (safflower oil)	3 weeks	- no effect on liver weights or hepatic injury
Yamasaki et al. (1999)	4 week old, male Sprague Dawley	1% or 2% mixture	7% (safflower oil)	3 weeks	<ul> <li>↓ liver TAG &amp; free fatty acid</li> <li>no effect on liver weight</li> </ul>
Rahman et al. (2002)	12 week old Male OLETF rats	7.5% CLA mixture	15% (safflower oil)	48 hours (following 24 hour fast)	- ↓ liver TAG and cholesterol concentration, no effect on liver phospholipids
Nagao et al., 2003	5 week old Male OLETF	1% CLA mixture	10% (safflower oil)	4 weeks	- ↓ liver TAG concentration
	8 week old Male OLETF	1% t10c12 CLA	1% c9t11 CLA	10 days	- ↓ liver TAG concentration

### Table 4. Effects of CLA on liver lipids and metabolism: summary of in vivo studies by species

Reference	Model	Amount & type CLA <sup>a</sup>	Total lipid (control) <sup>a</sup>	Length of study	Effects on fatty liver compared to control animals
Rat models cont	inued:				
Sebedio et al. (2001)	Weaned Male Wistar rats	1% mixture			- 1 liver TAG concentration, no difference in total liver lipid content
Alasnier et al. (2002)	Weaned Male Wistar rats	150 mg/d c9,t11 or t9,t11 or t10,c12 or t10,t12 as TAG	5% (sunflower oil, high oleic oil and linseed oil (79:13:8)	6 days	<ul> <li>no effect on liver weight</li> <li>no effect on total liver lipid and lipid class distribution</li> <li>no changes in liver fatty acid distribution</li> </ul>
Akahoshi et al. (2003)	5 week old Male Sprague Dawley	0.8% CLA mixture or 0.4% c9,t11 or 0.4% t10,c12	7% (6% soybean oils + 1% high-linoleic safflower oil)	3.7 weeks	- no effect of any treatment on liver weights
Koba et al. (2002)	5 week old Male Sprague Dawley	1% linoleic acid (LA) or α-linolenic acid (LNA) or CLA mixture or CLNA (8%c9,t11; 15% t10,c12; 49% conjugated 18:3)	6% (soybean oil)	4 weeks	<ul> <li>↑ relative liver weight by CLNA</li> <li>↑ liver cholesterol by LNA</li> <li>↑ liver TAG by CLNA (no effect of CLA)</li> </ul>

Table 4. (continued) Effects of CLA on liver lipids and metabolism: summary of in vivo studies by species

Reference	Model	Amount & type CLA <sup>a</sup>	Total lipid (control) <sup>a</sup>	Length of study	Effects on fatty liver compared to control animals
Mouse models:	·				
Clement et al. (2002)	Female C57B1/6J mice	0.4% Linoleic acid or c9,t11 or t10,c12	2.4% (sunflower oil)	4 weeks	- ↑ relative liver weight and liver lipid content by t10,c12
Tsuboyama- Kasaoka et al. (2003)	8 week old Female C57BL/6J mice	0.1 & 1.0% CLA mixture in low fat diet; 1% in moderate and high fat diets	4, 13 & 34% (high-oleic sunflower oil)	9 weeks	<ul> <li> <sup>↑</sup> liver weights with 1% CLA diet – ameliorated by increasing dietary fat level ( <sup>↑</sup> 190, 100 and 45% by low, moderate and high fat diets, respectively)</li> </ul>
Chardigny et al. (2003)	7 week old Male and female ICR mice	1% t8,t10,c1218:3 or c9,t11 or t10,c12 or CLA mixture	1% (98 high-oleic sunflower: 2 linseed w/w)	6 weeks	- $\uparrow$ liver weights by t10,c12 and CLA mixture in male mice, by t10,c12 only in female mice - liver PL and neutral lipids: $\uparrow$ MUFA (18:1), $\downarrow$ PUFA (18:2n-6) – most prominent with t10,c12, also apparent with mix and c9,t11
Warren et al. (2003)	9 week old Female C57BL/6N mice	0.5% c9,t11 or t10,c12 as FFA or fenofibrate (2g/kg)	5% (corn oil)	8 weeks	<ul> <li>↑ liver weight by t10,c12 and fenofibrate only;</li> <li>no effect of c9,t11</li> <li>↑ liver total lipids by t10,c12 only; no effect of fenofibrate or c9,t11</li> </ul>
Kelley et al. (2004)	9 week old Female C57BL/6N mice	0.5% c9,t11 or t10,c12 as FFA	5% (corn oil)	8 weeks	<ul> <li>no effect of c9,t11 on total liver lipids %</li> <li>↑ total liver lipid %(4x), ↑ liver TAG %, ↓</li> <li>liver PL%, CE% and FFA% by t10,c12</li> <li>c9,t11 ↓MUFA/↑PUFA % in liver TAG but not PL</li> <li>t10,c12 ↑MUFA/↓PUFA % in liver TAG and PL</li> </ul>

Table 4. (continued) Effects of CLA on liver lipids and metabolism: summary of in vivo studies by species

Reference	Model	Amount & type CLA <sup>a</sup>	Total lipid (control) <sup>a</sup>	Length of study	Effects on fatty liver compared to control animals	
Mouse models continued:						
Kang et al. (2004)	8 week old Male SCD1 (+/+) mice or SCD1 (-/-) mice	0.2% t10,c12 CLA	20% (corn oil)	4 weeks	- SCD1 (-/-) ↓ liver lipid content compared to SCD1 (+/+) mice but no effect of t10c12 in either genotype	
Degrace et al. (2004)	Male C57BL/6J mice	1% c9,t11 or 1% t10,c12 (as TAG)	1% cis9C18:1 (4.9% sunflower oil + 0.1% linseed oil)	4 weeks	- ↑ liver TAG in mice fed t10c12	
Nakanishi et al. (2004)	Male Sea:ddY mice	300 ul/d CLA mixture or	300ul/d (high linoleic acid safflower oil)	4 weeks	<ul> <li>↑ liver weight (g/kg body weight)</li> <li>↑ liver total lipid 3x (% liver weight)</li> <li>↑ liver TAG 11x (% liver weight)</li> </ul>	
		250 ul/d γ- linoleic acid (GLA) or 250 ul/d CLA mixture or 250 ul GLA + 250ul high linoleic safflower oil or 250 ul CLA + 250ul high linoleic safflower oil or 250 ul GLA + 250ul GLA +	250ul/d (high linoleic acid safflower oil)	4 weeks	<ul> <li>↑ liver weight (g/kg body weight)</li> <li>↑ liver total lipid (% liver weight)</li> <li>↑ liver TAG (% liver weight) <ul> <li>in mice fed CLA alone and CLA + high oleic sunflower oil</li> </ul> </li> <li>Mice fed GLA, GLA+high oleic sunflower oil or GLA+CLA did not have hepatic steatosis</li> </ul>	

Reference	Model	Amount & type CLA <sup>a</sup>	Total lipid (control) <sup>a</sup>	Length of study	Effects on fatty liver compared to control animals
Mouse models c	ontinued:				
Tsuboyama- Kasaoka et al. (2000)	8 week old Female C57BL/J mice	1 % mixture	10% (high-oleic safflower oil)	17 weeks	↑ panlobular macrovesicular steatosis
Degrace et al. (2003)	8 week old Male C57BL/J mice	1% c9t1 -1 CLA	5% (oleic acid)	4 weeks	- no effect on liver weight or triacylglycerol concentration
		1% t10c12-CLA			-↑ liver weights (~1.5x -↑ liver triacylglycerol concentration (~7.5 x)
Takahashi et al. (2003)	6 week old Male C57BL/6J mice	1.5% Mixture	15% (13.5% palm oil + 1.5% linoleic acid)	3 weeks	<ul> <li>1 liver weights (~doubled0</li> <li>1 liver triacylglycerol (8-13 x) cholesterol (3-5x) and phospholipids (40-70%) concentrations</li> </ul>
	6 week old Male ICR mice	1.5% Mixture	15% (13.5% palm oil + 1.5% linoleic acid)		
	6 week old Male ICR mice	1.5% Mixture	(13.5% palm oil + 1.5% linoleic acid or 1.5% palmitic acid)		
Hamsters					
Navarro et al. (2003)	10 week old Syrian Golden hamsters	0.5% c9,t11 or t10,c12 or linoleic acid + 10% (palm oil)	chow	6 weeks	<ul> <li>- t10,c12 CLA ↓ liver total and free liver cholesterol and liver TAG but ↑ liver weight compared to c9,t11 and linoleic acid</li> <li>- both isomers ↓ liver PL compared to linoleic acid</li> </ul>
Chicks					
Badinga et al. (2003)	1 day old Male Broiler chicks (Ross x Ross)	5% CLA mixture	7.86% Corn oil	3 weeks	<ul> <li>↓ liver TAG concentration</li> <li>↑ saturated fatty acids, ↓monounsaturated fatty acids in liver</li> </ul>

### Table 4. (continued) Effects of CLA on liver lipids and metabolism: summary of in vivo studies by species

Reference	Model	Amount & type CLA <sup>a</sup>	Placebo	Length of study	Effects on fatty liver compared to control animals
Human trials:	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·				
Petridou et al. (2003) (Randomized, double blind, crossover)	19-24 y.o. Sedentary Women n=16	CLA mixture (2 isomer 50:50) 2.1g/d	2.1g/d Soybean oil	45d treatment + 45d placebo	- no effect on serum alanine aminiotransferase
Gaullier et al., 2004 (Randomized, placebo controlled, double blind)	Healthy Men and Women Overweight (BMI 25-30) Ad libidum lifestlye n=180	CLA mixture (2 isomer 50:50) 4.5g as FFA (3.6g CLA) <i>or</i> 4.5g as TAG (3.4g CLA)	4.5 g olive oil	1 year	<ul> <li>no effect on alanine aminotransferase in people given CLA as FFA or TAG</li> <li>no effect on aspartate aminotransferase in people given CLA as TAG</li> <li>↑ circulating aspartate aminotransferase in people given CLA as FFA both as difference from placebo and change within group (↑ 2.35 ± 7.00 U/L vs. ↓ 0.32 ± 5.06 U/L over 12 months in placebo group)</li> </ul>

Table 4 (continued) Effects of CLA on liver lipids and metabolism: summary of in vivo studies by species

<sup>a</sup> amount of CLA and total fat is expressed as % by weight in animal studies, unless otherwise indicated TAG=triacylglycerol, FFA=free fatty acids, PL=phospholipids, CLA=conjugated linoleic acid



**Figure 1.** Production of CLA by rumen microorganisms and biohydrogenation (Adapted from Roche et al., 2001)



**Figure 2.** Regulatory genes in cytoplasmic fatty acid synthesis of long chain fatty acids (LCFAs). [\*enzymes with genes up-regulated by SREBP-1c; ACC = acetyl CoA carboxylase, FAS = fatty acid synthase]

#### FATTY ACID DESATURATION AND ELONGATION



**Figure 3.** Fatty acid desaturation and elongation (adapted from Shils et al., 1999; Sprecher 2000; Ferdinandusse et al., 2001) ACO=acyl coA oxidase, BP=bifunctional protein, 3-KCT=3-ketoacyl CoA thiolase, SCPx=sterol carier protein X.

## PEROXISOMAL FATTY ACID β-OXIDATION



**Figure 4.** Regulatory enzymes in the peroxisomal  $\beta$ -oxidation of long chain fatty acids (LCFAs). [\*genes that contain PPREs regulated by PPAR $\alpha$  (Clarke, 2000); FACS = fatty acyl CoA synthase, ACO = acyl coA oxidase]



**Figure 5.** Relationship between leptin, neuropeptide Y, corticosterone and insulin in the fa/fa Zucker rat (Adapted from White & Martin, 1997)

#### **II. STUDY RATIONALE**

CLA may help control the manifestations of conditions such as the metabolic syndrome and NAFLD. At the time the study was designed, it was shown that CLA ameliorated insulin resistance in ZDF rats. Since that time this effect has been duplicated in other obese rat models and was concomitant with reducing hepatic lipid content and favourably modifying circulating lipid and adipocytokine status in some studies. However, other models, particularly mouse models, show that CLA worsens insulin resistance in association with lipodystrophy. Characteristics of the fa/fa Zucker rat including leptin resistance, insulin resistance and obesity make it an appropriate model to clarify the effects of CLA in liver and adipose metabolism. Furthermore, comparing fa/fa and lean genotypes allows the direct comparison of insulin-resistant to non-insulin-resistant animals.

The rationale for this study, in this model, is to: i) confirm that dietary CLA favourably modifies insulin sensitivity and adiposity; ii) demonstrate that dietary CLA reduces hepatic steatosis and demonstrate that this may have an effect on liver function and inflammation; iii) clarify the role for CLA in lipidemia and circulating adipocytokine status; iii) demonstrate that CLA modifies the fatty acid distribution of liver and adipose TAG, separately from phospholipids; and iv) demonstrate that CLA enhances liver fatty acid oxidation and reduces liver fatty acid synthesis, at the gene level, possibly through the regulation of PPARs and SREBPs, respectively.

#### **III. HYPOTHESIS & OBJECTIVES**

It is hypothesized that in the *fa/fa* Zucker rat, CLA feeding will improve peripheral insulin sensitivity in association with altered fatty acid profiles in liver and

adipose, and enhance adipocyte functionality, thus favourably modifying lipidemia and circulating adipocytokine status, and decreasing lipid storage in the liver. Furthermore, it is hypothesized that CLA will act as a PPAR-ligand and SREBP-suppressor in the liver to enhance fatty acid oxidation and inhibit fatty acid synthesis, respectively. These changes will improve liver function and reduce inflammation.

To investigate the action of CLA the following objectives were defined:

- To determine the effects of an eight week dietary intervention with a CLA mixture in six-week old *fa/fa* and lean Zucker rats on:
  - a) Glycemia and insulinemia (oral glucose tolerance testing serum glucose and insulin and calculations for insulin sensitivity; fasting serum glucose, insulin, c-peptide, c-peptide:insulin ratio);
  - b) adiposity and circulating adipocytokines (body weight, fat pad weights, fasting serum leptin, adiponectin and haptoglobin);
  - c) lipidemia (fasting serum free fatty acids, triglycerides and cholesterol);
     and
  - d) liver steatosis, function and inflammation (liver lipid content and fasting serum ALT and haptoglobin).
- To determine the effects of dietary CLA on the fatty acid composition of TAG and PL in adipose and liver tissue of *fa/fa* and lean Zucker rats and to
  - a) relate adipose phospholipid composition to calculations of insulin sensitivity; and
  - b) calculate ratios of select fatty acids as indices for desaturase activity.
- 3. To determine if dietary CLA alters markers of
  - a) hepatic fatty acid oxidation (ACO mRNA expression);
  - b) hepatic fatty acid synthesis (ACC mRNA expression).

### **IV. METHODS**

### **Experimental design**

Weanling fa/fa (fa) and lean (ln) Zucker rats (n=20 per genotype) were fed either CLA or control (CTL) diets. The faCLA and lnCLA groups were fed the CLA diet, while the faCTL and lnCTL groups were fed control diet (n=10 per group).

### Animals and diets

Following a five to seven day acclimatization period, 20 *fa/fa* and 20 lean sixweek old Zucker rats (Charles River, St. Constant, PQ) were randomly assigned to receive either the CLA or CTL diet for 8 weeks. Pair-weighed groups (*fa/fa* and lean) were also included in the study design, but not analyzed because dietary treatment did not alter body weight.

The diet formulations were based on the AIN-93G diet (Reeves, 1993; Table 5). The exception was egg white which, was used instead of casein as the protein source. The dry ingredients for the diets were pre-mixed and stored at 4°C. The CLA oil was aliquoted and stored at -20°C. The CLA diet contained 1.5% CLA oil, in free fatty acid form (Nu-Check Prep. Inc., Eyslan, Minnesota) and 7% soy oil (w/w). The isomer distribution of the CLA mixture is shown in table 5. The CTL diet contained 8.5% soybean oil (w/w). The fatty acid composition of the soybean oil is shown in Table 5. Fresh, six kilogram batches of the diet, containing oil, were prepared weekly and stored at  $-20^{\circ}$ C until used. Rats were given new feed cups with fresh feed three times per week. Feed consumption (corrected for spillage) and weekly body weights were recorded.

### **Oral glucose tolerance testing**

At 7.5 weeks, oral glucose tolerance testing was done on rats after a five hour fast. Feed cups were removed at 8 a.m. and testing began at 1 p.m. Initial blood samples from the sephanous vein were collected (t=0), followed by administration of an oral glucose dose (1g glucose/kg body weight). Additional blood samples were collected at t=15, t=30 and t=60 minutes post glucose administration. Blood samples were stored on ice until centrifuged at 1500 rpm for 15 minutes at 4°C. The resulting serum layer was aliquoted and stored at -80°C until glucose and insulin concentrations were determined. Rats were pre-exposed to the oral glucose tolerance testing procedure, without blood collection, to reduce the stress response during the actual testing period.

### **Tissue collection**

With cessation of the study period, rats were fasted overnight and euthanized by  $CO_2$  asphyxiation and cervical dislocation according to the Canadian Council on Animal Care Guidelines (CCAC, 1993). Each rat was weighed, following asphyxiation. Trunk blood was collected following cervical dislocation and was immediately placed on ice until centrifuged to separate the serum fraction and stored at  $-80^{\circ}C$ . Dissected organs, including epididymal adipose and livers were weighed, frozen in liquid nitrogen immediately and subsequently stored at  $-80^{\circ}C$ .

### **Tissue analysis**

## a) Serum biochemistry

Fasting serum, obtained at the end of the 8 week study, was analyzed for glucose, insulin, c-peptide, leptin, adiponectin, FFA, TAG, cholesterol, ALT and haptoglobin, as detailed below. As well, OGTT serum was analyzed for glucose and insulin.

### i) Enzymatic colorimetric endpoint spectrophotometric assays

Enzymatic colorimetric kits were used to quantitatively assess fasting and OGTT serum glucose (Sigma Chemicals, St. Louis, MO, #315-100), fasting serum FFA (Roche Diagnostics, Mannheim, Germany, #1383175), TAG (BioPacific, Vancouver, BC, #DCL 210-75), cholesterol (Biopacific, Vancouver, BC, #DCL225-26) and haptoglobin (Tri-Delta Diagnositcs, Ireland Morris Plains, NJ, #TP801).

Each assay involved the conversion of substrates to products that produce a color change which can be detected at a certain wavelength. The intensity of the color produced was proportional to the original concentration of the compound being measured. The linearity of all standard curves were  $\geq 0.95$ . The percent coefficient of variation (%CV) for each set of samples was  $\leq 10\%$ .

The principles, reagents and procedures of each assay are described below. They all follow the calculation:

Serum value = (<u>Absorbance of Unknown – Absorbance of Blank</u>)  $\chi$  Concentration of Standard (Absorbance of Standard - Absorbance of Blank)

### Glucose

### **Principle:**

Glucose +  $H_20 + O_2$ glucose oxidaseGluconic Acid +  $H_20_2$  $H_2O_2 + o$ -DianisidineperoxidaseOxidized o-Dianisidine<br/>(brown colour)

### **Reagents:**

<u>R1</u> Enzyme solution: 1 PGO enzyme capsule in 100 ml deionized  $H_{20}$ 

<u>R2</u> Color Reagent: 50 mg o-Dianisdine Dihydrochloride in 20 ml deionized  $H_20$ 

Working Reagent: 100 mL R1 + 1.6 ml R2

Glucose Standard (5.56 mmol/L)

### **Procedure:**

A standard curve (0-0.83 mmol/L) was prepared from the glucose standard. Fasting and OGTT serum for both the fa/fa and lean genotypes were diluted 20-30 $\chi$  in deinoized H<sub>2</sub>0. Twenty µl of blank, standards or samples were pipetted in triplicate, into a Costar EIA/RIA 96-well polystyrene plate. Two-hundred µl working reagent was added to each well. The plate was gently mixed, by tapping, and incubated at room temperature (18-26°C) for 45 minutes, then read at 450 nm in the microplate reader (Spectromax 340, Ramsey, MN).

Free fatty acids

### **Principle:**

Free fatty acids + CoA + ATP \_\_\_\_\_ acyl-CoA synthetase (ACS) acyl-CoA + AMP + pyrophosphate

enoyl-CoA +  $H_2O_2$ 

 $acyl-CoA + 0_2$  \_\_\_\_\_\_ acyl-CoA oxidase (ACO)

H<sub>2</sub>0<sub>2</sub> + 4-aminoantipyrine peroxidase + 2,4,6-tribromo-3-hydroxy-benzoic acid → red dye + AMP + HBr

### **Reagents:**

<u>R1</u> Enzyme solution: 1 tablet bottle 2 (ATP, CoA, ACS, peroxidase, acorbate oxidase, 4 aminoantipyrine and stabilizers) into bottle 1 (11 ml potassium phosphate buffer, pH 7.8, tribromohydrooxybenzoic acid, magnesium chloride and stabilizers).

 $\underline{R2}$  Solution to remove excess CoA: Bottle 3 (3 ml aqueous N-ethyl-maleinimide solution with stablizers)

R3 Enzyme solution: 1 tablet bottle 5 (ACO and stabilizers) into bottle 4 (0.6 mL ACO

dilution solution and stabilizers)

### **Procedure:**

Two-hundred µl of R1 was pipetted into each well of a Costar EIA/RIA 96-well

polystyrene plate. Ten µl blank, in-house control or undiluted samples were pipetted in

triplicate into the plate. The plate was mixed for 30 seconds and incubated at room

temperature (22-23°C) for 10 minutes. Ten μl of R2 was added to each well. The plate was mixed for 30 seconds and the absorbance was read at 546 nm (A1) in the microplate reader (Spectramax 340, Ramsey, MN). The plate was removed and 10 μl of R3 was added to each well. The plate was then mixed for 30 seconds, incubated at room temperature (22-23 °C) for 20 minutes, mixed again for 30 seconds and read at 546 nm (A2). Calculation for serum free fatty acid concentration was:

 $C = V_{\varepsilon dv} \chi \Delta A \text{ (mmol/L sample solution)}$ 

Where:

V = final volume (mL) = 0.230  $\epsilon$  = absorption coefficient of the dye at 546nm (1 · mmol<sup>-1</sup>·m<sup>-1</sup>)<sup>3</sup> = 19.3 d = light path (cm) of microplate reader = 0.53326 v = sample volume (mL) = 0.010  $\Delta A = (A2-A1)_{sample} - (A2-1)_{blank}$ 

C (mmol/L) = 2.2347  $\chi \Delta A$ 

**Triacylglycerols** 

**Principle:** 

Triglycerides \_\_\_\_\_ lipase \_\_\_\_ Glycerol + Free Fatty Acids

Glycerol + ATP \_\_\_\_\_\_ Glycerol-1-Phosphate + ADP

Glycerol-1-Phosphate  $\xrightarrow{L-\alpha-glycerol phosphate oxidase}$   $H_20_2 + Dihydrozyacetone Phosphate$ 

4-Aminoantipyrine +  $H_20_2$  + 3,5-dichloro-2-hydroxy-benzenesulfonic acid

 $\rightarrow$  Quinoneimine dye (red colour) + HCl + 2H<sub>2</sub>0

### **Reagents:**

<u>R1</u> Enzyme color solution

Triacylglycerol standard (2 mmol/L)

### **Procedure:**

A standard curve (0-2.0 mmol/L) was prepared from the triacylglycerol standard using 0.9% sodium chloride (Fisher Scientific, Nepean, ON, #BP358-212) in deionized water. Fasting serum from the fa/fa rats and lean rats were diluted 10 $\chi$  and 4 $\chi$ , respectively in 0.9% saline. One serum sample from a fa/fa rat required a 30 $\chi$  dilution. Ten  $\mu$ l of blank, standards or samples were pipetted in triplicate, into a Costar EIA/RIA 96-well polystyrene plate. One-hundred  $\mu$ l of R1 and 140  $\mu$ l deionized water were added to each well The plate was gently mixed and read at 515 nm in the microplate reader (Spectromax 340, Ramsey, MN).

### Cholesterol

### **Principle:**

Cholesterol Esters (cholesterol esterase) Cholesterol + Free Fatty Acids Cholesterol +  $0_2$  (cholesterol oxidase) Cholesten-3-one +  $H_20_2$ 

## **Reagents:**

<u>R1</u>Color reagent

<u>R2</u> Phenol reagent

Working Reagent: equal parts R1 and R2

Cholesterol Standard (5.0 mmol/L)

### **Procedure:**

A standard curve (0-5 mmol/L) was prepared from the cholesterol standard. Fasting serum from the *fa/fa* rats was diluted  $5\chi$  in 0.9% sodium chloride (Fisher Scientific, Nepean, ON, #BP358-212). Serum from lean rats was used undiluted. Ten µl of blank, standards or samples were pipetted in triplicate, into a Costar EIA/RIA 96-well polystyrene plate. Two-hundred µl working reagent was added to each well. The plate was gently mixed for 30 seconds and incubated at 37°C for 5 minutes, then read at 505 nm in the microplate reader (Spectromax 340, Ramsey, MN).

### Haptoglobin

### **Principle:**

Haptoglobin preserves peroxidase activity of haemoglobin at low pH, therefore, the preservation of peroxidase activity is directly proportional to the amount of haptoglobin present in the sample.

### **Reagents:**

<u>R1</u> 1 part Haemoglobin to 1 part Haemoglobin dilutent

<u>R2</u> 9 parts Chromagen to 5 parts Substrate

Phosphate Buffered Saline (PBS)

Haptoglobin Standard (2.0 mg/ml)

### **Procedure:**

A standard curve (0-2 mg/ml) was prepared from the haptoglobin standard. Fasting serum from the *fa/fa* rats was diluted  $2\chi$  in PBS. Serum from the lean rats was used undiluted. Blank, standards or samples (7.5 µl) were pipetted in duplicate, into a Costar EIA/RIA 96-well polystyrene plate. One-hundred µl of R1 was added to each well and gently mixed, by tapping. One-hundred fourty µl of R2 was added to each well and the plate was gently mixed for 15 seconds and incubated at room temperature (20-25°C) for 5 minutes, and at 37°C for 8 minutes, then read at 630 nm in the microplate reader (Spectromax 340, Ramsey, MN).

### ii) Enzymatic kinetic spectrophotometric assays

An enzymatic kinetic assay was performed to quantify fasting serum ALT (BioPacific Diagnostic, Vancouver, BC, #318-10). The assay measures the change in absorbance over time in the ultraviolet range of the electromagnetic spectrum.

### Alanine aminotransferase

### **Principle:**

 $\alpha$ -ketoglutarate + L-alanine aninotransferase L-glutamate + Pyruvate

Pyruvate + NADH + H<sup>+</sup>  $\_$  lactate dehydrogenase  $\_$  Lactate + NAD<sup>+</sup>

### **Reagents:**

<u>R1</u> Enzyme Reagent: L-alanine, lactate dehydrogenase, buffer and preservative

<u>R2</u> Substrate Reagent: 2-oxoglutarate, NADH and preservative

Working Reagent: 4 parts R1 + 1 part R2

DC-Trol Level 1 – serum quality control (BioPacific, Vancouver, BC, #SM-052)

### **Procedure:**

Fifty µl of blank, standard or samples were pipetted into separate disposable methacrylate semi micro-cuvettes (Fisher Scientific, Nepean, ON, #14-385-938). Six cuvettes were read at a time (one blank, one standard, four samples). One mL of working reagent was added to each cuvette. The cuvettes were incubated for three minutes and absorbance was read at 30 second intervals for ten minutes using a Pharmacia Biotech Ultrospec 4000 (Piscataway, NJ). ALT was calculated based on:

 $ALT = \underbrace{V}_{\varepsilon dv} \chi \Delta A/min$ 

Where:

V = final volume (mL) = 1.05  $\varepsilon = \text{absorption coefficient of NADH at 340 nm (1 \cdot \text{mmol}^{-1} \cdot \text{m}^{-1})^3} = 6.22$  d = light path (cm) of spectrophotometer = 1.0v = sample volume (mL) = 0.05

ALT (U/L) = 3376  $\chi \Delta A/min$ 

### iii) Radioimmunoassays (RIAs)

RIAs were completed for insulin, leptin, adiponectin and C-peptide (Linco Research Inc., St. Charles, MO; <sup>125</sup>I rat: insulin RIA kit, #SRI-13K; leptin RIA kit #RL-83K; adiponectin RIA kit, #MADP-60HK; c-peptide RIA kit #RCP-21K).

### **Principle:**

A known concentration of labeled <sup>125</sup>I was incubated with antiserum so that the concentration of the antigen binding sites in the system was at a limited and fixed concentration. With the addition of the sample, unlabelled antigen competed with labeled antigen. Therefore, the amount of labeled <sup>125</sup>I that was bound to antibody decreased, as the amount of unlabeled antigen from insulin, leptin, adiponectin or C-peptide in the serum sample increased. The amount of <sup>125</sup>I actually bound was separated, counted and compared to a standard curve.

### **Dilution Factors:**

	<u>Insulin</u>	<u>Leptin</u>	<u>Adiponectin</u>	C-Peptide
<i>fa/fa</i> rats:	125-200	10	500	40
lean rats:	10	1	1000	10

### **Reagents:**

Assay buffer Phosphosaline with EDTA, sodium azide and BSA

Antiserum Guinea pig anti-rat insulin, leptin, adiponectin or C-peptide serum in assay buffer

## <sup>125</sup>I-labelled Insulin, Leptin, Adiponectin or C-peptide

### Label hydrating buffer

<u>Standards</u> 0.2-1.0 ng/ml insulin, 0.5-50 ng/ml leptin, 1-100 ng/ml adiponectin or 25-1600 pM C-peptide

### Quality controls

# <u>Precipitating reagent</u> Goat anti-guinea pig IgG serum with PEG, TritonX-100, phosphosaline, EDTA and sodium azide

### Procedure for insulin, leptin and c-peptide RIAs:

On day one, assay buffer was pipetted into  $12 \chi 75$  mm borosilicate glass tubes (duplicate for each measure) in the following proportions: 0 µl into total counts (TC) tubes, 300 µl into the non-specific binding (NSB) tubes, 200 µl into the total binding reference tubes (B<sub>0</sub>) and 100 µl into tubes for standards, quality controls and unknowns. Serum samples were diluted appropriately (see above) in assay buffer and pipetted in 100 µl volumes, in duplicate. One-hundred µl of the appropriate antibody was then added to the Bo, standard, quality control and unknown tubes. Tubes were vortexed, covered and incubated for 20-24 hours (4°C for insulin and c-peptide, room temperature for leptin).

On day two, 100  $\mu$ l of the <sup>125</sup>I tracer was added to all tubes and tubes were vortexed, covered and incubated for another 20-24 hours.

On day three, 1 ml of precipitating reagent was added to all tubes, except the TC tubes, which were then vortexed, incubated for 20 minutes, centrifuged for 40 minutes at 2000  $\chi$  g and decanted by inverting tubes for 30 seconds and blotting excess supernate. The remaining pellet was counted for radioactivity in a Beckman Gamma 8000 (Scientific Instruments, Irvine, CA).

### Procedure for adiponectin RIA:

On day one, assay buffer was pipetted into  $12 \chi 75$  mm borosilicate glass tubes (duplicate for each measure) in the following proportions: 0 µl into total counts (TC) tubes, 300 µl into the non-specific binding (NSB) tubes, 200 µl into the total binding reference tubes (B<sub>0</sub>) and 100 µl into tubes for standards, quality controls and unknowns. Serum samples were diluted appropriately (see above) in assay buffer and pipetted in 100 µl volumes, in duplicate. One-hundred µl of <sup>125</sup>I-Adiponectin was added to each tube. One-hundred µl of adiponectin antibody was then added to the Bo, standard, quality control and unknown tubes. Tubes were vortexed, covered and incubated for 20-24 hours at room temperature.

On day two, 10 µl of rabbit carrier was added to all tubes, except TC tubes. One ml of cold precipitating reagent was added to all tubes, except the TC tubes, which were then vortexed, incubated for 20 minutes, centrifuged for 40 minutes at 2000  $\chi$  g and decanted by inverting tubes for 30 seconds and blotting excess supernate. The remaining pellet was counted for radioactivity in a Beckman Gamma 8000 (Scientific Instruments, Irvine, CA).

### Calculation for RIAs:

The RIAs follow the calculation:

## %Bound/Total bound = $\underline{\text{Average counts} - \text{Non specific binding }}_{\chi 100}$ Total bound

Serum values from %Bound/Total Bound were calculated from the standard curve using Graph Pad Prism 2.01 Software (Intuitive Software for Science, San Diego, CA) and multiplied by the appropriate dilution factor. Insulin values were converted from ng/ml to pmol/L using a molecular weight of 5800 for insulin.

### **Insulin Resistance Calculations**

### i) Extrapolating missing data points from OGTT

During OGTT, blood could not be collected from some animals at certain time points. For this reason, eleven values were estimated by regression, including:

Glucose:	faCTL t=60 (n=1) lnCTL t=0 (n=1)
Insulin:	faCLA t=60 (n=1) faCTL t=60 (n=2) lnCLA t=0 (n=1), t=15 (n=1), t=30 (n=1), t=60 (n=1) lnCTL t=15 (n=1), t=60 (n=1)

If there were  $\geq$  two data points missing for any one animal, the data for that animal was not used in the insulin resistance calculations. This included one animal from each the lnCLA and lnCTL groups, therefore the following calculations are based on n=10 for each of the faCLA and faCTL groups and n=9 for each of the lnCLA and lnCTL groups.

First, parameter estimates ( $b_0$ ,  $b_1$ ,  $b_2$  and  $b_3$ ) for each treatment group were calculated, by Proc Reg in SAS 6.04 (SAS Institute, Cary, NC). Second, predicted values for each time point, within each treatment group, were calculated. Third, the intercept for the individual rat was calculated and based on this, the missing data point was extrapolated based on the assumption that all animals in a treatment group will have a commonly shaped curve parallel (above or below) the mean for that group. The equation used was: Insulin or Glucose (y) =  $b_0 + b_1T + b_2T^2 + b_3T^3$ .

## ii) Calculations for insulin sensitivity

Euglycemic insulin clamp is considered the most accurate measure of insulin sensitivity, however, several calculations have been developed that are an indirect

measures of insulin action on glucose disposal. These include, the homeostasis model assessment (HOMA; Matthews et al., 1985), quantitative insulin sensitivity check index (QUICKI; Katz et al., 2000), the Matsuda index (Matsuda & DeFronzo, 1999) and the glucose-insulin index (Myllynen et al., 1987; Cortez et al., 1991). The formulas for these calculations are shown in Tables 14, 15 and 16.

Area under the curve (AUC) was calculated for both glucose (AUCg) and insulin (AUCi) from OGTT by the Trapezoidal method (Purves, 1992), a method that has been validated for glucose tolerance testing (Allison et al., 1995):

AUC = 
$$[(\underline{t15 + t0}) \chi 15(\underline{min})] + [(\underline{t30 + t15}) \chi 15(\underline{min})] + [\underline{t60 + t30}) \chi 30(\underline{min})]$$
  
2

where t0, t15, t30 and t60 are the values in mmol/L of glucose and pmol/L of insulin. Total liver lipid

Total liver lipid was determined by the Folch method (1956). Liver samples were partially thawed. On day one, a 1.0 gram portion was weighed and homogenized in 22 mL 2:1 chloroform:methanol for 60 seconds using a Polytron homogenizer (PT 1020 3500, 115V, Brinkmann Instruments, Rexdale, ON). The homogenate was passed through a #1 Whatman filter into a 25 mL graduate cylinder with stopper. The volume of the eluate was recorded. Twenty percent of this volume was added as 0.73% NaCl and the mixture was shaken to form a milky suspension. The suspension was covered and allowed to separate overnight. Additionally, 25 mL glass vials were placed in a dessicator overnight for use the next day.

On day two, the volume of the lower, lipid-containing, chloroform layer was recorded and the upper, methanol layer was removed and discarded. The dried, 25 mL glass vials were weighed and a ten mL aliquot of the chloroform layer was transferred to

the vials. The chloroform was evaporated under nitrogen in a 30°C water bath (OA-SYS heating system, Organomation Associates, Berlin MA). The vials containing lipid were placed into the dessicator overnight.

On day three, the vials were weighed and lipid content was calculated:

g lipid/g tissue = (<u>dry weight vial+lipid</u>) – (<u>dry weight vial</u>)  $\chi$  volume of 10 mL chloroform used chloroform layer

## Fatty acid analysis of epidydimal adipose and liver tissues

Both TAG and phospholipid (PL) fatty acid profiles were determined in adipose and liver tissue.

### (i) Tissue lipid extraction

Lipids were extracted using a modified Bligh and Dyer extraction procedure (Bligh & Dyer, 1959). All solvents and the TLC plates were from Fisher Scientific (Nepean, ON). Butylated hydroxytoluene (BHT) was from Sigma-Aldrich (Oakville, ON).

A 0.25 gram sample of epididymal adipose or a 0.50 gram sample of liver was added to 10 ml of 2:1 chloroform (optima grade):methanol (pesticide grade) with 0.01% BHT. The mixture was homogenized four times by Polytron homogenizer (PT 1020 3500, 115V, Brinkmann Instruments, Rexdale, ON) for 15 seconds each and the rotor was cleaned in between to ensure complete homogenization. For adipose tissue, the solution was filtered through Whatman #4 filter paper (7 cm). The homogenate was washed with 2.3 ml of 0.73% sodium chloride prepared in double deionized water. The samples were vortexed for 30 seconds and centrifuged for 10 minutes at 1500 rpm using a GS-6 centrifuge (Beckman Instruments, Fullerton, CA). The top layer, consisting primarily of methanol and water from each sample was removed and discarded. The remaining bottom layer was rinsed twice with 1-2 ml of theoretical upper layer composed of chloroform, methanol and water (3:48:47), which was subsequently removed and discarded. The remaining sample was transferred to a clean 15 ml tube and evaporated to dryness under nitrogen in a 30°C water bath (OA-SYS heating system, Organomation Associates, Berlin MA). Once dry, the samples were diluted in 2 ml of 2:1 chloroform:methanol with 0.01% BHT. The lipid classes of each sample were then separated using thin layer chromatography (TLC).

### (ii) Thin layer chromatography (TLC)

Whatman K8 Silica Gel 80A plates were activated by heat (120°C oven) for 30 minutes. Once the plates had cooled in a dessicator for 30 minutes, they were spotted with the appropriate lipid sample.

For adipose tissue, TAG and PL samples were obtained on separate plates given the overabundance of TAG in each sample in relation to PL. For adipose TAGs, 100  $\mu$ l of lipid extract, plus 50  $\mu$ l internal standard (20 mg/ml C17:0 as triheptadecanoin; Nu-Check, Elsian, MN) was combined and 10  $\mu$ l of this mixture was spotted onto the TLC plate. For adipose PLs, 1 ml of lipid extract, plus 50  $\mu$ l internal standard (0.64 mg/ml C15:0 as 1,2-dipentadecanoyl-sn-glycero-3-phosphocoline; Avanti, Alabaster, AL) was combined, dried under nitrogen in a 30°C water bath, reconstituted in 100  $\mu$ l of 2:1 chloroform:methanol and spotted onto the TLC plate in a 4 cm band.

For liver tissue, the TAG and PL samples were obtained on the same plate. For all animals, 100  $\mu$ l of lipid extract was combined with 100  $\mu$ l of PL internal standard (0.64 mg/ml C15:0 as 1,2-dipentadecanoyl-sn-glycero-3-phosphocoline; Avanti,

Alabaster, AL). For lean animals, the lipid extract was also combined with 10  $\mu$ l of TAG internal standard (1.6 mg/ml C17:0 as triheptadecanoin; Nu-Check, Elsian, MN). For faCLA animals, the lipid extract was also combined with 25  $\mu$ l of TAG internal standard (4 mg/ml C17:0 as triheptadecanoin; Nu-Check, Elsian, MN). For faCTL animals, the lipid extract was also combined with 60  $\mu$ l of TAG internal standard (4 mg/ml C17:0 as triheptadecanoin; Nu-Check, Elsian, MN). For faCTL animals, the lipid extract was also combined with 60  $\mu$ l of TAG internal standard (4 mg/ml C17:0 as triheptadecanoin; Nu-Check, Elsian, MN). All of the combined lipid extracts, plus internal standards were dried under nitrogen in a 30°C water bath, reconstituted in 50  $\mu$ l 2:1 chloroform:methanol and spotted in 4 cm bands.

Once the plates were spotted, they were placed into a pre-prepared thin layer chamber. The chamber was lined with Whatman chromatography paper and soaked with a solution made up of optima grade petroleum ether, anhydrous certified A.C.S. ethyl ether and glacial acetic acid (80:20:1). The chamber was allowed to equilibrate for 30 minutes before the plates were added.

The plates were maintained in the chamber for 30-45 minutes, until the solvent had advanced to within ½ inch of the top of the plate. The plates were removed and sprayed with 0.1% 8-anilino-1-napthalen sulfonic acid (Sigma Chemical Co, St. Louis, MO). The bands representing the different lipid classes were illuminated under UV light. Using a razor blade, the PL and TAG bands were scraped from the plates into 8 ml screw-top vial containing 1.0 ml toluene with 0.01% BHT.

### (iii) Methylation

The two lipid classes from each adipose and liver were methylated separately using a sodium methoxide (NaOCH<sub>3</sub>) based procedure to ensure that isomerization of double bonds in the conjugated polyunsaturated fatty acids did not occur. Additionally,

the PL fraction contained sphingomyelin, and sphingomyelin is not methylated by NaOCH<sub>3</sub> (Christie, 2002). For this reason, the PL fraction from each adipose and liver sample was also methylated with methanolic hydrochloric acid (HCl). The results from the two methylation procedures were combined based on quantification by the internal standard.

*NaOCH*<sub>3</sub> *procedure:* Two mL 0.5 M NaOCH<sub>3</sub> was added to each tube. Each tube was capped, vortexed for 30 seconds and placed in a pre-heated 50°C oven for 15 minutes. Tubes were removed from the oven after 5 minutes, vortexed for 30 seconds and returned to the oven for the remaining 10 minutes. Tubes were allowed to cool for 10-15 minutes, before adding 0.1 mL acetic acid, 3.3 mL deionized H<sub>2</sub>O and 2 mL hexane. Tubes were capped, vortexed for 30 seconds and centrifuged for ten minutes (1500-2000 rpm). The top layer from each tube was transferred to a clean 8 ml tube using a Pasteur pipette. One mL hexane was added and tubes were capped, vortexed for 15 seconds and centrifuged for ten minutes (1500-2000 rpm). Each top layer was combined with the previously removed top layer. To the combined layers, two mL of deionized H<sub>2</sub>O was added and tubes were capped, vortexed for 15 seconds and centrifuged for 5 minutes (1500-2000 rpm). Each top layer was transferred to clean 8 ml tubes, anhydrous NaSO4 was added to remove extra H20 and each sample was filtered into a clean 8 ml tube. Samples were transferred to Target GC vials (Fisher scientific, Napean, ON, #03 377B). The samples were evaporated under nitrogen in 30 °C dry bath (Lab Line Instruments, Melrose Park, IL) and 50  $\mu l$  hexane was added. Each sample was transferred to a 100 µl insert and the insert was returned to the vial. Vials were capped

with silicon lined screw-top caps (Fisher scientific, Napean, ON, #03 377 3B) and analyzed by gas chromatography (GC).

*Methanolic HCl procedure:* Methanolic HCl (1.2 mL of 0.5 M) was added to each tube. The tubes were capped, vortexed for 30 seconds and placed in a pre-heated  $80^{\circ}$ C oven for 2.5 hours. Tubes were allowed to cool for 10-15 minutes. One mL deionized H<sub>2</sub>O was added to each tube and tubes were capped, vortexed for 30 seconds and centrifuged for ten minutes (1500-2000 rpm). The top layer from each tube was transferred to a clean 8 ml tube with Pasteur pipette. One mL petroleum ether was added and tubes were capped, vortexed for 15 seconds and centrifuged for ten minutes (1500-2000 rpm). The top layer was combined with the previously removed top layer. To the combined layers, two mL of deionized H<sub>2</sub>O was added and tubes were capped, vortexed for 15 seconds and centrifuged for 5 minutes (1500-2000 rpm). The top layer was transferred to a conical GC vial with care not to include any of the bottom layer. The samples were evaporated under nitrogen in a 30 °C dry bath (Lab Line Instruments, Melrose Park, IL) and 50 µl hexane was added. Vials were capped with silicon lined lids and analyzed by gas chromatography (GC).

### (iv) Gas chromatography

NaOCH<sub>3</sub>-methylated samples were run on a Varian CP-3800 with FID detector (Mississauga, ON), and chrompack CP-select CB column for FAME, 100 m  $\chi$  0.25 mm diameter and 0.25 µm film thickness. The temperature program was: 45°C hold  $\chi$  4 minutes, 175°C at 13°C/minute  $\chi$  27 minutes, 190°C at 1°C/minute, 215°C at 4°C/minute  $\chi$  10 minutes, 240°C at 4°C/minute  $\chi$  5 minutes. Total run time was 83.5 minutes. All

samples were run with a 10:1 split ratio, except adipose PL samples, which were run splitless.

Methanolic HCl-methylated samples were run on a Varian 3400 with FID detector (Mississauga, ON), and J & W (Aligent) DB225MS column, 30 m  $\chi$  0.25 mm diameter and 0.25 µm film thickness. The temperature program was: 70°C hold  $\chi$  1 minute, 180°C at 20°C/minute, 220°C at 3°C/minute  $\chi$  15 minutes, 240°C at 20 °C/minute  $\chi$  10.5 minutes. Total run time was 35.0 minutes. All samples were run with 20:1 split ratio.

## (v) Calculations estimating enzyme activity

Following analysis, where applicable, ratios indicating desaturase activity were calculated as follows:

## Δ<sup>9</sup> *desaturase:* total MUFA/(total MUFA+SFA) C16:1n-7/C16:0 C18:1n-9/C18:0

 $\Delta^6$  desaturase: C18:3n-6/C18:2-6

∆<sup>5</sup> *desaturase:* C20:4n-6/C20:3n-6

### e) RT-PCR for analysis of mRNA

Liver tissue samples were homogenized in 1 mL TRIZOL reagent (Life

Technologies, Burlington, ON, # 15596) per 50-100 mg of tissue. Samples were

incubated for 5 minutes at 15 to 30°C to allow for the dissociation of nucleoprotein

complexes. Chloroform (0.2 mL per 1 mL of  $TRI_{ZOL}$  reagent) was added to each sample.

Each tube was capped, shaken by hand for 15 seconds and incubated at 15° to 30°C for 2-

3 minutes. Samples were centrifuged at 12000  $\chi$  g for 15 minutes at 2-8°C. The RNA-

containing, colorless, aqueous phase was transferred to a new tube. The RNA was precipitated by adding 0.5 mL isopropyl alcohol per 1 mL TRI<sub>ZOL</sub> reagent used in the initial homogenization. Samples were incubated at 15 to 30°C for 10 minutes and centrifuged at 12000  $\chi$  g for 10 minutes at 2-8°C. The supernate was removed. The RNA pellets were washed with 1 mL of 75% ethanol per mL of TRI<sub>ZOL</sub> reagent used in the initial homogenization. Samples were vortexed and centrifuged at 7500  $\chi$  g for 5 minutes at 2-8°C. The RNA pellets were dried for 5 – 10 minute and redissolved in RNAse-free water by passing the solution through a pipette tip a few times and incubating for 10 minutes at 55 to 60°C. RNA content was measured at 260 nm (1 A<sub>260</sub> = 40  $\mu$ g/mL).

PCR primers [Invitrogen Life Technologies, Burlington, ON, Rat ACO(S), ACO(AS), ACC(S), ACC(AS)] were based on published sequences or designed using Primer 3 (www.genome.wi.mit.edu/cgi-bin/primer/primer3.cgi), a web-based program. Gene sequences were obtained from the Genbank database and transferred to Primer 3, which identified the best primer sequences within the parameters provided. The appropriateness of the sequences were tested with BLAST, a Genbank program that identifies sequence similarities. The sequences were: ACO(s) ttcgaggcttggaaaccact; ACO(as) ctgggcgtatttcatcagca; ACC(s) aggatcttaaggccaacgca; ACC(as) ttgggatctgcaatgtctgg.

For each gene, PCR amplification of 0.5 µg RNA was achieved using the 1tube/2-step Promega Access RT-PCR system (Promega, Madison, WI, #A1250). Possible genomic DNA contamination was eliminated by incubating each RNA<sub>x</sub> sample

with 1  $\mu$ l DNase I, 1  $\mu$ l 10 $\chi$  reaction buffer and deionized water to 10  $\mu$ l, for 15 min at room temperature prior to RT-PCR. To stop the reaction, 1  $\mu$ l EDTA was added.

The RT-PCR mixture was be prepared by mixing 22 µl deionized water, 10 µl reaction buffer, 1 µl dNTP, 2 µl primer S, 2 µl primer AS, 2 µl MgSO<sub>4</sub>, 1 µl RTranscriptase and 1 µl polymerase for each sample, and added to the RNA-DNase. The temperature program began with 45 minutes at 48 °C for reverse transcriptase and 2 minutes at 94 °C for AMV RT inactivation and RNA/cDNA/primer denaturation. Amplification was achieved by 25 cycles of 30 sec/cycle at 94°C, followed by 1 min at 62°C, and 2 min at 68°C. The final extension was completed at 68°C for 7 min. Each RNA sample was amplified in parallel with primers for a housekeeping gene (L32; Zahradka et al., 2004).

One  $\mu$ l of 1:500 Vistra green (Amersham, Baie d'Urfe, Quebec, #RPN5786) was added to 9  $\mu$ l of RT-PCR product for each sample. Samples were incubated at room temperature for 15 min. Two  $\mu$ l of 6 $\chi$  DNA loading buffer was added to each sample and Marker VI prior to electrophoresis on 2% agarose gels. Relative band intensity was quantified by scanning the gel (Storm Fluorimager, Amersham). Absolute values were normalized to the L32 band for comparison. Results are expressed as arbitrary units with the lnCTL group set as 1.

### **Statistical Analysis**

Two-way ANOVA was used to detect differences due to genotype and dietary lipid and genotype  $\chi$  lipid interaction (SAS 6.04, SAS Institute, Cary, NC). Duncan's multiple range test determined significant differences between means. Normality of each data set was based on the Shapiro-Wilk test. Pearson's correlation coefficient was used

for all correlation calculations. For RT-PCR data, gel effects were blocked, L32 was run as a covariate and contrasts were used to detect differences based on pre-planned comparisons. The significance level for all procedures was p<0.05.

Ingredients (g)	CLA diet	CTL diet
Cornstarch	34.76	34.76
Maltodextrin	13.20	13.20
Sucrose	10.00	10.00
Egg white	21.25	21.25
Fiber (cellulose)	5.00	5.00
Mineral mix (zinc free)	3.50	3.50
Potassium phosphate	0.54	0.54
Vitamin mix	1.00	1.00
Choline	0.25	0.25
Biotin mix <sup>a</sup>	1.00	1.00
Zinc premix <sup>b</sup>	1.00	1.00
Tert-butylhydroquinone	0.0014	0.0014
Soybean Oil	7.00	8.50
CLA Oil	1.50	0.00
Fatty Acid Composition:		
C16:0	0.76	0.91
C18:0	0.32	0.38
C18:1n9	1.59	1.93
C18:1n7	0.10	0.12
C18:2n6	3.59	4.34
C18:3n6	0.05	0.05
C18:3n3	0.47	0.58
CLA c9,t11	0.37	0.00
CLA t8,c10	0.20	0.00
CLA c11,t13	0.23	0.00
CLA t10,c12	0.39	0.00
Totals (g):		
CLA (4 isomers identified)	1.30	0.00
all fatty acids	8.25	8.38
unidentified	0.25	0.12
cis/trans	1.20	0.00
cis/cis	3.63	4.30
trans/trans	0.03	0.00
saturated	1.13	1.37
monounsaturated	1.70	2.05
polyunsaturated	5.40	4.96
n9	1.59	1.93
n6	4.08	4.38
n3	0.47	0.58
Ratios:		-
n6/n3	8.61	7.61
n9/n6	0.39	0.44

Table 5. CLA and control (CTL) diet formulations per 100 grams

<sup>a</sup>Biotin premix = 200 mg/kg biotin in cornstarch <sup>b</sup>Zinc premix = 5.775 g Zn carbonate + 994.2 g cornstarch

### **V. RESULTS**

## Total feed intake, body weight and adipose weight

Epididymal adipose to body weight ratio, peri-renal adipose weight, peri-renal to body weight ratio, total visceral adipose weight and total visceral to body weight ratio were approximately  $1.2\chi$  higher in *fa/fa* CLA-fed rats, compared to *fa/fa* CTL-fed rats (**Table 6**). Final body weight and total feed intake were  $1.5\chi$  higher in *fa/fa* rats compared to lean rats. As expected, epididymal adipose weight, peri-renal adipose weight and total visceral (epididymal + peri-renal) adipose weight and fat pad to body weight ratios were higher in the *fa/fa* compared to the lean genotype.

### Liver steatosis and function

### a) Liver weight and lipid content

Liver weight, liver to body weight ratio, total liver lipid and percent liver lipid was lower in fa/fa CLA-fed rats, compared to fa/fa CTL-fed rats. In fact, the liver to body weight ratio of the fa/fa CLA-fed group was not different from the lean groups (**Table 7; Figure 6**). Liver weight, liver to body weight ratio, total liver lipid and percent liver lipid, were higher in fa/fa compared to lean rats.

## b) Hepatic fatty acid oxidation and synthesis

The faCLA rats had a trend (p=0.0589) towards greater ACO mRNA levels compared to faCTL rats. There was no difference in ACC mRNA levels within the *fa/fa* genotype. In lean rats, there were no differences in ACO and ACC mRNA levels (Figure 7).

### c) Liver function: alanine aminotransferase

Fasting serum ALT was 54% lower in *fa/fa* rats fed CLA compared to *fa/fa* rats fed CTL diet. However, serum ALT was still elevated 3-fold in *fa/fa* rats fed CLA compared to the lean CTL-fed rats (**Figure 8**).

### Fasting serum biochemistry

### a) Glycemia and insulinemia

Fasting serum insulin and C-peptide were 65% and 54% lower, respectively in fa/fa CLA-fed rats compared to fa/fa CTL-fed rats (**Table 8**). Fasting serum glucose, insulin and C-peptide were higher in fa/fa rats, compared to lean rats. The insulin:C-peptide ratio was higher in the lean group compared to the fa/fa group.

## b) Adipocytokines: leptin, adiponectin and haptoglobin

Fasting serum leptin and haptoglobin were 23% and 36% lower, respectively in fa/fa CLA-fed rats, compared to fa/fa CTL-fed rats (**Table 8**). Fasting serum leptin, adiponectin and haptoglobin were higher in fa/fa compared to lean rats. CLA-fed rats had higher fasting serum adiponectin compared to CTL-fed rats.

## c) Lipidemia: free fatty acids, triacylglycerol and cholesterol

Fasting serum total cholesterol was 38% lower in fa/fa CLA-fed rats compared to fa/fa CTL-fed rats (**Table 8**). Fasting serum FFA, TAG and cholesterol were higher in fa/fa compared to lean rats.

### Oral glucose tolerance testing

The fa/fa CLA-fed rats had lower serum glucose at t=30 minutes and lower serum insulin at all time points versus the fa/fa CTL-fed rats (Figure 9; Appendix 1). The fa/fa CLA-fed rats had improved insulin sensitivity compared to fa/fa CTL-fed rats based on HOMA and the glucose-insulin index, but not according to HOMA-IS, QUICKI and the

Matsuda index (**Table 9**). The *fa/fa* rats had higher serum glucose at t=15, 30 and 60 minutes and higher serum insulin at all time points, compared to lean rats. Measures of insulin resistance (HOMA, QUICKI, Matsuda index, glucose-insulin index) show that *fa/fa* rats have greater insulin resistance than lean rats.

### Adipose and liver fatty acid composition

A summary of the fatty acid composition of adipose and liver TAG and PL is shown in **Table 10**. There were some major trends within the TAG portion of each tissue, however, the effects of CLA seemed to be lipid class, tissue and/or genotype specific.

In adipose TAG, CLA-fed rats, independent of genotype, had more SFA (e.g. C14:0, C16:0) and less MUFA (e.g. C18:1n-9, C18:1n-7; % composition) compared to control-fed rats, which was paralleled by lower  $\Delta 9$  desaturase indices. Additionally, certain longer chain fatty acids (e.g. C18:2n-6, C18:3n-6, C20:4n-6) were present in lower amounts in CLA-fed compared to CTL-fed rats (**Table 11**). In liver TAG, the greatest changes were observed only in the *fa/fa* rats. For example, there were less MUFA (e.g. C16:1n-7, C18:1n-9, C18:1n-7), associating with lower  $\Delta 9$  desaturase indices, and there was more of the longer chain PUFA including C20 fatty acids (e.g. C20:4n-6) and n-3 fatty acids (C18:3n-3, C22:5n-3 and C22:6n-3) in *fa/fa* rats fed CLA, compared to *fa/fa* rats fed CTL diet (**Table 12**). CLA did not alter the fatty acid composition of adipose PL (**Table 13**) or liver PL to a great extent in terms of total SFA, MUFA and PUFA, however CLA fed *fa/fa* rats had less C18:1n-9 and more C20:3n-6 in liver PL compared to CTL-fed *fa/fa* rats (**Table 14**). Overall, CLA lowered  $\Delta 9$  desaturase indices in both adipose and liver. The results also suggest that in the liver of

fa/fa rats, more desaturation and elongation led to a greater relative proportion of longer chain PUFA in the TAG class.

In adipose and liver TAG and PL, the fa/fa rats had a higher percentage of SFA (e.g. C14:0, C16:0) compared to lean rats. In adipose and liver TAG and in liver PL, the fa/fa rats also had a greater percentage of MUFA (e.g. C16:1n-9, C16:1n-7, C18:n-9). The percentage of PUFA (e.g. C18:2n-6), the ratio of PUFA/SFA was lower in fa/fa rats compared to lean rats in TAG and PL of both tissues.

### Adipose and liver PL fatty acid composition: Correlation to insulin resistance

There were positive correlations between the percent composition of SFA as part of PL and the insulin-glucose index (i.e. insulin resistance) in both adipose and liver. In liver, the MUFA and n-9 fatty acid composition of PL was also positively correlated with the glucose-insulin index. The percentage of PUFA and n-6 fatty acids found in liver PL was negatively correlated with the glucose-insulin index, while in adipose PL, only the-3 fatty acid composition was negatively associated with the glucose-insulin index (**Table 15**).

	faCLA	faCTL	InCLA	lnCTL			
					Geno	Lipid	Geno x Lipid
Final Body weight (g)	552 ± 14	582 ± 12	355 ± 8	$360\pm9$	<0.0001	0.1230	0.2635
Total feed intake (g)	$1498\pm40$	$1578 \pm 35$	$1101 \pm 34$	$1055\pm28$	<0.0001	0.6165	0.0740
Epididymal adipose (g)	$18.9\pm0.7$	$16.5 \pm 0.5$	$6.1 \pm 0.7$	$6.1 \pm 0.5$	<0.0001	0.0537	0.0593
Epididymal adipose (g/100 g bwt)	$3.4 \pm 0.1^{a}$	$2.8\pm0.1^{\text{ b}}$	$1.7\pm0.2$ °	$1.7\pm0.1$ <sup>c</sup>	<0.0001	0.0210	0.0489
Peri-renal adipose (g)	$27.9\pm1.5~^{a}$	$24.4\pm0.8^{\text{ b}}$	$6.6\pm0.7^{c}$	$7.4\pm0.7^{\circ}$	<0.0001	0.1817	0.0348
Peri-renal adipose (g/100 g bwt)	$5.0\pm0.2^{\text{ a}}$	$4.2\pm0.1^{\text{ b}}$	$1.9\pm0.2^{\circ}$	$2.1\pm0.2$ °	<0.0001	0.0496	0.0022
Total visceral adipose (g)	$46.8\pm2.1^a$	$40.9\pm1.2^{\text{ b}}$	$12.8 \pm 1.2^{\circ}$	$13.5 \pm 1.2^{\circ}$	<0.0001	0.0875	0.0282
Total visceral adipose (g/100g bwt)	$8.5\pm0.2^{\text{ a}}$	$7.0\pm0.2$ <sup>b</sup>	$3.6\pm0.3~^{a}$	$3.7\pm0.3$ <sup>a</sup>	<0.0001	0.0157	0.0036

**Table 6.** Body weight, feed intake, adipose tissue weights and adipose tissue/body weight ratios of fa/fa and lean Zucker rats fed 0% or 1.5% CLA for 8 weeks<sup>1</sup>

<sup>1</sup>Means±SEM, faCLA=fa/fa rats fed 1.5% CLA, faCTL=fa/fa rats fed 0% CLA, lnCLA=lean rats fed 1.5% CLA, lnCTL= lean rats fed 0% CLA, n=10 rats/group; Means with different superscript letters are significantly different (P<0.05) by Duncan's multiple range test; Main effects from ANOVA: Geno=genotype (fa/fa vs. lean rats), Lipid (0% vs. 1.5% CLA), and Geno x Lipid=genotype x lipid interaction.

	faCLA	faCTL InC	CLA InCTL		Pr>F			
					Geno	Lipid	Geno x Lipid	
Weight								
Liver (g)	$17.9 \pm 0.6^{b}$	$29.7\pm0.9^{\text{ a}}$	$11.1 \pm 0.3$ °	$10.0\pm0.9^{\circ}$	<0.0001	<0.0001	<0.0001	
Liver (g/100 g bwt)	$3.2 \pm 0.1^{b}$	$5.1 \pm 0.1^{a}$	$3.1\pm0.1$ <sup>b</sup>	$2.8 \pm 0.2^{b}$	<0.0001	<0.0001	<0.0001	
Total Lipid <sup>2</sup>								
Total liver lipid (g)	$1.65 \pm 0.29^{b}$	7.17 ± 0.49	<sup>a</sup> $0.52 \pm 0.04$ <sup>c</sup>	$0.48 \pm 0.04$ °	< 0.0001	<0.0001	<0.0001	

**Table 7**. Liver weight and lipid content of fa/fa and lean Zucker rats fed 0% or 1.5% CLA for 8 weeks.<sup>1</sup>

<sup>1</sup>Means±SEM, bwt=body weight, TAG=triacylglycerol, PL=phospholipid, faCLA=fa/fa rats fed 1.5% CLA, faCTL=fa/fa rats fed 0% CLA, lnCLA=lean rats fed 1.5% CLA, lnCTL= lean rats fed 0% CLA, n=5 rats/group; means with different superscript letters are significantly different (p<0.05) by Duncan's multiple range test; Main effects from ANOVA: Geno=genotype (fa/fa vs. lean rats), Lipid (0% vs. 1.5% CLA), and Geno x Lipid=genotype x lipid interaction.

<sup>2</sup>Total liver lipid quantified by gravimetric method.

	faCLA	faCTL	InCLA	lnCTL		Pr>F	
					Geno	Lipid	Geno x Lipid
Glucose, Insulin & C-Pept	ide						
Glucose (mmol/L)	$\begin{array}{c} 14.98 \pm \\ 0.45 \end{array}$	13.59 ± 0.54	$11.82 \pm 0.57$	11.77 ± 0.40	<0.0001	0.1562	0.3089
Insulin (pmol/L)	$2159.1 \pm 153.2^{b}$	$6323.7 \pm 973.24^{a}$	213.4 ± 25.20°	213.6± 25.22°	<0.0001	0.0002	0.0002
C-Peptide (pmol/L)	5677.1± 652.1 <sup>b</sup>	$12388.5 \pm 1393.7^{a}$	1277.0 ± 195.8°	1337.0± 150.9°	<0.0001	0.0001	0.0001
Insulin:C-peptide	2.59 ± 0.22	2.13 ± 0.18	5.96± 0.73	7.30 ± 1.52	<0.0001	0.8307	0.1741
Adipocytokines							
Leptin (ng/ml)	$75.32 \pm 5.27^{b}$	$97.92 \pm 4.91^{a}$	$5.24 \pm 1.06^{\circ}$	$6.58 \pm 1.11^{\circ}$	< 0.0001	0.0025	0.0065
Adiponectin (ug/ml)	$14.33\pm0.65$	$10.58\pm0.54$	$11.78\pm0.60$	$9.61\pm0.84$	0.0127	<0.0001	0.2465
Haptoglobin (mg/ml)	$1.62 \pm 0.12^{a}$	$2.46 \pm 0.22^{b}$	$0.50\pm0.05^{\circ}$	$0.57 \pm 0.12$ <sup>c</sup>	<0.0001	0.0123	0.0328
Lipidemia				Чанан на колоничка и простока и простока и простика и простика и простика и простика и простика и простика и пр			
Free Fatty Acids (mmol/L)	$0.68\pm0.05$	$0.56\pm0.03$	$0.26\pm0.02$	$0.28\pm0.03$	<0.0001	0.4597	0.1451
Triglycerides (mmol/L)	$18.03 \pm 1.58$	$15.07\pm0.70$	$3.76\pm0.48$	$4.05\pm0.43$	< 0.0001	0.1584	0.0861
Cholesterol (mmo/L)	$6.01\pm0.47^{\mathfrak{b}}$	$9.59\pm0.63^{a}$	$2.94 \pm 0.15^{\circ}$	$3.38 \pm 0.16^{\circ}$	<0.0001	< 0.0001	0 0007

## Table 8. Serum biochemistry of *fa/fa* and lean Zucker rats fed 0% or 1.5% CLA for 8 weeks<sup>1</sup>

<sup>1</sup>Means±SEM, faCLA=fa/fa rats fed 1.5% CLA, faCTL=fa/fa rats fed 0% CLA, lnCLA=lean rats fed 1.5% CLA, lnCTL= lean rats fed 0% CLA, n=10 rats/group except haptoglobin n=7 faCLA, n=6 lnCLA and n=8 lnCTL; Means with different superscript letters are significantly different (P<0.05) by Duncan's multiple range test; Main effects from ANOVA: Geno=genotype (fa/fa vs. lean rats), Lipid (0% vs. 1.5% CLA), and Geno x Lipid= genotype x lipid interaction.

Index	Calculation	faCLA	faCTL	lnCLA	lnCTL		Pr>F	
						Geno	Lipid	Geno x Lipid
HOMA <sup>2</sup>	$\frac{\text{ins0'}}{22.5^{-\ln gl_{c0'}}}$	98.41± 10.33 <sup>b</sup>	199.35± 27.53 <sup>a</sup>	$13.18 \pm 1.43^{\circ}$	15.22± 2.75°	<0.0001	0.0023	0.0032
HOMA IS <sup>2</sup>	<u>1</u> HOMA-IR	$0.0111 \pm 0.0010$	$0.0058 \pm 0.0006$	$0.0832 \pm 0.0088$	$0.0795 \pm 0.0101$	<0.0001	0.4830	0.8994
QUICKI <sup>3</sup>	$\frac{1}{\log(ins0') + \log}$ (glc0')	$2.58\pm0.02$	$2.58\pm0.04$	2.83 ± 0.01	$2.79 \pm 0.04$	<0.0001	0.5989	0.4891
Matsuda <sup>4</sup>	$\frac{10\ 000}{\sqrt{(glu0'\ x\ ins0')}}$ (mean OGTTglc x mean OGTTins)	$0.21 \pm 0.01$	0.11 ± 0.01	$1.51 \pm 0.24$	$1.31 \pm 0.14$	<0.0001	0.1345	0.6410
AUCg (mmol*min)	Trapezoidal	701 ± 44	830 ± 38	$569 \pm 27$	595 ± 16	<0.0001	0.0236	0.1253
AUCi (pmol*min)	Trapezoidal	63477 ± 6363 <sup>b</sup>	$122443 \pm 13508$ <sup>a</sup>	$10923 \pm 1462$ °	12411 ± 1781 °	<0.0001	0.0006	0.0010
Glucose-Insulin Index (pmol*mmol*m	AUCg x AUCi in <sup>2</sup> ) <sup>5</sup>	$44 \pm 4^{b}$	$99 \pm 9^{a}$	$6 \pm 1^{\circ}$	$8 \pm 1$ °	<0.0001	<0.0001	<0.0001

**Table 9.** Insulin resistance calculations based on oral glucose tolerance testing (OGTT) serum measurements in fa/fa and lean Zucker rats fed 0% or 1.5% CLA<sup>1</sup>

<sup>1</sup>Means±SEM, AUC=area under the curve, AUCg=area under the curve for glucose, AUCi=area under the curve for insulin, faCLA=fa/fa rats fed 1.5% CLA, faCTL=fa/fa rats fed 0% CLA, lnCLA=lean rats fed 1.5% CLA, lnCTL= lean rats fed 0% CLA, n=10 rats/group; Means with different superscript letters are significantly different (p<0.05) by Duncan's multiple range test; Main effects from ANOVA: Geno=genotype (*fa/fa* vs. lean rats), Lipid (0% vs. 1.5% CLA), and Geno x Lipid=genotype x lipid interaction.

<sup>2</sup>Matthews et al. (1985); units used for calculations were mmol/L glucose and uU/ml insulin

<sup>3</sup>Katz et al. (2000); units used for calculations are mg/dL glucose and uU/ml insulin

<sup>4</sup>Matsuda & DeFronzo (1999); units used for calculations are mg/dL glucose and uU/ml insulin

<sup>5</sup>Myllynen et al. (1987); result x 10<sup>6</sup>

	A	dipose TA	AG Liver TAG			Adipose PL			Liver PL			
	Geno	Lipid	G x L	Geno	Lipid	G x L	Geno	Lipid	G x L	Geno	Lipid	GxL
C14:0	ſ	1	↑b	1			↑			n.d.	n.d.	n.d.
C16:0	1	1	↑fa	↑		↑ln	1				_	
C16:1n-9	1	—		1		-	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.
C16:1n-7	1	Ļ		↑	Ļ	↓fa	ſ			↑	Ļ	_
C17:0	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	Ļ		_
C18:0				1	1	↑fa	_		_	Î	_	
C18:1n-9	Ť	↓	↓b	1	Ļ	↓fa		_		Ţ		↓fa
C18:1n-7	Ť	$\downarrow$	↓b	1	↓	↓fa		Ļ		_	Ļ	-
C18:2n-6	Ļ	Ļ	↓b	Ļ		_	Ļ			Ļ	1	_
C18:3n-6	$\downarrow$	Ļ		Ļ			n.d.	n.d.	—	n.d.	n.d.	
C18:3n-3	Ţ	$\downarrow$	↓b	Ļ	¢	↑fa	_	-		n.d.	n.d.	_
CLA C18:2 c9,t11/t8,c10	Ļ	1	↑b	Ļ	1	↑b		Ť			Ť	
CLA C18:2 c11,t13	Ļ	1	↑b	_	↑		_	Ť		Ļ	1	↑ln
CLA C18:2 t10,c12	Ļ	Ť	↑b	_	1	-	_	↑	_		Ť	
C20:0	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	Ļ		_	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.
C20:1n-9	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.
C20:2n-6	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.			_	Ļ	_	
C20:3n-6	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	1	_		1	Ť	↑fa
C20:4n-6	—	Ļ	↓b	Ļ		↑fa					_	
C20:5n-3	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	Ļ	_	↑fa	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.
C22:0	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	_		_	_		
C22:4n-6	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.				ſ	-	_

Table 10. Summary of fatty acid composition results in liver and adipose triacylglycerol and phospholipid<sup>1</sup>

	A	dipose TA	١G		Liver TAC	G	ŀ	Adipose P	L	<u></u>	Liver PL	
	Geno	Lipid	GxL	Geno	Lipid	GxL	Geno	Lipid	G x L	Geno	Lipid	GxL
C22:5n-3	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.		î	↑fa				1	↑	
C22:6n-3	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	ev		↑fa		_				
C24:0	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	—		n.d.				_		_
C24:1n-9	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	_	Ļ				
Totals												
SFA	↑	1	↑b	1			<b>↑</b>			1		
MUFA	Î	Ļ	↓b	1	Ļ	↓fa	—			1	Ļ	
PUFA	Ļ			$\downarrow$	Ť	↑fa	Ļ			Ļ		_
n-9	Ļ	↓		1	Ļ	↓fa		_				↓fa
n-6	1	Ļ	↓b	↓		↑fa	↓		—	Ļ		
n-3	ţ	$\downarrow$	↓b	$\downarrow$	1	↑fa		<u></u>		_	_	
PUFA/SFA	Ļ			Ļ		↑fa	Ļ			Ļ		
n-9/n-6	Ŷ	Ļ		1	Ļ	↓fa	ſ			↑		_
n-6/n-3	Ļ	1	↑ln	_	Ļ	↓fa	Ļ		_	Ļ		<u></u>
$\Delta 9$ DS index (MUFA/SFA+MUFA)		Ļ	<u></u>	_	Ļ	↓b		_	_		Ţ	
Δ9 DS C16:1n-7/C16:0	Î	Ļ	_	↑	Ļ	↓fa	Ť	_		Ť	Ļ	
Δ9 DS C18:1n-9/c18:0	1	Ļ			Ļ	↓fa	_	_				↓fa
Δ6 DS C18:3n-6/c18:2n-6	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	Ť	Ļ	↓fa
Δ5 DS C20:4n-6/C20:3n-6	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	n.d.	Ļ	-	

Table 10. (continued) Summary of fatty acid composition results in liver and adipose TAG and phospholipids

<sup>1</sup>TAG=triacylglycerol; G=genotype; L=lipid; G x L=genotype x lipid interaction; fa=*fa/fa* rats; ln=lean rats; n.d.=no data reported;  $\uparrow$ =fa/fa>lean or CLA-fed >control-fed,  $\uparrow$ fa= fa/fa CLA-fed>fa/fa control-fed,  $\uparrow$ ln= lean CLA-fed>lean control-fed,  $\uparrow$ b= fa/fa CLA-fed>fa/fa control-fed and lean CLA-fed>lean control-fed;  $\downarrow$ =fa/fa<lean or CLA-fed <control-fed,  $\downarrow$ fa= fa/fa CLA-fed<fa/fa control-fed,  $\downarrow$ ln= lean CLA-fed<lean control-fed,  $\downarrow$ b= fa/fa CLA-fed<fa/fa control-fed and lean CLA-fed<lean control-fed;  $\downarrow$ =not statistically different (p>0.05).

FATTY ACID	faCLA	faCTL	lnCLA	lnCTL		Pr>F	
% Composition				a ning gang takan kan gang gan di an ning pang pan di murapaga	Geno	Lipid	Geno x Lipid
C14:0	$2.33\pm0.03^{\text{a}}$	$1.61 \pm 0.03^{b}$	$1.28 \pm 0.10^{\circ}$	$0.97\pm0.05^{\text{d}}$	<0.0001	< 0.0001	0.0032
C16:0	$33.44 \pm 0.84^a$	$27.36 \pm 0.30^{b}$	$21.86 \pm 1.22$ °	$19.47 \pm 0.59$ °	<0.0001	<0.0001	0.0365
C16:1n-9	$0.44 \pm 0.03$	$0.40\pm0.02$	$0.31\pm0.03$	$0.35\pm0.01$	0.0013	0.9321	0.1386
C16:1n-7	$6.81 \pm 0.21$	$8.01 \pm 0.24$	$1.92\pm0.20$	$3.23\pm0.20$	<0.0001	<0.0001	0.7881
C18:0	$2.78\pm0.13$	$2.85\pm0.11$	$2.87\pm0.08$	$2.64\pm0.03$	0.5483	0.4010	0.1410
C18:1n-9	$25.56\pm0.34^{\text{b}}$	$31.20 \pm 0.30^{a}$	$21.51 \pm 0.21$ °	$24.86 \pm 0.56$ <sup>b</sup>	<0.0001	<0.0001	0.0077
C18:1n-7	$2.15\pm0.04^{\text{bc}}$	$2.93\pm0.09^{\text{ a}}$	$1.95\pm0.06^{\circ}$	$2.33\pm0.08^{\text{ b}}$	<0.0001	<0.0001	0.0158
C18:2n-6	$17.70\pm0.22$	$20.34 \pm 0.28$	$34.43\pm0.83$	$\textbf{38.77} \pm \textbf{0.50}$	<0.0001	< 0.0001	0.1198
C18:3n-6	$0.13\pm0.03$	$0.19\pm0.01$	$0.30\pm0.01$	$0.36\pm0.01$	<0.0001	0.0056	0.8729
C18:3n-3	$1.59\pm0.03^{\text{d}}$	$1.85\pm0.05^{\circ}$	$2.52\pm0.07^{b}$	$3.30 \pm 0.13^{a}$	< 0.0001	<0.0001	0.0051
CLA C18:2 c9,t11/t8,c10	$1.70\pm0.04^{\mathfrak{b}}$	$0.00\pm0.00^{\circ}$	$3.73 \pm 0.25$ <sup>a</sup>	$0.00\pm0.00$ °	< 0.0001	<0.0001	<0.0001
CLA C18:2 c11,t13	$0.86\pm0.03^{\mathfrak{b}}$	$0.00\pm0.00^{\text{c}}$	$1.88 \pm 0.07$ <sup>a</sup>	$0.00\pm0.00$ °	<0.0001	<0.0001	<0.0001
CLA C18:2 t10,c12	$0.97\pm0.04^{\text{b}}$	$0.00\pm0.00^{\text{c}}$	$1.77\pm0.05~^{a}$	$0.00\pm0.00\ ^{\rm c}$	<0.0001	< 0.0001	<0.0001
C20:4n-6	$0.17\pm0.04$	$0.56\pm0.02$	$0.17\pm0.05$	$0.68\pm0.08$	0.2682	<0.0001	0.2682
Totals							
mg TG/g adipose	$610.55 \pm 25.70$	$648.47 \pm 25.52$	$622.79 \pm 35.03$	$639.15 \pm 21.04$	0.9580	0.3321	0.6973
SFA	$38.73 \pm 0.90^{a}$	$31.87 \pm 0.42^{b}$	$26.24 \pm 1.35^{\circ}$	$23.25\pm0.60^{\text{ d}}$	<0.0001	< 0.0001	0.0445
MUFA	$35.37 \pm 0.59^{b}$	$43.07 \pm 0.45$ <sup>a</sup>	$25.87\pm0.40^{\text{ d}}$	$30.99 \pm 0.60$ °	<0.0001	<0.0001	0.0238
PUFA	$24.35\pm0.36$	$23.93 \pm 0.38$	$46.25\pm1.18$	$44.29\pm0.67$	<0.0001	0.1205	0.3073
SAT+ MUFA+PUFA	$98.45 \pm 0.15$	$98.87\pm0.17$	$98.35 \pm 0.25$ <sup>a</sup>	$98.53\pm0.23$	0.3003	0.1708	0.5703
n-9	$19.06\pm0.29$	$21.65\pm0.29$	$36.93\pm0.90$	$40.09\pm0.52$	0.0001	<0.0001	0.6116

<b>EACTOR III A TOPOSE UNDER THE STATE AND A TOP </b>
---

Totals continued							
	oc 14 · o omb						
n-6	$26.14 \pm 0.37^{\circ}$	$31.79 \pm 0.31^{\circ}$	$21.90 \pm 0.20^{\circ}$	$25.32 \pm 0.57^{\circ}$	<0.0001	<0.0001	0.0096
n-3	$1.94\pm0.05^{\circ}$	$2.45\pm0.011^{\text{b}}$	$2.84\pm0.19^{\mathrm{b}}$	$4.28\pm0.23^{\texttt{a}}$	<0.0001	< 0.0001	0.0110
CLA	$4.31\pm0.17^{b}$	$0.00\pm0.00^{\rm c}$	$8.77\pm0.09^{a}$	$0.00\pm0.00^{\text{c}}$	<0.0001	<0.0001	<0.0001
Ratios							
MUFA/SFA	$0.90 \pm 0.06$	$1.40\pm0.07$	$1.02 \pm 0.06$	$1.44\pm0.04$	0.4864	<0.0001	0.3058
PUFA/SFA	$0.62\pm0.03$	$0.76\pm0.04$	$1.91\pm0.16$	$2.02\pm0.07$	<0.0001	0.1266	0.9894
n-9/n-6	$1.36\pm0.01$	$1.51 \pm 0.03$	$0.58\pm0.01^{\text{c}}$	$0.65\pm0.01$	< 0.0001	0.0014	0.1166
n-6/n-3	$9.55 \pm 0.53^{\circ}$	$9.51 \pm 0.20^{\circ}$	$13.13\pm0.89^{\text{a}}$	$10.10\pm0.67^{b}$	0.0006	<0.0001	0.0086
Δ9 DS index (MUFA/SFA+MUFA)	$0.48 \pm 0.01$	$0.57 \pm 0.01$	$0.50 \pm 0.02$	$0.57 \pm 0.01$	0.4410	<0.0001	0.2842
Δ9 DS C16:1n-7/C16:0	$0.20\pm0.02$	$0.30\pm0.02$	$0.08\pm0.01$	$0.17\pm0.01$	<0.0001	<0.0001	0.4713
Δ9 DS C18:1n-9/c18:0	$9.27\pm0.50$	$11.04\pm0.54$	$7.51 \pm 0.27$	$9.40\pm0.45$	0.0006	0.0003	0.8711

Table 11. (continued) Adipose triacylglycerol fatty acid composition of fa/fa and lean Zucker rats fed 0% or 1.5% CLA for 8 weeks<sup>1</sup>

<sup>1</sup>Means±SEM, faCLA=fa/fa rats fed 1.5% CLA, faCTL=fa/fa rats fed 0% CLA, lnCLA=lean rats fed 1.5% CLA, lnCTL= lean rats fed 0% CLA, n=5 rats/group; Means with different superscript letters are significantly different (P<0.05) by Duncan's multiple range test; Main effects from ANOVA: Geno=genotype (fa/fa vs. lean rats), Lipid (0% vs. 1.5% CLA), and Geno x Lipid=genotype x lipid interaction; Only fatty acids >0.25% composition are reported.
FATTY ACID	faCLA	faCTL	InCLA	InCTL		Pr>F	
% Composition					Geno	Lipid	Geno x Lipid
C14:0	$2.09\pm0.13$	$1.64 \pm 0.03$	$1.05\pm0.07$	$0.87 \pm 0.13$	<0.0001	0.0063	0.1828
C16:0	$34.49\pm0.70^a$	$36.72\pm0.47^{\text{a}}$	$26.61\pm0.82^{\text{b}}$	$23.26\pm1.31^{\circ}$	<0.0001	0.5469	0.0057
C16:1n-9	$0.55\pm0.04$	$0.60\pm0.15$	$0.23\pm0.10$	$0.46 \pm 0.12$	0.0495	0.2004	0.4305
C16:1n-7	$6.89 \pm 0.12^{b}$	$9.75\pm0.42^{\rm a}$	$2.69\pm0.32^{\texttt{c}}$	$2.59\pm0.76^{\text{c}}$	<0.0001	0.0097	0.0060
C18:0	$3.37\pm0.33^{a}$	$2.36\pm0.17^{\text{b}}$	$1.64 \pm 0.06^{\circ}$	$1.56\pm0.20^{\rm c}$	<0.0001	0.0208	0.0447
C18:1n-9	$20.61 \pm \mathbf{0.88^{b}}$	$32.14 \pm 0.40^a$	$17.60 \pm 0.83^{\circ}$	$19.28 \pm 1.32^{bc}$	< 0.0001	<0.0001	<0.0001
C18:1n-7	$2.07\pm0.08^{b}$	$3.58\pm0.36^{\rm a}$	$1.77\pm0.13^{b}$	$2.12 \pm 0.20$	0.0011	0.0007	0.0185
C18:2n-6	$14.38\pm0.91$	$8.91\pm0.56$	$33.27 \pm 1.25$	$33.53 \pm 2.57$	<0.0001	0.1069	0.0789
C18:3n-6	$0.23\pm0.06$	$0.26\pm0.02$	$0.64\pm0.03$	$0.72 \pm 0.19$	0.0005	0.5950	0.8125
C18:3n-3	$1.77 \pm 0.14^{b}$	$0.54\pm0.06^{\text{c}}$	$2.26\pm0.07^{a}$	$2.19\pm0.18^{a}$	<0.0001	<0.0001	0.0002
CLA C18:2 c9,t11/t8,c10	$1.60 \pm 0.10^{b}$	$0.00\pm0.00^{\rm c}$	$2.54\pm0.10^{\text{a}}$	$0.00\pm0.00^{\text{c}}$	<0.0001	<0.0001	<0.0001
CLA C18:2 c11,t13	$0.49\pm0.05$	$0.00\pm0.00$	$0.72\pm0.19$	$\textbf{0.00} \pm \textbf{0.00}$	0.2455	< 0.0001	0.2455
CLA C18:2 t10,c12	$0.34\pm0.10$	$0.00\pm0.00$	$0.47\pm0.12$	$0.00\pm0.00$	0.4167	< 0.0001	0.4167
C20:4n-6	$2.16\pm0.37^{a}$	$0.49\pm0.04^{\rm b}$	$2.37\pm0.19^{\rm a}$	$3.58\pm0.68^{a}$	0.0008	0.5703	0.0024
C20:5n-3	$0.50\pm0.05^{a}$	$0.09\pm0.01^{\rm b}$	$0.46\pm0.13^{a}$	$0.64\pm0.19$	0.0483	0.3309	0.0215
C22:5n-3	$0.74 \pm 0.09^{a}$	$0.15\pm0.01^{b}$	$0.58\pm0.08^{\text{a}}$	$0.46\pm0.14^{\text{a}}$	0.4058	0.0017	0.0218
C22:6n-3	$2.35\pm0.81$	$0.32\pm0.09^{b}$	$1.61 \pm 0.19^{ab}$	$1.86 \pm 0.46^{a}$	0.4179	0.0806	0.0293
Totals							
SFA	$40.47 \pm 1.10$	$40.92\pm0.61$	$29.47\pm0.85$	$26.25 \pm 1.35$	<0.0001	0.1899	0.0898
MUFA	$30.75 \pm 0.86^{\mathrm{b}}$	$46.53 \pm 1.06^{a}$	$23.43 \pm 1.29^{\circ}$	$25.63\pm2.13^{\circ}$	<0.0001	<0.0001	0.0002
PUFA	$25.12\pm1.70^{\text{b}}$	$10.89 \pm 0.74^{\circ}$	$44.91 \pm 1.99^{a}$	$43.19\pm3.95^{a}$	<0.0001	0.0043	0.0190
SAT+ MUFA+PUFA	96.34 ± 1.36	$98.34\pm0.55$	$97.81\pm0.67$	$95.07\pm2.15$	0.5119	0.7848	0.0971

**Table 12.** Liver triacylglycerol fatty acid composition of fa/fa and lean Zucker rats fed 0% or 1.5% CLA for 8 weeks<sup>1</sup>

.

•

Totals continued	faCLA	faCTL	lnCLA	InCTL			o weeks
n-9	$21.21 \pm 0.87^{b}$	$32.85 \pm 0.49^{a}$	$17.84 \pm 0.88$ °	$19.80 \pm 1.29^{bc}$	<0.0001	<0.0001	< 0.0001
n-6	$17.77 \pm 1.05$ <sup>b</sup>	$9.79 \pm 0.59^{\circ}$	$37.00 \pm 1.51^{a}$	$38.03 \pm 3.32^{a}$	<0.0001	0.0891	0.0323
n-3	$5.37 \pm 0.91$ <sup>a</sup>	$1.10 \pm 0.16^{b}$	$4.90\pm0.43~^{a}$	$5.15 \pm 0.75$ <sup>a</sup>	0.0125	0.0059	0.0026
CLA	$2.44 \pm 0.12^{b}$	$0.00\pm0.00$ °	$3.74 \pm 0.33^{a}$	$0.00\pm0.00~^{\text{c}}$	0.0018	<0.0001	0.0018
Ratios				And the second state of th			
MUFA/SFA	$0.76 \pm 0.03^{\circ}$	$1.14 \pm 0.04^{a}$	$0.79 \pm 0.03^{\circ}$	$0.97 \pm 0.04^{b}$	0.0653	<0.0001	0.0108
PUFA/SFA	$0.63\pm0.06$	$0.27\pm0.02$	$1.54\pm0.11$	$1.68 \pm 0.21$	<0.0001	0.4059	0.0589
n-9/n-6	$1.21 \pm 0.10^{b}$	$3.41\pm0.25^{a}$	$0.49\pm0.04^{\text{c}}$	$0.55\pm0.08^{\circ}$	< 0.0001	<0.0001	<0.0001
n-6/n-3	$3.65\pm0.52^{\text{b}}$	$9.43\pm1.02^{a}$	$7.70\pm0.46^{a}$	$7.73 \pm 0.75$ <sup>a</sup>	0.1274	0.0010	0.0011
Δ9 DS index (MUFA/SFA+MUFA)	$0.43\pm0.01~^{\text{c}}$	$0.53 \pm 0.01$ <sup>a</sup>	$0.44\pm0.01$ <sup>c</sup>	$0.49\pm0.01^{\text{ b}}$	0.1269	<0.0001	0.0166
Δ9 DS C16:1n-7/C16:0	$0.20\pm0.01^{\text{b}}$	$0.27\pm0.01^{a}$	$0.10\pm0.01^{\circ}$	$0.11 \pm 0.02^{\circ}$	< 0.0001	0.0253	0.0533
Δ9 DS C18:1n-9/C18:0	$6.38 \pm 0.71^{b}$	$13.94 \pm 1.19^{\text{a}}$	$10.76\pm0.59^{a}$	$12.92 \pm 1.55^{a}$	0.1392	0.0004	0.0238

Table 12. (	(continued)	) Liver triacylglycerol fat	v acid comr	osition of <i>fa/f</i>	and lean	Zucker rats	fed 0% or	1 5% CT /	for 8	wookal
			• · · ·		er entres recent	Longen er ruco :		1	<b>X I U II (7</b>	WEEKS

<sup>1</sup>Means<u>+SEM</u>, faCLA=fa/fa rats fed 1.5% CLA, faCTL=fa/fa rats fed 0% CLA, lnCLA=lean rats fed 1.5% CLA, lnCTL= lean rats fed 0% CLA, n=5 rats/group; Means with different superscript letters are significantly different (p<0.05) by Duncan's multiple range test; Main effects from ANOVA: Geno=genotype (*fa/fa* vs. lean rats), Lipid (0% vs. 1.5% CLA), and Geno x Lipid=genotype x lipid interaction; Only fatty acids >0.25% composition are reported.

FATTY ACID	faCLA	faCTL	lnCLA	lnCTL		Pr>F	
% Composition					Geno	Lipid	Geno x Lipid
C14:0	$0.84\pm0.23$	$0.51 \pm 0.10$	$0.32 \pm 0.08$	$0.23\pm0.07$	0.0112	0.1581	0.3875
C16:0	$23.38 \pm 1.48$	$21.87\pm0.58$	$16.81\pm0.42$	$17.80\pm0.54$	<0.0001	0.7674	0.1667
C16:1n-7	$2.32\pm0.51$	$2.03\pm0.35$	$0.72\pm0.20$	$0.91\pm0.14$	0.0009	0.8739	0.4909
C18:0	$17.39 \pm 2.78$	$19.80\pm2.02$	$18.48\pm2.13$	$18.96 \pm 1.88$	0.9563	0.5281	0.6713
C18:1n-9	$11.94 \pm 2.17$	$12.50 \pm 1.84$	$9.29 \pm 1.53$	$9.63 \pm 1.41$	0.1366	0.8019	0.9496
C18:1n-7	$1.37\pm0.11$	$1.90\pm0.15$	$1.27\pm0.17$	$1.58\pm0.06$	0.1269	0.0051	0.4051
C18:2n-6	$15.03\pm0.96$	$13.51 \pm 1.03$	$22.10\pm1.73$	$21.24\pm2.06$	0.0002	0.4466	0.8329
C18:3n-3	$0.67\pm0.22$	$0.44 \pm 0.12$	$\textbf{0.63} \pm \textbf{0.28}$	$0.69\pm0.25$	0.6528	0.7282	0.5300
CLA C18:2 c9,t11/t8,c10	$1.12\pm0.15$	$0.00\pm0.00$	$1.04\pm0.25$	$0.00\pm0.00$	0.7868	<0.0001	0.7868
CLA C18:2 c11,t13	$0.59\pm0.10$	$0.00\pm0.00$	$\textbf{0.90} \pm \textbf{0.18}$	$0.00\pm0.00$	0.1218	<0.0001	0.1218
CLA C18:2 t10,c12	$0.53\pm0.10$	$0.00\pm0.00$	$0.67\pm0.14$	$0.00\pm0.00$	0.4485	<0.0001	0.7868
C20:0	$0.20\pm0.02$	$0.23\pm0.02$	$0.30 \pm 0.04$	$0.37\pm0.05$	0.0047	0.1556	0.5772
C20:2n-6	$0.45\pm0.07$	$0.67\pm0.04$	$0.63\pm0.08$	$0.67\pm0.09$	0.2034	0.0819	0.2320
C20:3n-6	$0.63\pm0.13$	$0.70\pm0.07$	$0.36\pm0.03$	$0.38\pm0.09$	0.0041	0.5834	0.8135
C20:4n-6	$\textbf{8.83} \pm 2.17$	$11.26 \pm 1.14$	$10.66 \pm 1.20$	$11.15\pm0.99$	0.5612	0.3285	0.5138
C22:0	$1.01 \pm 0.17$	$1.13 \pm 0.16$	$1.10\pm0.32$	$1.40\pm0.20$	0.4349	0.3535	0.6941
C22:4n-6	$0.52\pm0.11$	$0.85 \pm 0.14$	$0.67\pm0.09$	$0.68 \pm 0.08$	0.9054	0.1320	0.1643
C22:5n-3	$0.54\pm0.09$	$0.50\pm0.04$	$0.57\pm0.09$	$0.42\pm0.05$	0.7468	0.2459	0.4705
C22:6n-3	$3.32\pm0.46$	$\textbf{3.81} \pm \textbf{0.58}$	$2.58\pm0.41$	$2.91\pm0.56$	0.1253	0.4272	0.8738
C24:0	$1.42\pm0.21$	$1.62\pm0.20$	$1.80\pm0.23$	$1.85\pm0.26$	0.1944	0.5948	0.7581
C24:1n-9	$0.26\pm0.06$	$0.53\pm0.05$	$0.29\pm0.04$	$0.36\pm0.05$	0.1815	0.0030	0.0567

Table 13. Adipose	phospholipid fatty a	cid composition of	<i>fa/fa</i> and lea	an Zucker rats	fed 0% or	1.5% CLA for 8 weeks
Å	1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1		$\cdot$			$1 \cdot 1 / 0 \cdot 1 / 0 \cdot 1 / 0 \cdot 1 + 0 \cdot 1 \cdot 0 \cdot 0 \cdot 0 / 0 \cdot 0 \cdot 0 \cdot 0 \cdot 0 \cdot 0 \cdot 0$

Totals							
mg PL/g adipose	$1.07 \pm 0.17$	$1.07 \pm 0.12$	$1.07\pm0.10$	$1.46 \pm 0.33$	0.3504	0.3468	0.3425
SFA	$44.66 \pm 1.68$	$45.56 \pm 1.94$	$39.34 \pm 2.39$	$40.76\pm2.74$	0.0369	0.6101	0.9082
MUFA	$16.23\pm2.77$	$17.26 \pm 2.23$	$11.93 \pm 1.87$	$12.81 \pm 1.65$	0.0613	0.6653	0.9722
PUFA	$32.37 \pm 1.50$	$31.97\pm0.76$	$40.98 \pm 1.27$	38.42 ± 1.93	<0.0001	0.3140	0.4615
SAT+ MUFA+PUFA	$93.27\pm0.28$	$94.79\pm0.25$	$92.25 \pm 0.77$	91.99 ± 0.92	0.0081	0.3328	0.1753
n-9	$12.53\pm2.15$	$13.33 \pm 1.82$	$9.94 \pm 1.55$	$10.32 \pm 1.45$	0.1322	0.7430	0.9093
n-6	$26.08 \pm 1.84$	$27.10\pm1.03^{b}$	$35.13 \pm 1.06$	$34.21 \pm 2.07$	<0.0001	0.9748	0.5449
n-3	$4.58\pm0.40$	$\textbf{4.86} \pm \textbf{0.48}$	$3.92 \pm 0.32$	$4.21 \pm 0.36$	0.1161	0.4769	0.9929
CLA	$2.24\pm0.27$	$0.00\pm0.00$	$2.60\pm0.54$	$0.00\pm0.00$	0.5573	<0.0001	0.5573
Ratios							
MUFA/SFA	$0.37\pm0.07$	$0.39\pm0.06$	$0.32 \pm 0.08$	$0.33 \pm 0.07$	0.4410	0.8574	0.9726
PUFA/SFA	$0.73\pm0.03$	$0.71 \pm 0.04$	$1.07\pm0.10$	$0.97 \pm 0.11$	0.0016	0.4889	0.6499
n-9/n-6	$0.51 \pm 0.10$	$0.49\pm0.07$	$0.28\pm0.04$	$0.30\pm0.03$	0.0066	0.9731	0.8381
n-6/n-3	$6.01\pm0.98$	$\textbf{5.89} \pm \textbf{0.83}$	$9.22\pm0.82$	$8.45 \pm 1.05$	0.0065	0.6337	0.7259
∆9 DS index MUFA/SFA+MUFA	$0.26 \pm 0.04$	$0.27\pm0.03$	$0.23 \pm 0.04$	$0.24\pm0.04$	0.4295	0.8091	0.9697
Δ9 DS C16:1n-7/C16:0	$0.10\pm0.02$	$0.09\pm0.02$	$0.04\pm0.01$	$0.05\pm0.01$	0.0040	0.8441	0.6657
Δ9 DS C18:1n-9/c18:0	$0.85\pm0.26$	$0.69\pm0.14$	$0.60 \pm 0.20$	$0.56 \pm 0.14$	0.3410	0.6170	0.7397

**Table 13. (continued)** Adipose phospholipid fatty acid composition of fa/fa and lean Zucker rats fed 0% or 1.5% CLA for 8 weeks<sup>1</sup>

<sup>1</sup>Means±SEM, faCLA=fa/fa rats fed 1.5% CLA, faCTL=fa/fa rats fed 0% CLA, lnCLA=lean rats fed 1.5% CLA, lnCTL= lean rats fed 0% CLA, n=5 rats/group; Means with different superscript letters are significantly different (P<0.05) by Duncan's multiple range test; Main effects from ANOVA: Geno=genotype (fa/fa vs. lean rats), Lipid (0% vs. 1.5% CLA), and Geno x Lipid=genotype x lipid interaction; Only fatty acids >0.25% composition are reported.

FATTY ACID	faCLA	faCTL	lnCLA	InCTL		Pr>F	
% Composition					Geno	Lipid	Geno x Lipid
C16:0	$15.45 \pm 1.17$	$16.89 \pm 0.54$	$17.28\pm0.45$	$17.18\pm0.44$	0.1593	0.3594	0.2997
C16:1n-7	$\textbf{0.88} \pm \textbf{0.11}$	$1.11 \pm 0.07$	$0.32\pm0.03$	$0.44\pm0.08$	< 0.0001	0.0410	0.5151
C17:0	$0.34\pm0.10$	$0.30\pm0.03$	$0.43\pm0.04$	$0.49\pm0.06$	0.0460	0.9134	0.4151
C18:0	$28.13\pm0.91$	$26.74\pm0.60$	$23.08\pm0.50$	$24.49\pm0.67$	<0.0001	0.9897	0.0575
C18:1n-9	$2.72 \pm 0.23^{b}$	$3.36\pm0.16^{\rm a}$	$2.80\pm0.10^{\text{b}}$	$2.59 \pm 0.11^{b}$	0.0444	0.2082	0.0162
C18:1n-7	$1.26\pm0.07$	$2.24\pm0.23$	$1.39\pm0.06$	$2.21\pm0.07$	0.7284	< 0.0001	0.5338
C18:2n-6	$8.19\pm0.36$	$\boldsymbol{6.97 \pm 0.45}$	$12.38\pm0.17$	$10.57\pm0.40$	< 0.0001	0.0007	0.4215
CLA C18:2 c9,t11/t8,c10	$0.16 \pm 0.03$	$0.00\pm0.00$	$\textbf{0.21} \pm \textbf{0.01}$	$0.00\pm0.00$	0.1811	<0.0001	0.1811
CLA C18:2 c11,t13	$0.21\pm0.04$ <sup>b</sup>	$0.00\pm0.00^{\text{ b}}$	$0.54\pm0.06^{a}$	$0.00\pm0.00^{\:b}$	0.0002	<0.0001	0.0002
CLA C18:2 t10,c12	$0.21 \pm 0.04$	$0.00\pm0.00$	$0.19\pm0.02$	$0.00\pm0.00$	0.6348	<0.0001	0.6348
C20:2n-6	$0.30 \pm 0.03$	$0.26\pm0.03$	$0.37\pm0.03$	$0.43 \pm 0.03$	0.0008	0.7094	0.1104
C20:3n-6	$1.66\pm0.10^{\text{a}}$	$1.11 \pm 0.10^{b}$	$0.52\pm0.05^{\texttt{c}}$	$0.54\pm0.10^{\circ}$	<0.0001	0.0102	0.0062
C20:4n-6	$25.68 \pm 1.44$	$27.45\pm0.87$	$26.89\pm0.32$	$27.46\pm0.72$	0.5227	0.2258	0.5281
C22:0	$0.26 \pm 0.03$	$0.30\pm0.06$	$0.28\pm0.02$	$0.28 \pm 0.05$	1.0000	0.7275	0.6635
C22:4n-6	$0.45\pm0.06$	$0.37\pm0.06$	$0.31 \pm 0.02$	$0.27 \pm 0.03$	0.0130	0.1850	0.7046
C22:5n-3	$1.32\pm0.09$	$1.06\pm0.08$	$0.95\pm0.04$	$0.76\pm0.03$	0.0001	0.0034	0.5867
C22:6n-3	$8.06\pm0.69$	$7.52\pm0.44$	$7.58\pm0.34$	$7.20 \pm 0.54$	0.4546	0.3825	0.8819
C24:0	$0.60\pm0.04$	$0.62\pm0.04$	$0.65 \pm 0.04$	$0.64\pm0.05$	0.4516	0.8793	0.8452
C24:1n-9	$0.21\pm0.04$	$0.34\pm0.06$	$\textbf{0.18} \pm \textbf{0.01}$	$0.21\pm0.03$	0.0678	0.0557	0.2189

Table 14. Liver phospholipid fatty acid composition of *fa/fa* and lean Zucker rats fed 0% or 1.5% CLA for 8 weeks<sup>1</sup>

Totals	faCLA	faCTL	lnCLA	lnCTL			
SFA	$45.07 \pm 0.41$	$45.18\pm0.77$	$41.99\pm0.22$	$43.47\pm0.6$	0.0005	0.1635	0.2261
MUFA	$5.19\pm0.40$	$7.17\pm0.42$	$4.90 \pm 1.18$	$5.68 \pm 0.23$	0.0147	0.0006	0.0837
PUFA	$46.66 \pm 1.93$	$45.09 \pm 1.88$	$50.37\pm0.22$	$47.68 \pm 1.18$	0.0487	0.1684	0.7081
SAT+ MUFA+PUFA	$96.92 \pm 1.16$	$97.44 \pm 1.20$	$97.25\pm0.16$	$96.83\pm0.79$	0.8826	0.9585	0.6136
n-9	$3.05\pm0.28^{\text{b}}$	$3.83\pm0.16^{a}$	$3.19\pm0.10^{\text{b}}$	$3.03\pm0.10^{b}$	0.0846	0.1036	0.0178
n-6	$36.26 \pm 1.19$	$36.01 \pm 1.39$	$40.39\pm0.16$	$38.97 \pm 0.67$	0.0023	0.4016	0.5571
n-3	$9.73\pm0.69$	$\textbf{8.82} \pm \textbf{0.52}$	$\textbf{8.86} \pm \textbf{0.37}$	$8.28\pm0.55$	0.2131	0.1919	0.7705
CLA	$0.58\pm0.07^{b}$	$0.00\pm0.00^{\text{c}}$	$0.94\pm0.08^{a}$	$0.00\pm0.00^{\circ}$	0.0041	<0.0001	0.0041
Ratios							Manufacture and a second second
MUFA/SFA	$0.12 \pm 0.01$	$0.16 \pm 0.01$	$0.12 \pm 0.01$	$0.13 \pm 0.01$	0.1038	0.0015	0.0662
PUFA/SFA	$1.04\pm0.05$	$1.00\pm0.06$	$1.20\pm0.01$	$1.10 \pm 0.04$	0.0080	0.1304	0.4519
n-9/n-6	$0.09 \pm 0.01$	$0.11 \pm 0.01$	$0.08\pm0.00$	$0.08\pm0.00$	0.0213	0.1671	0.1257
n-6/n-3	$\textbf{3.78} \pm \textbf{0.18}$	$4.11\pm0.13$	$4.60\pm0.22$	$4.77\pm0.25$	0.0021	0.2303	0.7099
$\Delta 9$ DS index	$0.10 \pm 0.01$	$\textbf{0.14} \pm \textbf{0.01}$	$0.11\pm0.00$	$0.12 \pm 0.01$	0.1116	0.0013	0.0667
Δ9 DS C16:1n-7/C16:0	$0.056\pm0.003$	$0.066\pm0.004$	$0.018\pm0.002$	$0.026 \pm 0.005$	< 0.0001	0.0312	0.7498
Δ9 DS C18:1n-9/c18:0	$0.098\pm0.012^{\text{b}}$	$0.126\pm0.008^{a}$	$0.122 \pm 0.006^{a}$	$0.106\pm0.007^{a}$	0.8238	0.4843	0.0233
∆6 DS C18:3n-6/c18:2n-6	$0.009\pm0.001^{\circ}$	$0.015\pm0.001^{\text{a}}$	$0.009\pm0.000^{\texttt{c}}$	$0.012\pm0.001^{b}$	0.0490	<0.0001	0.0425
∆5 DS C20:4n-6/C20:3n-6	$15.64 \pm 1.21$	$25.64 \pm 2.18$	$53.59 \pm 5.71$	$56.18 \pm 7.50$	<0.0001	0.2151	0.4580

Table 14. (continued) Liver phospholipid fatty acid composition of *fa/fa* and lean Zucker rats fed 0% or 1.5% CLA for 8 weeks<sup>1</sup>

<sup>1</sup>Means±SEM, faCLA=fa/fa rats fed 1.5% CLA, faCTL=fa/fa rats fed 0% CLA, lnCLA=lean rats fed 1.5% CLA, lnCTL= lean rats fed 0% CLA, n=5 rats/group; Means with different superscript letters are significantly different (p<0.05) by Duncan's multiple range test; Main effects from ANOVA: Geno=genotype (fa/fa vs. lean rats), Lipid (0% vs. 1.5% CLA), and Geno x Lipid=genotype x lipid interaction; Only fatty acids >0.25% composition are reported.

	the second se					
	%	%	%	%	%	%
	SFA	MUFA	PUFA	n-9	n-6	n-3
Adipose	<b>0.47</b>	-0.05	0.41	-0.10	0.06	- <b>0.52</b>
	(0.0472)	(0.8344)	(0.1040)	(0.7182)	(0.8349)	(0.0324)
Liver	<b>0.58</b> (0.0015)	<b>0.74</b> (0.0005)	<b>-0.4</b> 7 (0.0491)	<b>0.64</b> (0.0045)	<b>-0.57</b> (0.0146)	0.04 (0.8740)

Table 15. Adipose and liver phospholipids: correlations to the glucose-insulin index<sup>1</sup>

Glucose-Insulin index = area under the curve for glucose  $\chi$  area under the curve for insulin; Pearson correlation coefficients with p-values in parentheses



 $4.7 \pm 0.2^{\circ}$ 

 $4.8 \pm 0.2^{\circ}$ 

**Figure 6. Hepatic steatosis and liver lipid concentration (%).** The pale colour of faCTL liver portrays hepatic steatosis which was confirmed by analysis of liver lipid concentration; values are means  $\pm$  SEM for n=10 rats/group; means with different subscript letters are significantly different (p<0.05) by Duncan's multiple range test; faCLA=*fa/fa* rats fed 1.5% CLA, faCTL=*fa/fa* rats fed 0% CLA, lnCLA=lean rats fed 1.5% CLA and lnCTL=lean rats fed 0% CLA.





C) v

Figure 7. RT-PCR for mRNA levels of enzymes involved in A) peroxisomal fatty acid oxidation (ACO = Acyl CoA oxidase) and B) fatty acid synthesis (ACC = Acetyl CoA carboxylase). C) L32 Housekeeping gene. Results expressed as means for arbitrary units for n=10 rats/group except n=9 rats/group for L-FABP; p-values from preplanned comparisons; faCLA=fa/fa rats fed 1.5% CLA, faCTL=fa/fa rats fed 0% CLA, lnCLA=lean rats fed 1.5% CLA and lnCTL=lean rats fed 0% CLA.



**Figure 8. Fasting serum ALT (U/L).** Results expressed as means  $\pm$  SEM for n=10 rats/group; \* denotes faCTL different from faCLA and lnCTL (p<0.05); faCLA=*fa/fa* rats fed 1.5% CLA, faCTL=*fa/fa* rats fed 0% CLA, lnCLA=lean rats fed 1.5% CLA and lnCTL=lean rats fed 0% CLA (pair weight group used as lnCTL); ND=not determined.





Figure 9. Oral glucose tolerance testing A) serum glucose B) serum insulin. (Results expressed as means  $\pm$  SEM for n=10 rats/group; means with different subscript letters are significantly different (p<0.05) by Duncan's multiple range test; faCLA=*fa/fa* rats fed 1.5% CLA, faCTL=*fa/fa* rats fed 0% CLA, lnCLA=lean rats fed 1.5% CLA and lnCTL=lean rats fed 0% CLA)

#### **VII.** Discussion

### A. Effect of *fa/fa* genotype

In the present study, fa/fa rats characteristically had greater total feed intake, final body weight, visceral adipose weight, fasting serum leptin, adiponectin, glucose, insulin, C-peptide, FFAs, TAG, and cholesterol, poorer glucose and insulin response to an oral glucose tolerance test, and greater insulin resistance compared to the lean genotype. These effects have previously been attributed to defects in the leptin receptor and unknown mechanisms, as discussed in the literature review. The fa/fa rats also had hepatic steatosis and higher fasting serum haptoglobin and ALT, compared to lean rats. This observation confirms that the fa/fa Zucker rat is an appropriate model to examine the relationship between insulin resistance, hepatic dysfunction and inflammation, although the mechanisms for these observations have not been well characterized.

The *fa/fa* rats also had different adipose and liver TAG and PL fatty acid profiles compared to lean rats. In general, the *fa/fa* rats had more SFA (%) and MUFA (%) and less PUFA (%) in adipose and liver TAG. The PUFA to SFA ratio was lower in *fa/fa* compared to lean rats in adipose and liver TAG and PL. The n-6 to n-3 ratio was lower in adipose TAG and PL and liver TAG while it was not different in liver PL in *fa/fa* rats compared to lean rats. These differences in the fatty acid composition of liver and adipose TAG and PL suggest different desaturase expression and/or activity in these tissues between genotypes. The highest tissue concentration of  $\Delta^6$  and  $\Delta^5$  desaturase in rats is in liver and  $\Delta^5$  desaturase is not found in rat adipose tissue (Brenner, 1971). Both  $\Delta^6$  and  $\Delta^5$  desaturase are deficient in animal models of type 1 diabetes (DM-1) and people with DM-1, due to insulin deficiency (Brenner, 2003; Boustani et al., 1989). In the liver

of eSS rats (DM-2 model), SCD mRNA expression and activity is higher and the expression of  $\Delta^6$  and  $\Delta^5$  desaturase is unchanged in the liver, compared to control rats (Montanaro et al., 2003). In OLETF rats (DM-2 model),  $\Delta^5$  desaturase activity is depressed compared to lean rats (Nishida et al, 2002). Desaturase activity affects the ratio of saturated to unsaturated fatty acids in the lipid bilayer in the membranes of cells. Increased desaturase activity means that more unsaturated fatty acids are produced. Incorporation of unsaturated fatty acids into membranes may increase the fluidity and/or alter the function of the cellular membranes (plasma and nuclear). This may be true in the case of insulin binding and signaling cascades (Storlein, 1996). Since adipose and liver are both insulin sensitive tissues and we saw differences in insulin resistance between fa/fa and lean Zucker rats during OGTT, we performed correlation statistics between the fatty acid profile of adipose and liver PL and the glucose insulin index as a marker of insulin resistance. Insulin resistance was reduced in correlation with more n-3 fatty acids and less SFA in adipose PL and with more PUFA and n-6 fatty acids and less SFA, MUFA and n-9 fatty acids in liver PL. This agrees with data from Field et al. (1988, 1990), where in rats, high PUFA to SFA ratio compared to low PUFA to SFA in adipocyte phospholipid membranes resulted in improved insulin binding. In cell culture, the membrane fatty acid composition of cells directly influences the insulin signaling system. Receptor autophosphorylation involves phosphorylation of the  $\beta$ -subunit of tyrosine residues. Subsequently, phosphorylated tyrosine can bind to cytoplasmic proteins (e.g. insulin receptor substrate-1 or IRS-1). In HepG2 cell culture, it was shown that increasing the amount of linoleic acid or eicosapentanoic acid in cell PL did not have an effect on insulin binding to the receptor, but it increased IRS-1 phosphorylation,

compared to control cells (Meuillet et al., 1999). Another general point is that insulin regulates the transcription of many genes and the fatty acid composition of the nuclear membrane may be important to this function (Storlein, 1996). In summary, the insulin defects present in the fa/fa rat may account for the effects on the fatty acid profile of insulin sensitive tissues including adipose and liver. The effects of other factors such as adipocytokine dysregulation on fatty acid metabolism have been less studied. The remaining discussion will focus on the effects of CLA supplementation or the interactions of genotype and CLA in this study.

#### **B.** Effect of CLA

# a) Insulin sensitivity

This study showed that an eight week dietary intervention with a CLA mixture improved peripheral insulin sensitivity in fa/fa Zucker rats at 14 weeks of age based on improved glucose-insulin index and reduced fasting serum insulin and C-peptide concentrations compared to fa/fa rats fed control diet (Table 9; Figure 9). The glucoseinsulin index was deemed relevant because there is a lack of data using QUICKI and Matsuda in the fa/fa Zucker rat. Improved insulin sensitivity is consistent with other reports where CLA mixtures were fed to male ZDF rats (Houseknecht et al., 1998; Ryder et al., 2001) and female fa/fa Zucker rats (Henricksen et al., 2003). In the study by Houseknecht, et al. (1998), CLA improved insulin sensitivity, similarly to troglitazone, a PPAR-agonist. However, this result is not consistent with various studies in mice, where CLA-feeding induced insulin resistance, likely due to the t10,c12 isomer (Hargrave et al., 2003; Tsuboyama-Kasaoka et al., 2003; Clement et al., 2002; Roche et al., 2002; Tsuboyama-Kasaoka et al., 2000). In mice, Roche et al. (2002) showed that the t10,c12

isomer down-regulated adipose GLUT4 expression along with inducing insulin resistance.

# b) Adiposity

CLA-fed *fa/fa* rats had greater visceral adipose mass compared to *fa/fa* controls. This study did not demonstrate that CLA decreases adiposity in normal weight (i.e. lean) Zucker rats (Table 6). These results conflict with what others have shown in various other rodent models, including other obese/insulin resistant models such as ZDF rats, (Ryder et al., 2001) and OLETF rats (Wang et al., 2003; Rahman et al., 2003; Nagao et al., 2003). However, these results agree with data from *fa/fa* Zucker rats (Sisk et al., 2001). In fact, weight gain is a side effect of PPAR agonists such as thiazolidinediones (TZDs) that act to control insulin resistance and so the observations made in the current study are consistent with PPAR activation.

Since the completion of the current study, several reports have provided evidence that the t10,c12 CLA isomer is the anti-obesity factor in CLA diets that are fed to animal models (Degrace et al., 2004; Akahoshi et al., 2003; Chardigny et al, 2003; Czauderna et al., 2003; Henrickson et al., 2003; Warren et al., 2003; Clement et al., 2002; Hargrave et al., 2002). The actual level of t10,c12 CLA in our diet was 0.39%. It is possible, that the level of t10,c12 CLA used was not adequate to reduce peri-renal or epididymal adipose mass in our model. In another study using female *fa/fa* Zucker rats, the level of t10,c12-CLA administered (1.5 g/kg/d) was about three times higher than what was used in the present study, based on body weight and feed intake data (Henrickson et al., 2003).

The improved peripheral insulin sensitivity observed in fa/fa CLA-fed rats in the present study may involve other insulin sensitive tissues besides adipose. For example,

Ryder et al. (2001) showed that improved glucose tolerance in male ZDF rats fed CLA was paralleled by improved insulin-stimulated glucose uptake in isolated soleus muscles, increased muscle glucose transport, increased muscle glycogen synthase activity and normalization of muscle UCP mRNA levels. The authors note that all these effects are consistent with PPARγ activation.

Since mice are much more responsive to CLA-induced body fat reduction, the lack of functional adipose tissue can cause insulin resistance (Tsuboyama-Kasaoka et al., 2000). In fact, Hargrave et al. (2003) showed that in high- vs. low-metabolic rate mice, CLA caused greater insulin resistance in the high-metabolic rate mice – those with greater energy expenditure and greater reduction in adipose tissue mass. In mice with reduced adipose mass t10,c12 CLA lowers circulating leptin to the point of deficiency, which likely impairs its ability to aid in glucose disposal, further aggravating hyperglycemia and hyperinsulinema (Roche et al., 2002).

Direct mechanisms for the anti-obesity effect of CLA were not explored in the current study. Potential mechanism reported by others from in vivo studies include increasing the number of small adipocytes and decreasing the number of large adipocytes (Azain et al., 2000), increasing the rate of adipocyte apoptosis (Tsuboyama-Kasaoka et al., 2000; Hargrave et al., 2002), increasing energy expenditure (Azain et al., 2000; Nagao et al., 2003; Peters et al., 2001), increasing adipose UCP mRNA expression (Peters et al., 2001; Roche et al., 2002; Ealey et al., 2002; Kang et al., 2002) increasing adipose fatty acid oxidation via CPT (Rahman et al., 2001), decreasing fatty acid synthesis via FAS, ACC and/or aP2 (Tsuboyam-Kasaoka et al, 2000; Clement et al., 2002; Kang et al., 2002).

### c) Circulating adipocytokines

This study showed that dietary CLA reduced fasting serum leptin in fa/fa Zucker rats (Table 8), despite the fact that visceral adipose tissue stores were higher, compared to fa/fa rats fed control diet. Leptin release may not completely dependent on the amount of adipose stores present and these results suggest reduced leptin release by adipocytes. Yamasaki et al. (2003) found no significant correlation between serum leptin and fat pad weights in male Sprague-Dawley rats. In other insulin resistant models, CLA-feeding has also decreased circulating leptin, compared to controls (Ryder et al., 2001; Wang et al., 2003; Rahman et al., 2001). Limited data in humans has failed to show an effect of CLA on plasma leptin (Medina et al., 2000; Riserus et al., 2002b; Petridou et al., 2003; Gaullier et al., 2004), although Belury et al. (2003) showed an inverse negative correlation between plasma t10,c12 CLA and plasma leptin in people with DM-2.

Given the wide range of physiological roles that leptin possesses, the leptinlowering result by CLA in the present study has many implications. For example, leptin administration corrects insulin resistance and fatty liver in leptin deficient mice with truncated SREBP-1c (Shimomura et al., 1999). Interestingly, the SCD-1 gene is potently repressed by leptin and so leptin may also play a role in SCD-mediated effects in the liver (Kang et al., 2004), which are discussed further below.

In the present study, fasting serum adiponectin was higher in CLA-fed rats compared to control-fed rats (Table 8). Very few studies have reported the relationship between dietary CLA and circulating adiponectin. In agreement with the current study, Nagao et al. (2003) showed that CLA increased fasting plasma adiponectin in male ZDF rats compared to controls and that fasting plasma adiponectin was negatively correlated

to fasting plasma insulin. They also found that adiponectin mRNA in adipose tissue was up-regulated. Akahoshi et al. (2003) found that CLA did not have an effect on fasting serum adiponectin in Sprague-Dawley rats. Not only does decreased circulating adiponectin concentration correlate with insulin resistance in animal and human models (Yamauchi et al., 2001), adiponectin may in fact decrease lipogenesis and inflammation. Xu et al. (2003) showed that adiponectin administration to ob/ob C57BL-6 mice reduced hepatic steatosis and circulating ALT,  $TNF-\alpha$ , TAG and FFA levels and improved glucose tolerance and insulin sensitivity, compared to untreated mice. In the same study, ethanol-induced fatty liver in FVB/n mice caused increased activity of hepatic lipid synthesis enzymes including ACC, however adiponectin administration decreased the activity of ACC without altering its mRNA expression. Xu et al. (2003) also reported that serum adiponectin and ALT were inversely correlated in obese Chinese adults, implicating an important role for adiponectin in NAFLD.

The present study showed that CLA lowered fasting serum haptoglobin in fa/faCLA-fed, compared to fa/fa CTL-fed rats (Table 8). This indicates reduced inflammation, as haptoglobin is released by white adipose tissue and liver as an acutephase reactant. No previous studies have reported the effect of CLA on fasting serum haptoglobin. This reduction in an inflammatory marker was in conjunction with improved insulin sensitivity in the fa/fa rats. Evidence for the role of oxidative stress and inflammation in insulin resistance is growing. In the only study to date looking at the effect of CLA on insulin resistance in people, Riserus et al. (2002a) showed that t10,c12 CLA increased insulin resistance in conjunction with increased F2 isoprostane excretion and increased plasma C-reactive protein, markers of oxidation and inflammation,

respectively. In a separate study, serum haptoglobin was positively associated with body fat in adults, as assessed by dual-energy x-ray absorptiometry (Chiellini et al., 2004).

Recent molecular work in genetic and diet-induced mouse models of insulin resistance have shown that chronic inflammation is part of the mechanism by which insulin resistance develops in obesity and that white adipose tissue contributes to the production of pro-inflammatory molecules. For example, Xu et al. (2003) have shown that six major inflammation genes known to function mainly in macrophages (immune cells that travel in the blood stream but are capable of entering tissues), are consistently up regulated in the white adipose tissue of ob/ob mice, db/db mice and diet-induced obese C57BL/6J mice. These observations were not made in any other tissue examined including brown adipose tissue, muscle, liver, stomach, hypothalamus, small intestine and pancreas. They also compared adipose tissue sections from wild type C57BL/6J mice and ob/ob mice, and discovered multi-nucleated cells (possibly fused macrophages) in the interstitial space of ob/ob, but not wild type mouse adipose tissue, that were not endothelial cells and that expressed the same inflammatory genes. They found that 2% of wild type and 33% of ob/ob mouse stromal vascular cells were macrophages. The trigger(s) for macrophage infiltration into adipose tissue and inflammation remain unknown. This increase in inflammatory gene expression occurred just prior to the onset of hyperinsulinemia. This could be due to the release of inflammatory cytokines, such as TNF- $\alpha$ , interleukin-1 and interleukin-6 by macrophages. Interestingly, in human stromal vascular cell culture, Brown et al. (2004) showed that t10,c12-CLA induced the production of interleukin-6 and interleukin-8, primarily from non-adipose cells. TNF- $\alpha$ has previously been implicated in the pathology of insulin resistance. It has been shown

that circulating concentrations are positively correlated with insulin resistance in people, apart from glucose tolerance (Zinman et al., 1999). Data from our laboratory, from the present study, showed that *fa/fa* CLA-fed rats had 2-3 times *less* adipose TNF- $\alpha$  mRNA expression compared to *fa/fa* CTL-fed rats (Yurkova et al., 2003). Furthermore, Xu et al. (2003) showed that rosiglitazone (a PPAR agonist) reduced the expression of inflammatory genes in ob/ob mice. In 3T3-L1 cell culture and db/db mouse adipose tissue, haptoglobin mRNA expression was increased by TNF- $\alpha$ . In 3T3-L1 cell culture haptoglobin was strongly inhibited by the PPAR $\gamma$  agonist, rosiglitazone (Oller do Nascimento et al., 2004; Chiellini et al., 2002). It is therefore possible, that in the current study, CLA acted as a PPAR ligand in adipose to reduce inflammation.

In summary, CLA supplementation in the present study positively modulated serum adipocytokine status compared to controls by increasing anti-inflammatory (adiponectin) and decreasing pro-inflammatory (haptoglobin) factors.

### d) Lipidemia

Circulating lipids portray a balance between central (liver) lipid processing and peripheral (e.g. adipose) lipid storage and release. In the present study, CLA feeding did not have an effect on fasting serum TAG or FFAs (Table 8). The most common form of dyslipidemia in people with insulin resistance is high TAG and low HDL-cholesterol (Taskinen, 1995). In people, HDL-cholesterol carries much more TAG and is catabolized by endothelial lipase to a much greater extent in insulin resistant versus non-insulin resistant states (Rashid et al., 2002). The present study showed that CLA feeding decreased fasting serum total cholesterol if fa/fa rats and data from our laboratory shows that VLDL and LDL were lower, while HDL was higher in fa/fa CLA fed rats compared

to *fa/fa* control rats. Total cholesterol was also reduced in OLETF rats (Rahman et al., 2002) and PPARα-null mice fed CLA mixtures (Peters et al., 2001), and hamsters fed the t10,c12 isomer (Navarro et al., 2003). In OLETF rats, Wang et al. (2003) showed that CLA diets reduced hepatic microsomal TAG transfer protein activity, which is involved in lipoprotein packaging. In people, Noone et al. (2002) showed that 50:50 c9,t11:t10c12-CLA supplementation had no effect on fasting plasma HDL-, LDL- or VLDL-cholesterol in healthy adults. They also showed 80:20 c9,t11:t10c12-CLA supplementation did not affect fasting plasma HDL- and LDL-cholesterol but did lower VLDL-cholesterol in healthy adults. However, in men with the metabolic syndrome, CLA and t10,c12-CLA supplementation unfavorably decreased fasting plasma HDL-cholesterol, illustrating once again that the state of insulin resistance is an important determinant of CLA action.

## e) Hepatic steatosis

The present study showed that dietary CLA was capable of ameliorating hepatic steatosis (liver TAG and total lipid concentration) in *fa/fa* Zucker rats (Table 7; Figure 6). This is in agreement with other data from CLA-fed insulin-resistant rats (Wang et al., 2003; Rahman et al., 2002; Nagao et al., 2003). Once again, this result conflicts with data from mice fed diets with a comparable total fat content (Clement et al., 2002; Tsuboyama-Kasaoka et al., 2003; Chardigny et al., 2003; Warren et al., 2003; Kelley et al., 2004; Degrace et al., 2004; Nakanishi et al., 2004; Tsuboyama-Kasaoka et al., 2003). Despite this contradiction between species regarding the effect of CLA on liver lipid, it is clear that insulin resistance and hepatic steatosis,

Tsuboyama-Kasaoka et al. (2003), showed that the amelioration of hepatic steatosis with diets containing 1% CLA plus increasing fat levels (4, 13 and 34%), was paralleled by reduced hyperinsulinema, hyperleptinemia and hypothyroidism.

Although we do not have any histological data on the progression of NAFLD in this study, we were able to demonstrate that fasting serum ALT was lower in fa/fa CLAfed rats compared to fa/fa CTL-fed rats (Figure 8). The implication for reducing hepatic steatosis is to prevent the progression of the NAFLD disease spectrum. Lipid in the liver can become oxidized and result in progression to steatohepatitis and cirrhosis.

### f) Hepatic gene expression

#### i) Fatty acid oxidation

There was a non-significant trend for elevated hepatic ACO mRNA expression in fa/fa CLA-fed rats compared to fa/fa control fed rats (Figure 7), possibly through PPARactivation. Others have shown CLA-induced fatty acid oxidation in the liver. In mice, c9,t11-CLA and t10,c12-CLA similarly increased ACO mRNA expression (Warren et al., 2003; Degrace et al., 2004; Takahashi et al., 2003), but in one study, not to the extent of fenofibrate (PPAR $\alpha$  agonist; Warren et al., 2003). In fact, PPAR $\alpha$  mRNA expression was increased by both fenofibrate and c9,t11-CLA but was reduced by t10,c12 CLA. Others have shown that CLA feeding increases CPT expression and activity, a regulatory enzyme in mitochondrial fatty acid oxidation (Rahman et al., 2002; Akahoshi et al., 2003; Degrace et al., 2004; Takahashi et al., 2003). This effect may be particular to t10,c12-CLA in mice (Degrace et al., 2003). These data suggest that the mechanism by which t10,c12-CLA induces or protects against hepatic steatosis in mice and rats, respectively, is independent of PPAR $\alpha$  and fatty acid oxidation. Regulation of hepatic fatty acid synthesis may play a greater role.

# ii) Fatty acid synthesis

In the present study, CLA feeding did not significantly reduce ACC mRNA expression in *fa/fa* rats (Figure 7), however there was a high variability among animals. To date, no other studies have reported liver ACC activity in rats fed CLA, however in OLETF rats, CLA diet decreased the activity of microsomal phosphatidate phosphohydrolase activity, a marker of TAG synthesis (Rahman et al., 2002).

ACC is the rate limiting enzyme in long chain fatty acid synthesis (Figure 3). ACC is regulated by SREBPs. The c9,t11 isomer reduced hepatic SREBP-1c and LXR $\alpha$ mRNA expression in ob/ob mice. The t10,c12 isomer had no effect on hepatic and adipose SREBP-1c or on LXR $\alpha$  (Roche et al., 2002). In normal weight, C57BL/6J mice, CLA had no effect on hepatic SREBP-1c, SREBP2 or LXR mRNA in one study (Clement et al., 2002), but increased hepatic SREBP-1, and its target genes (ACC and/or SCD) in others (Tsuboyama-Kasaoka et al., 2003; Degrace et al., 2004; Takahashi et al., 2003). To note, increased SREBP-1, ACC and SCD mRNA expression were not apparent in mice fed higher fat (34% vs. 4%) diet in one of these studies (Tsuboyama-Kasaoka et al., 2003). In vitro, CLA treatment of SKBR-3 cells (human cancer cells), inhibited FAS activity to a greater extent than a variety of other fatty acids, and CLA did not have an effect on ACC (Oku et al., 2003). Even though we did not observe an effect of CLA on ACC mRNA expression, CLA may have had an effect on ACC phosphorylation, protein expression and/or activity, or on other fatty acid synthesis enzymes (e.g. FAS).

## g) Fatty acid profiles

### i) Adipose TAG fatty acids

CLA was present as 4.31% and 8.77% of fatty acids in adipose TAG in the fa/faand lean genotypes, respectively (Table 11). It has not previously been reported that CLA is incorporated less into tissues of insulin-resistant compared to non-insulin resistant animals. Notably, the current study provides indirect evidence that CLAfeeding reduces  $\Delta^9$  desaturase/SCD activity in adipose TAG, reflected by lower MUFA/SFA and  $\Delta^9$  desaturase indexes. SCD is the enzyme responsible for catalyzing  $\Delta^9$ -cis desaturation of fatty acyl coA substrates such as palmitoyl CoA and stearoyl CoA (Ntambi et al., 1999). It has been shown in other models that CLA reduces SCD mRNA expression and/or activity, including in 3T3-L1 adipocytes (Lee et al., 1998; Choi et al., 2000) and pig adipose tissue (Smith et al., 2002), which reduces the level of monounsaturated fatty acids in the cell. Since SCD catalyzes the rate limiting step in MUFA synthesis and MUFA are required for normal rats of TAG, cholesterol ester and PL synthesis, it would be reasonable to think that inhibiting SCD would actually reduce adiposity. We did not however, observe a change in adiposity in the lean rats and in the fa/fa rats, CLA actually increased adiposity according to the ratios of fat stores to body weight (Table 6). This may suggest that de novo synthesis is less important than fatty acid import.

# ii) Adipose PL fatty acids

In the present study, CLA represented 2.2% and 2.6% of fatty acids in adipose PL in fa/fa and lean rats, respectively (Table 13). The c9,t11 isomer seemed to be present in higher amounts than the t10,c12 isomer, although this can not be conclusively stated

because c9,t11 and t8,c10 overlap on the GC chromatogram. CLA-feeding did not alter lipid profile in terms of total SFA, MUFA, PUFA, n9, n6, n-3 and ratios calculating desaturase activity in adipose PL (Table 13), in CLA- versus control-fed rats within genotypes. The ability of CLA to improve peripheral insulin sensitivity was not mediated through changes in adipose phospholipid fatty acid composition, based on these results.

In 3T3-L1 adipocytes, the t10,c12 isomer decreased the amount of monounsaturated fatty acids in PL (Evans et al., 2001), but this was not evident in this study. Banni et al. (1999) found that rats fed 1% CLA had 50% less C20:4n-6 (arachidonic acid) in adipose tissue than control-fed rats. This agrees the present study where C20:4n-6 was present at about a third of the amount in the adipose TAG of CLA-fed rats compared to control-fed rats. However, there was no difference between CLA-fed and CTL-fed rats with regard to the amount of C20:4n-6 in adipose PL. This is perhaps more relevant to eicosanoid metabolism, which is discussed below.

#### iii) Liver TAG fatty acids

CLA represented 2.44% and 3.74% of fatty acids in the liver TAG of fa/fa and lean rats, respectively, fed CLA diet (Table 12). As in adipose TAG, the percent composition of CLA was lower in the fa/fa rats compared to the lean rats, a result that has not been previously reported. The c9,t11 isomer seemed to be preferentially incorporated into liver TAG, compared to the t10,c12 isomer.

CLA-feeding did change the fatty acid profile of liver TAG in *fa/fa* rats, by decreasing total MUFA and increasing total PUFA, but not altering total SFA. The same effect was seen in the liver TAG of mice fed c9,t11 CLA. However, the opposite effect was seen in the liver TAG of mice fed t10,c12 CLA (Kelley et al., 2004). This suggests

differential regulation of SCD by the two isomers. In our study, both isomers were fed in equal amounts.

As in adipose, the current study indirectly shows that CLA decreased liver  $\Delta^9$ desaturase/SCD activity (via calculation of  $\Delta^9$  desaturase indexes) in liver of fa/fa CLAfed rats compared to *fa/fa* control-fed rats (Table 12). SCD inactivation may protect against hepatic steatosis as SCD (+/+) mice have greater liver lipid content than SCD (-/-) mice (Kang et al., 2004). It is known that SCD plays a key role in hepatic TAG and VLDL synthesis. This is because C18:1 (product of SCD activity) is essential for TAG and cholesterol ester synthesis - two lipids that are need for VLDL synthesis. SCD-1 deficient ob/ob mice have less adiposity and complete correction of hepatic steatosis, compared to ob/ob mice. SCD deficient mice display decreased lipid synthesis (e.g. decreased ACC mRNA) and increased lipid oxidation (e.g. increased ACO mRNA), independent of PPARα (Dobrzyn & Ntambi, 2004; Miyazaki et al., 2004). CLA decreases liver SCD mRNA expression in mice (Lee et al., 1998). Decreased ratios of C16:1 to C16:0 and C18:1 to C18:0 have been observed in the liver TAG of male ICR mice (Lee et al., 1998) and rats (Banni et al, 2001, Moya-Camerena et al, 1998; Sisk et al, 2001) fed a CLA mixture, compared to controls.

As well, in the current study, CLA feeding elevated the percentages of C18:3n-3, C20:4n-6, C20:5n-3, C22:5n-3 and C22:6n-3 be 3.5-5.5-fold in liver TAG of *fa/fa* rats compared to lean rats (Table 12). This suggests increased expression and/or activity of  $\Delta^6$  desaturase,  $\Delta^5$  desaturase, and/or enzymes of Sprecher's pathway for DHA biosynthesis (Figure 3). Matsuzaka et al. (2002) have shown that hepatic  $\Delta^6$  and  $\Delta^5$  desaturase gene expression in C57BL/6J mice are regulated differentially by SREBP-1

and PPARa. C57BL/6J mice are highly susceptible to diet-induced obesity and DM-2 (Jackson Laboratory, 2004). They studied the activation of  $\Delta^6$  and  $\Delta^5$  desaturase in SREBP-1a, -1c and -2 transgenic and wild-type mice. They showed that hepatic  $\Delta^6$  and  $\Delta^5$  desaturase mRNA expression were increased in all types of SREBP transgenic mice compared to wild-type mice, most prominently in the mice over-expressing SREBP-1a and -1c. Furthermore, they confirmed that PUFA (C18:2n-6, C22:5n-3, C22:6n-3) feeding suppressed  $\Delta^6$  and  $\Delta^5$  desaturase mRNA in wild-type mice, but showed that in SREBP-1c transgenic mice PUFA were not able to suppress  $\Delta^6$  and  $\Delta^5$  desaturase mRNA. This same study also showed that fibrate (PPARa agonist)-treated mice had increased expression of both  $\Delta^6$  and  $\Delta^5$  desaturase mRNA. In conclusion, SREBP-1 isoforms and PPAR $\alpha$  activators up-regulate the expression of  $\Delta^6$  and  $\Delta^5$  desaturase mRNA during lipogenesis. In theory, since PUFA normally inhibit lipogenesis, SREBP-1 induction of desaturases would actually aid in the regulation of lipogenesis (i.e. suppress lipogenesis when adequate PUFA are available; Nakamura & Nara, 2003). It has been shown that human  $\Delta^6$  desaturase contains a sterol regulatory element (Nara et al., 2002) and a functional direct-repeat-1 element that is responsive to PPAR $\alpha$  (Tang et al., 2003). It is possible that in the current study, CLA activated SREBP-1 and/or PPARa in the liver, which led to increased mRNA expression of  $\Delta^6$  and  $\Delta^5$  desaturase and this would explain why there were higher amounts of twenty-carbon fatty acids (C20:4n-6 and C20:5n-3) and long chain n-3 fatty acids (C22:5n-3 and C22:6n-3) in liver tissue of fa/fa rats fed CLA, whose liver TAG concentrations of these fatty acids are normalized based on lean animals.

CLA represented 0.58% and 0.94% of fatty acids in the liver PL of fa/fa and lean rats, respectively, fed the CLA diet (Table 14). There did not appear to be a difference between the incorporation of c9,t11- and t10,c12-CLA into liver PL. Others have suggested that dietary CLA may function to alter phospholipid membrane structure, C20:4n-6 metabolism and eicosanoid metabolism (Atkinson, 1999). Since CLA can be a substrate for  $\Delta^6$  desaturase it competes with linoleic acid for this enzyme. CLA is desaturated and elongated by the same pathway as linoleic acid. For example, metabolites including conjugated C18:3, conjugated C20:3 (eicosatrienoic acid) and conjugated C20:4 (eicosatetranoic acid) were identified in the liver of rats (Banni et al., 1995; Banni et al., 2001) and in the adipose and serum of humans (Banni et al, 1999). In rat liver, it has been shown that c9, t11 CLA is converted to conjugated c6,c9,t11-18:3, c8,c11,t13-20:3 and c5,c8,c11,t13 20:4 while, t10, c12 CLA is converted to c6,t10,c12-18:3, c8,t12,c14-20:3 and c5,c8,c11,t13-20:4 (Banni et al., 2001; Sebedio et al., 2001). It appears that CLA is metabolized to the same extent as linoleic acid as analyzed by  $^{14}$ C labeling (Belury & Kempa-Steczko, 1997). These products may compete with other substrates for phospholipases, cyclooxygenases (COX) and lipoxygenases (LPOX) and thus influence eicosanoid production (Belury & Kempa-Steczko, 1997; Banni et al., 1999). Our results suggest, but do not show, that CLA was not acting in the liver to affect eicosanoid metabolism through C20:4n-6. In the present study, the amount of C20:4n-6 in the liver TAG of *fa/fa* rats was higher in those fed CLA versus controls, however CLA did not affect C20:4n-6 in liver PL. C20:4n-6 is a substrate for COX and LPOX and the precursor for the 2-series prostaglandins and thromboxanes and 4-series

leukotrienes (Shils et al., 1999), which has many implications for metabolism. CLA did reduce C20:4n-6 in total liver lipids in 42 day old female SENCAR mice fed 1% and 1.5% CLA for 6 weeks, compared to control-fed mice (Belury et al. 1997). In vitro studies have also shown that CLA decreases C20:4n-6 content by half. However, Banni et al. (1999) showed that CLA-feeding had no effect on C20:4n-6 in total liver lipid of rats. In mice t10,c12-CLA, but not c9,t11-CLA, decreased C20:4n-6 in liver TAG but neither CLA-isomer affected the composition of C20:4n-6 in liver PL (Kelley et al., 2004), which again is likely more relevant to eicosanoid metabolism and agrees with our results.

The concentration of  $\Delta^6$  desaturase in rat liver microsomes, similarily to humans, is high, compared to other tissues (Brenner, 1971; Cho et al., 1999). It has been reported that CLA decreases the  $\Delta^6$  desaturation of linoleic acid in vitro in liver microsomes (Bretillon et al., 1999) and t10,c12-CLA reduces  $\Delta^{9-}$ ,  $\Delta^{6-}$  and  $\Delta^{5-}$  desaturation in HepG2 cells (Eder et al., 2002), however our results suggest that the opposite is occurring in the Zucker *fa/fa* rat. This may be important because Nakanishi et al. (2004) showed that C18:3n-6 (the product of linoleic acid  $\Delta^6$  desaturation) plus CLA supplementation can prevent the steatosis inflicted by CLA supplementation alone, in mice, associated with increased prostaglandin E<sub>2</sub> content in the liver. Prostaglandin E<sub>2</sub> may suppress hepatic lipogenesis by inhibiting the transcription of genes important in this pathway (Michelle et al., 1999). In this study, there were no differences in the relative percent of C18:3n-6 (data not shown) or 20:4n-6 in liver PL (Table 14), but CLA did elevate the relative percent of 20:3n-6 in liver PL of *fa/fa* rats compared to those fed control diet, further suggesting increased activity of elongase and/or  $\Delta^6$  desaturase. C20:3n-6 is also a

substrate for COX and LPOX a precursor for the 1-series prostaglandins and 3-series leukotrienes. In HepG2 cells, t10,c12-CLA treatment resulted in greater release of prostaglandins ( $F_{1\alpha}$  and  $F_{2\alpha}$ ) compared to linoleic acid-treated control cells, despite lowering the composition of C20:4n-6. The authors hypothesized that t10,c12-CLA could cause deacylation of fatty acids from PLs, thus lowering their content in PL and making the FFAs available for eicosanoid production (Eder et al., 2002). We do not have data on PL subfractions or FFA composition to further comment.

## SUMMARY

In summary, dietary CLA improved peripheral insulin sensitivity and favourably modified circulating adipocytokine status in the fa/fa Zucker rat, in a mechanism independent of reducing adiposity or changing the fatty acid profile in adipose PL. CLA reduced hepatic steatosis in the fa/fa Zucker rat, concomitant with a trend for increased PPAR-responsive ACO mRNA expression and altered liver fatty acid profiles that suggested a differential effect on liver desaturase activity. Additionally, dietary CLA reduced circulating ALT and haptoglobin in the fa/fa Zucker rat, suggesting improved liver function and reduced overall inflammation. Circulating FFA and TAG status was not modified by CLA feeding, but total serum cholesterol was lowered, in the fa/fa Zucker rat.

# **VIII. CONCLUSIONS**

■ The *fa/fa* genotype exhibits characteristics of obesity, insulin resistance and NAFLD.

The *fa/fa*, compared to the lean genotype, exhibited:

- o Greater body weight, feed intake, visceral adipose weights
- Greater calculated insulin resistance, fasting serum glucose, insulin and Cpeptide and reduced insulin:C-peptide
- o Greater fasting serum leptin, adiponectin, FFAs, TAG and cholesterol
- Greater SFA and MUFA, and reduced PUFA in TAG and PL of adipose and liver tissue
- Greater n-9/n-6 and reduced n-6/n-3 fatty acid ratios in adipose TAG and PL and liver PL
- o Greater liver weight, TAG content and total lipid content
- o Greater fasting serum ALT and haptoglobin
- Greater ACO and ACC mRNA expression in liver tissue
- Dietary CLA modifies characteristics of obesity, insulin resistance and NAFLD in the fa/fa genotype. The fa/fa CLA fed-rats, compared to the fa/fa CTL-fed rats exhibited:
  - o Greater visceral adipose/body weight ratios and peri-renal fat weight
  - o Greater fasting serum adiponectin and lesser fasting serum leptin
  - Lower fasting serum cholesterol
  - o Improved insulin sensitivity and lower fasting serum insulin and C-peptide
  - Lower percent composition of C20:4 n-6 in adipose TAG
  - Greater SFA and lesser MUFA in adipose TAG, concomitant with indirect evidence for reduced  $\Delta^9$  desaturase/SCD activity

- Lesser MUFA and greater PUFA in liver TAG, concomitant with indirect evidence for reduced  $\Delta^9$  desaturase activity and greater  $\Delta^6$  and  $\Delta^5$ desaturase activity and/or enzymes of Sprecher's pathway
- Lower MUFA in liver PL, concomitant with indirect evidence for reduced  $\Delta^9$  desaturase activity
- o Lower liver weight, liver TAG content and total liver lipid
- Lower fasting serum ALT and haptoglobin
- Trend for greater ACO mRNA expression

Many of the effects of CLA described within the *fa/fa* genotype, were not apparent within the lean genotype. The exceptions were that the lean CLA-fed, compared to the lean CTL-fed rats exhibited:

- Reduced C20:4n-6 in adipose TAG, increased SFA and reduced MUFA in adipose TAG, and increased SFA in liver TAG, and indirect evidence for reduced Δ9 desaturase (SCD) activity
- Altered ∆6 desaturase activity in liver, based on liver PL fatty acid composition
- Increased fasting serum adiponectin

This suggests that the effects of CLA on the desaturases and adiponectin may be independent of the metabolic derangements of the fa/fa Zucker rats (described in the first point).

# **IX. LIMITATIONS**

- The animals in this study were growing, and therefore not in energy balance this must be considered before the relevancy to adult human models can be speculated.
- The isomers of CLA were not tested independently, therefore, it is not known if one was more active than another.
- The amount of CLA fed to animals on a per kilogram basis was much higher than the amount of CLA a person would consume through dietary sources or compared to human CLA supplementation studies.
- Transcription factors such as PPARs and SREBPs were not directly measured
- Data suggesting a change in desaturase activity is not backed up by gene and protein expression data.
- Data on gene expression is not backed up with data for protein expression and enzyme activity.
- Histological data that would indicate any progression of NAFLD within the *fa/fa* rat was not collected, to support the data for fasting serum ALT.
- An eight-week study is relatively short-term, although adequate to observe effects.

# X. FUTURE RESEARCH

The effect of CLA mixture vs. c9,t11 CLA vs. t10,c12 CLA on:

- liver  $\Delta^9$ ,  $\Delta^6$  and  $\Delta^5$  desaturase mRNA and protein expression
- eicosanoid production (e.g. PGE<sub>2</sub> given evidence that it has been shown to reduce the extent of hepatic steatosis)
- mRNA, protein expression and activity of proteins involved in the insulin signaling cascade and membrane glucose transport in insulin sensitive tissues, such as adipose and muscle
- expression of inflammatory genes and presence of macrophages in white adipose tissue
- oxidation products in circulation and in the liver
- expression of PPARγ in adipose tissue and PPARα in liver tissue
- ACO protein expression in liver
- ACC protein expression and phosphorylation in liver
- mRNA and protein expression of other hepatic fatty acid synthesis enzymes (e.g. FAS)
- Liver and adipose PPAR mRNA expression
- Liver and adipose SREBP mRNA and protein expression
- Lipoprotein subfractions of cholesterol in fasting serum

#### **IX. REFERENCES**

Akahoshi A, Koba K, Ichinose F, Kaneko F, Kaneko M, Shimoda A, Nonaka K, Yamasaki M, Iwata T, Yamauchi Y, Tsutsumi K & Sugano M. (2004). Dietary protein modulates the effect of CLA on lipid metabolism in rats. <u>Lipids 39</u>, 25-30.

Akahoshi A, Koba K, Ohkura-Kaku O, Kaneda N, Chikage G, Hiroe S, Thoshio I, Yamauchi Y, Tsutsumi K & Sugano M. (2003). Metabolic effects of dietary conjugated linoleic acid (CLA) isomers in rats. <u>Nutrition Research 23</u>, 1691-1701.

Akahoshi A, Goto Y, Murao K, Miyazaki T, Yamasaki M, Nonaka M, Yamada K & Sugano M. (2002). Conjugated linoleic acid reduces body fats and cytokine levels of mice. <u>Bioscience, Biotechnology and Biochemistry 66</u>, 916-920.

Alasner C, Berdeaux O, Chardigny J-M & Sebedio J-L. (2002). Fatty acid composition and conjugated linoleic acid content of different tissues in rats fed individual conjugated linoleic acid isomers given as triacylglycerols. <u>Journal of Nutritional</u> <u>Biochemistry 13</u>, 337-345.

Alberti KG & Zimmel PZ. (1998). Definition, diagnosis and classification of diabetes mellitus and its complications. Part 1: diagnosis and classification of diabetes mellitus, provisional reort of a WHO consultation. <u>Diabetic Medicine 15</u>, 539-553.

Allison DB, Paultre F, Maggio C, Mezzitis N, Pi-Sunyer FX. (1995). The use of areas under the curves in diabetes research. <u>Diabetes Care 18</u>, 245-250.

Assimacopoulos-Jeannet F, Brichard S, Rencurel F, Cusin I & Jeanrenaud B. (1995). In vivo effects of hyperinsulinemia on lipogenic enzymes and glucose transporter expression in rat liver and adipose tissues. <u>Metabolism 44</u> (2), 228-233.

Atkinson RL. (1999). Conjugated linoleic acid for altering body composition and treating obesity. In <u>Advances in Conjugated Linoleic Acid Research, vol. 1</u>, Yurawecz MP, Mossoba MM, Kramer JKG, Pariza MW & Nelson GJ (Eds), AOCS Press, Champain, Illinois, 348-353.

Azain MJ, Hausman DB, Sisk MB, Flatt W & Jewell DE. (2000). Dietary conjugated linoleic acid reduces rat adipose tissue cell size rather that cell number. Journal of Nutrition 130, 1548-1554.

Badinga A, Selberg KT, Dinges AC, Corner CW & Miles RD. (2003). Dietary conjugated linoleic acid alters hepatic lipid content and fatty acid composition in broiler chickens. <u>Poultry Science 82</u>, 111-116.

Banni S, Carta G, Angioni E, Murru E, Scanu P, Melis MP, Bauman DE, Fischer SM, Ip C. (2001). Distribution of conjugated linoleic acid and metabolites in different lipid fractions in the rat liver. Journal of Lipid Research 42, 1056-61.

Banni S, Angioni E, Cart G, Casu V, Deiana M, Dessi MA, Lucchi L, Melis MP, Rosa A, Varigiolu S & Corongiu FP. (1999). Influence of dietary conjugated linoleic acid on lipid metabolism in relation to its anticarcinogenic activity. In <u>Advances in</u> <u>Conjugated Linoleic Acid Research, vol. 1</u>, Yurawecz MP, Mossoba MM, Kramer JKG, Pariza MW & Nelson GJ (Eds), AOCS Press, Champain, Illinois, 307-318.

Banni S, Carta G, Contini MS, Angioni E, Deiana M, Dessi MA, Melis MP & Corongiu FP. (1996). Characterization of conjugated diene fatty acids in milk, dairy products, and lamb tissues. Journal of Nutritional Biochemistry 7: 150-155.

Belury MA & Kempa-Steczko A. (1997). Conjugated linoleic acid modulates hepatic lipid composition in mice. <u>Lipids 32</u>, 199-204.

Belury MA, Moya-Camarena SY, Liu K-L & Vanden Heuval JP. (1997). Dietary conjugated linoleic acid induces peroxisome-specific enzyme accumulation and orthinine decarboxylase activity in mouse liver. Journal of Nutritional Biochemistry 8, 579-584.

Belury MA & Vanden Heuvel JP. (1999). Modulation of diabetes by conjugated linoleic acid. In <u>Advances in Conjugated Linoleic Acid Research, vol. 1</u>, Yurawecz MP, Mossoba MM, Kramer JKG, Pariza MW & Nelson GJ (Eds), AOCS Press, Champain, Illinois, 404-411.

Belury MA. (2002). Dietary conjugated linoleic acid in health: physiological effects and mechanisms of action. <u>Annual Review of Nutrition 22</u>, 505-531.

Belury MA, Mahon A & Banni S. (2003). The conjugated linoleic acid (CLA) isomer, t10c12-CLA, is inversely associated with changes in body weight and serum leptin in subjects with type 2 diabetes mellitus. Journal of Nutrition 133, 257S-260S.

Berg AH, Combs TP, Scherer PE. (2002). ACRP30/adiponectin: an adipokine regulating glucose and lipid metabolism. <u>Trends in Endocrinology and Metabolism 13</u>, 84-89.

Blankson H, Stakkestad JA, Fagertun H, Thom E, Wadtein J & Gudmundsen O. (2000). Conjugated linoleic acid reduces body fat mass in overweight and obese humans. Journal of Nutrition 130, 2943-2948.

Bligh EG & Dyer WJ. (1959). A rapid method of total lipid extraction and purification. <u>Canadian Journal of Biochemistry and Physiology 37</u>, 911-917.

Boustani S, Causse JE, Descomps B, Monnier L, Mendy F, Crastes det Paulet A. (1989). Direct in vivo characterization of delta 5 desaturase activity in humans by deuterium labeling: effect of insulin. <u>Metabolism 38</u>, 315-321.
Bouthegourd J-C, Even PC, Gripois D, Tiffon B, Blouquit M-F, Roseau S, Lutton C, Torne D & Marin J-C. (2002). A CLA mixture revent body trigyceride accumulation without affecting energy expenditure in syrian hamsters. Journal of Nutrition 132, 2682-2689.

Braissant O, Foufelle F, Scotto C, Dauca M & Wahli W. (1997). Differential expression of peroxisome proliferator-activated receptors: tissue distribution of PPAR $\alpha$ ,  $\beta$  and  $\gamma$  in the adult rat. Endocrinology 137, 354-366.

Brenner RR. (1971). The desaturation step in the animal biosynthesis of polyunsaturated fatty acids. <u>Lipids 6</u>, 567-565.

Brenner RR. (2003). Hormonal modulatin of  $\Delta^6$  and  $\Delta^5$  desaturase: case of diabetes. Prostaglandins, Leukotrienes and Essentail Fatty Acids 68, 151-162.

Bretillon L, Chardigny JM Gegoire S, Berdeauz O & Sebedio JL. (1999). Effects of conjugated linolecd acid isomers on the hepatic microsoml desaturation activities in vitro. Lipids 34, 965-969.

Brix, AE, Elgavish A, Nagy TR, Gower BA, Rhead WJ & Wood PA. (2002). Evaluation of liver fatty acid oxidation in the leptin-deficient obese mouse. <u>Molecular</u> <u>Genetics and Metabolism 75</u>, 219-226.

Brodie AE, Manning VA, Ferguson KR, Jewell DE & Hu CY. (1999). Conjugated linoleic acid inhibits differentiation of pre- and post-confluent 3T3-L1 preadipocytes but inhibits cell proliferation only in preconfluent cells. <u>Journal of</u> <u>Nutrition 12</u>, 602-606.

Brown JM, Sandberg Boysen M, Chung S, Fabiyi O, Morrison RF, Mandrup S & McIntosh MK. (2004). Conjugated linoleic acid induces human adipocyte delipidation. Autocrine/paracrine regulation of MEK/ERK signaling by adipocytokines. Journal of Biological Chemistry 279, 26735-26747.

Brown JM, Sandberg Boysen M, Soren SJ, Morrison RF, Storkson RL-C, Pariza M, Mandrup S & McIntosh MK. (2003). Isomer-specific regulation of metabolism and PPAR $\gamma$  signaling by CLA in human preadipoytes. Journal of Lipid Research 44, 1287-1300.

Canadian Diabetes Association (CDA) (2001). Advocacy. Diabetes report card 2001. [On-line]. Available: <u>http://www.diabetes.ca/Section\_Advocacy/adv\_reportcard</u> 2001.asp. July 25, 2002, 16:25 hrs.

Chardigny JM, Hasselwander O, Genty M, Kraemer K, Ptock A & Sebedio JL. (2003). Effect of conjugated FA on feed intake, body composition, and liver FA in mice. Lipids 38, 895-902.

Chiellini C, Santini F, Marsili A, Berti P, Bertacca A, Pelosini C, Scartabelli G, Pardini E, Lopez-Soriano J, Centoni R, Ciccarone AM, Benzi L, Vitti P, Del Prato S, Pinchera A, Maffei M. (2004). Serum haptoglobin: a novel marker of adiposity in humans. <u>Clinical Endocrinology and Metabolism 89</u>, 2678-2683.

Chiellini C, Bertacca A, Novelli SE, Gorgun CZ, Ciccarone A, Giordano A, Zu H, Soukas A, Costa M, Gandini D, Dimitri R Bottone P, Cecchetti P, Pardini E, Perego L, Navalesi R, Folli F, Benzi L, Cinti S, Friedman JM, Hotamisligil GS & Maffei M. (2002). Obesity modulates the expression of haptoglobin in the white adipose tissue via TNFα. Journal of Cellular Physiology 190, 251-258.

Cho HP, Nakamura MT & Clarke SD. (1999) Cloning, expression and nutritional regulation of mammalian  $\Delta 6$  desaturase. Journal of Biological Chemistry 274, 471-477.

Cho HP, Nakamura MT & Clarke SD. (1999). Cloning, expression and nutritional regulation of mammalian  $\Delta 5$  desaturase. Journal of Biological Chemistry 274, 37335-37339..

Choi Y, Kim Y-C, Han Y-B, Park Y, Pariza MW & Ntambi JM. (2000). The trans 10, cis 12 isomer of conjugated linoleic acid downregulates stearoyl-coA desaturase 1 gene expression in 3T3-L1 adipocytes. Journal of Nutrition 130, 1920-1924.

Christie WW. (2002). Methylation of fatty acids. <u>Preparation of methyl esters – part 2</u>. [On-line]. Available: <u>http://www.lipid.co.uk/infores/topics/methests/index.htm</u>. August 3, 2002, 13:25 hrs.

Clarke SD. (2000). Polyunsaturated fatty acid regulation of gene transcription: a mechanism to improve energy balance and insulin resistance. <u>British Journal of</u> <u>Nutrition 83</u> (Suppl. 1), S59-S66.

Clement L, Porier H, Niot I, Bocher V, Guerre-Millo M, Krief S, Staels B & Besnard P. (2002). Dietary trans-10, cis-12 conjugated linoleic acid induces hyperinsulinemia and fatty liver in the mouse. Journal of Lipid Research 43, 1400-1409.

Cortez MY, Torgan CE, Brozinick JT Jr, Ivy JL. (1991). Insulin resistance of obese Zucker rats exercise trained with two different intensities. American Journal of Physiology: Endocrinology and Metabolism 261, E613-E619.

Czauderana M, Kowlczyk J, Wasowska I, Niedzwiedzka KM & Patuszewska B. (2003). The effects of selenium and conjugated linoleic acid (CLA) isomers on fatty acid composition, CLA isomer content in tisses, and growth of rats. Journal of Animal and Feed Sciences 12, 865-881.

Dal Ponte DB, Fogt DL, Jacob S, Henriksen EJ. (1998). Interactions of captopril and verapamil on glucose tolerance and insulin action in an animal model of insulin resistance. <u>Metabolism 47</u>, 982-987.

Dana SL, Hoener PA, Bilakovics JM, Crombie DL, Ogilvie KM, Kauffman RF, Mukherjee R & Paterniti Jr. JR. (2001). Peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor subtype-specific regulation of hepatic and peripheral gene expression in the Zucker diabetic rat. <u>Metabolism 50</u> (8), 963-971.

DeBose-Boyd RA, Ou J, Brown MS, Goldstein JL. (2001). Expression of sterol regulatory element-binding protein 1c (SREBP-1c) mRNA in rat hepatoma cells requires endogenous LXR ligands. <u>Proceedings of the National Academy of Science USA 98,</u> 1477-1482.

Degrace P, Demizieux L, Gresti J, Chardigny J-M, Sebedio J-L & Clouet P. (2004). Hepatic steatosis is not due to impaired fatty acid oxidation capacities in C57BL/6J mice fed the conjugated trans-10,cis-12-isomer of linoleic acid. Journal of Nutrition 134 861-867.

Degrace P, Demizieux L, Gresti J, Chardigny J-M, Sebedio J-L & Clouet P. (2003). Association of liver steatosis with lipid oversecretion and hypotriglyceridaemia in C57BL/6j mice fed trans-10, cis-12-linoleic acid. <u>FEBS Letters 546</u>, 335-339.

Demizieux L, Degrace P, Gresti J, Loriau O, Noel J-P, Chardigny J-M, Sebedio J-L & Clouet P. (2003). Conjugated linoleic cid isomers in mitochondria: evidence for and alteration of fatty acid oxidation. Journal of Lipid Research 43, 2112-2122.

Desvergne, B & Whali, W. (1999). Peroxisome Proliferator-Activated Receptors: Nuclear Control of Metabolism. <u>Endocrine Reviews 20</u>, 649-688.

Dobrzyn A & Ntambi JM. (2004). The role of stearoyl-coA desaturase in body weight regulation. <u>Trends in Cardiovascular Medicine 14</u>, 77-81.

Ealey KN, El-Sohemy A & Archer MC. (2002). Effects of dietary conjugated linoleic aci on the expression of uncoupling proteins in mice and rats. <u>Lipids 37</u>, 853-861.

Eder K, Slomma N & Becker K. (2002). Trans-10,c-12 conjugated linoleic acid suppresses the desaturation of linoleic and  $\alpha$ -linolenic acids in HepG2 cells. Journal of Nutrition 132, 1115-1121.

Engstrom G, Hedblad B, Stavenow L, Lind P, Janzon L, Lindgarde F. (2003). Inflammation-sensitive plasma proteins are associated with future weight gain. <u>Diabetes</u> 52, 2097-101.

Ens JG, Ma DWL, Cole KS, Field CJ & Clandinin MT. (2001). An assessment of c9,t11 linoleic acid intake in a small group of young Canadians. <u>Nutrition Research 21</u>, 955-960.

Evans M, Geigerman C, Cook J, Curtis L, Kuebler B & McIntosh M. (2000). Conjugated linoleic acid suppresses triglyceride accumulation and induces apoptosis in 3T3-L1 preadipocytes. <u>Lipids 35</u> (8), 899-910.

Evans M, Park Y, Pariza M, Curtis L, Kuebler B & McIntosh M. (2001). Trans-10, cis-12 conjugated linoleic acid reduces triglyceride content while differentially affecting peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor  $\gamma 2$  and aP2 expression in 3T3-L1 preadipocytes. Lipids 36, 1223-1232.

Eyjolfson V, Spriet L & Dyck D. (2004). Conjugated linoleic acid improves insulin sensitivity in young, sedentary humans. <u>Medicine and Science in Sports and Exercise 36</u>, 814-820.

Fan C-Y, Pan J, Usuda N, Yeldandi AV, Rao MS, Reddy JK. (1998). Steatohepatitis, spontaneous peroxisome proliferation and liver tumors in mice lacking peroxisomal fatty acyl-coA oxidase: implications for peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor alpha natural ligand metabolism. Journal of Biological Chemistry 273, 15639-15645.

Ferdinandusse S, Denis S, Mooifer PAW, Zhang Z, Reddy JK, Spector AA & Wanders RJA. (2001). Identification of the peroxisomal  $\beta$ -oxidation enzymes involved in the biosynthesis of docosahexaenoic acid. Journal of Lipid Research 42, 1987-1995.

Festa A, D'Agostino R, Howard G, Mykkanen L, Tracy R & Haffner S. (2000). Chronic subclinical inflammation as part of the insulin resistance syndrome: The Insulin Resistance Atherosclerosis Study (IRAS). <u>Circulation 102</u>, 42-47.

Field CJ, Ryan EA, Thomson BR & Clandinin MT. (1988). Dietary fat and the diabetic state alter insulin binding and the fatty acyl composition of the adipocyte plasma membrane. <u>Biochemistry Journal 253</u>, 417-424..

Field CJ, Ryan EA, Thoson ABR & Clandinin MT. (1990). Diet fat composition alters membrane phospholipid composition, insulin binding and glucose metabolism in adipocytes from control and diabetic animals. Journal of Biological Chemistry 265, 11143-11150.

Frayn KN. (2000). Visceral fat and insulin resistance – causative or correlative? British Journal of Nutrition 83, Suppl. 1, S71-S77.

Gaullier JM, Halse J, Hoye K, Kristiansen K, Fagertun H, Vik H & Gudmundsen O. (2004). Conjugated linoleic acid supplementation for 1 y reduces body fat mass in healthy overweight humans. Journal of Clinical Nutrition 79, 1118-25.

Gorla-Bajszczak A, Siegrist-Kaiser C, Boss O, Burger AG & Meier CA. (2000). Expression of peroxisome proliferator-activated receptors in lean and obese Zucker rats. European Journal of Endocrinology 142, 71-78. Granlund L, Juvet LK, Pedersen JI & Nebb HI. (2003). Trans10,cis12-conjugated linoleic acid prevents triacylglycerol accumulation in adipocytes by acting as a PPAR $\gamma$  modulator. Journal of Lipid Research 44, 1441-1452.

Griinari JM, Dwyer DA, McGuire MA, Bauman DE, Palmquist DL & Nurmela KVV. (1998). Trans-octadecenoic acids and mild fat depression in lactating dairy cows. Journal of Dairy Science 81, 1251-1261.

Groop L. (2000). Genetics of metabolic syndrome. <u>British Journal of Nutrition</u> <u>83</u>, Suppl. 1, S39-S48.

Guerre-Millo M. (1996). Glucose transporters in obesity. <u>Proceedings of the</u> <u>Nutrition Society 55</u>: 237-244.

Hargrave KM, Li CL, Meyer BJ, Kachman SD, Hartzell DL, Della-Fera MA, Miner JL & Baile CA. (2002). Adipose depletion and apoptosis induced by trans-10, cis-12 conjugated linoleic acid in mice. <u>Obesity Research 10</u>, 1284-1290.

Hargrave KM, Azin MJ, Kachman SD & Miner JL. (2003). Conjugated linoleic acid does not improve insulin tolerance in mice. <u>Obesity Research 11</u>, 1104-1115.

Henriksen EJ, Teachey MK, Taylor ZC Jacob S, Ptock A, Kramer K & Hasselaner O. (2003). Isomer-specific actions of conjugated linoleic acid on mucle gluose transport in the obese Zucker rat. <u>American Journal of Physiology: Endocrinology</u> and <u>Metabolism 285</u>, E98-E105.

Herbel BK, McGuire MK, McGuire MA & Shultz TD. (1998). Safflower oil consumption does not increase plasma conjugated linoleic acid concentration in humans. <u>American Journal of Clinical Nutrition 67</u>, 332-337.

Hoist D & Grimaldi PA. (2002). New factors in the regulation of adipose differentiation and metabolism. <u>Current Opinion in Lipidology 13</u>, 241-245.

Horton JD, Goldstein JL & Brown MS. (2002). SREBPs: activators of the complete program of cholesterol and fatty acid synthesis in the liver. Journal of Clinical Investigation 109 (9), 1125-1131.

Houseknecht KL, Vanden Heuvel JP, Moya-Camarena SY, Portocarrero CP, Peck LW, Nickel KP & Belury MA. (1998). Dietary conjugated linoleic acid normalizes impaired glucose tolerance in the Zucker diabetic fatty fa/fa rat. <u>Biochemical and Biophysical Research Communications 244</u>: 678-682.

Jackson Laboratory (2004). JAX mice data sheet. [On-line]. Availbable: <u>http://jaxmice.jax.org/jaxmice-cgi/jaxmicedb.cgi?objtype=pricedetail&stock=000664</u>. September 19, 2004. 12:25 hours.

Jahreis G & Kraft J. (2002). Sources of conjugated linoleic acid in the human diet. Lipid Technology 14, 29-32.

Jang IS, Hwang DY, Lee JE, Kime YK, Kang TS, Hwang JH, Lim CH, Chae KR, Jeong JH & Cho S. (2003). Effects of conjugated linoleic acid and stearic acid on apoptosis of the INS-1  $\beta$ -cells and pancreatic islets isolated from Zucker obese (fa/fa) rats. Asian-Australian Journal of Animal Science 16 (7), 1060-1065.

Kamphuis MMJW, Lejeune MPGM, Saris WHM & Westerterp-Plantenga MS. (2003). The effect of conjugated linoleic acid supplementation after weight loss on body weight regain, body composition, and resting metabolic rate in overweight subjects. International Journal of Obesity 27, 840-847.

Kang K, Miyazaki M, Ntambi JM & Pariza MW. (2004). Evidence that the antiobesity effect of conjugated linoleic acid is independent of effects on stearoyl-CoA desaturase1 expression and enzyme activity. <u>Biochemical and Biophysical Research</u> <u>Communications 315</u>, 532-537.

Katz A, Nambi SS, Kieren M, Baron AD, Follmann DA, Sullivan G & Quon MJ. (2000). Quantitative insulin sensitivity check index: A simples, accurate method for assessing insuin sensitivity in humans. Journal of Clinical Endocrinology & Metabolism 85, 2402-2410.

Kelley DS, Bartolini GL, Warren JM, Simon VA, Makey BE & Erickson KL. (2004). Contrasting effects of t10,c12- and c9,t11-conjugated linolecid acid isomers on the fatty acid profiles of mouse liver lipids. <u>Lipids 29</u>, 145-141.

Kelly ML, Berry JR, Dwyer DA, Griniari JM, Chouinard PY, Van Amburgh, ME & Bauman DE. (1998). Dietary fatty acid sources affect conjugated linoleic acid concentrations in milk form lactating dairy cows. Journal of Nutrition 128: 881-885.

Kemmer NM, McKinney KH, Xiao SY, Singh H, Murray R, Abdo B, Eledrisi M. (2001). High prevelance of NASH among Mexican American females with type II diabetes mellitus. <u>Gastroenterology 120</u>, A117.

Kepler CR, Hirons KP, McNeill JJ & Tove SB. (1966). Intermediates and products of the biohydrogenation of linoleic acid by Butyrivibrio fibrosovens. Journal of Biological Chemistry 241, 1350-1354.

Khan SA & Vanden Heuel JP. (2003). Role of nuclear receptors in the regulation of gene expression by dietary fatty acids (review). Journal of Nutritional Biochemistry 14, 554-567.

Kim K-H & Tae H-J. (1994). Pattern and regulation of acetyl-CoA carboxylase gene expression. Journal of Nutrition 124, 1273S-1283S.

Kliewer SA, Sundeth SS, Jones SA, Brown PJ, Wisely GB, Koble CS, Devchand P, Wahlie W, Willson TM, Lenhard JM & Lehmann J. (1997). Fatty acids and eicosanoids regulate gene expression through direct interactions with peroxisome proliferator-activated receptors alpha and gamma. <u>Proceedings of the National Academy of Science, USA 94</u>, 4318-4323.

Koba K, Akahoshi A, Yamasaki M, Tanaka K, Yamada K, Iwata T, Kamegai T, Tsutsumi K & Sugano M. (2002). Dietary conjugated linolenic acid in relation to CLA differently modifies body fat mass and serum and liver lipid levels in rats. <u>Lipids 37</u>, 343-350.

Lee KN, Pariza MW & Ntambi JM. (1998). Conjugated linoleic acid decreases stearoyl-coA desaturase mRNA expression. <u>Biochemical and Biophysical Research</u> <u>Communications 248</u>, 817-821.

Le Roith D & Zick Y. (2001). Recent advances in our understanding of insulin action and insulin resistance. <u>Diabetes Care 24</u>, 588-597.

Latruffe N & Vamecq J. (1997). Persoxisome proliferator-activated receptors (PPARs) as regulators of lipid metabolism. <u>Biochimie 79</u>, 81-94.

Lewis GF, Carpentier A, Adeli K & Giacca A. (2002). Disordered fat storage and mobilization in the pathogenesis of insulin resistance and type 2 Diabetes. <u>Endocrine</u> <u>Reviews 23</u>, 201-229.

Lin H, Boylston TK, Chang MJ, Luedecke LO & Shultz TD. (1995). Survey of the conjugated linoleic acid contents of dairy products. <u>Journal of Dairy Science 78</u>, 2358-2365.

Liu RH, Mizuta M, Kurose T & Matsukura S. (2002). Early events involved in the development of insulin resistance in Zucker fatty rat. <u>International Journal of Obesity</u> 26: 318-326.

Marceau P, Biron S, Hould FS, Marceau S, Simard S, Thung SN & Kral JG. (1999). Liver pathology and the metabolic syndrome X in severe obesity. Journal of <u>Clinical Endocrinology and Metabolism 84</u>, 1513-1517.

Martin J-C, Sebedio J-L, Caselli C, Pimont C, Martine L & Bernard A. (2000). Lymphatic delivery and in vitro pancreatic lipase hydrolysis of glycerol esters of conjugated linoleic acids in rats. Journal of Nutrition 130, 1108-1114.

Matsuda M & DeFronzo RA. (1999). Insulin sensitivity indicies obtained from oral glucose tolerance testing. Comparison wih the euglycemic insulin clamp. <u>Diabetes</u> <u>Care 22</u>, 1462-1470.

Matsuzaka T, Shimano H, Yahagi N, Amemiya-Kudo M, Yoshikawa N, Hasty AH, Tamura Y, Osuga J, Okazaki H, Iizuka Y, Takahashi A, Sone H, Gotoda T, Ishibashi S & Yamada N. (2002). Dual regulation of mouse  $\Delta^5$ - and  $\Delta^6$ -desaturase gene expression by SREBP-1 and PPAR- $\alpha$ . Journal of Lipid Research 43, 107-114.

Matthews DR, Hosker JP, Rudenki AS, Naylor BA, Treacher DF & Turner RC. (1985). Homeostasis model assessment: insulin resistance and  $\beta$ -cell function from fasting plasma glucose and insulin concentrations in man. <u>Diabetologia 28</u>, 412-419.

McGuire MK, McGuire MA, Ritzenthaler K & Shultz TD. (1999). Dietary sources and intakes of conjugated linoleic acid intake in humans. In <u>Advances in</u> <u>Conjugated Linoleic Acid Research, vol. 1</u>, Yurawecz MP, Mossoba MM, Kramer JKG, Pariza MW & Nelson GJ (Eds), AOCS Press, Champain, Illinois, 369-377.

McCullough AJ. (2002). Update on nonalcoholic fatty liver disease. Journal of Clinical Gastroenterology 34, 255-262.

Meadus WJ, MacInnis R & Dugan MER. (2002). Prolonged dietary treatment wit conjugated linoleic acid stimulates procine muscle peroxisome proliferators activated receptor  $\gamma$  and glutamine-fructose minotransferase gene expression in vivo. Journal of Molecular Endocrinology 28, 79-86.

Medina EA, Horn WF, KeimNL, Keim NL, Havel PJ, Benito P, Kelley DS, Nelson GJ & Erickson KL. (2000). Conjugated linoleic acid supplementation in humans: effects on circulating leptin concentrations and appetite. <u>Lipids 35</u>, 783-788.

Meuillet EJ, Leray V, Hubert P, Leray C & Cremel G. (1999). Incorporation of exogenous lipids modulates insulin signaling in the hepatoma cell line, HepG2. <u>Biochemica et Biophysica Acta 1454</u>, 38-48.

Miyazaki M, Dobrzyn A, Sampath H, Lee S-H, Chi Man W, chu K, Peters JM, Gonzalez FJ & Ntambi JM. (2004). Reduced adiposity and liver steatosis by stearoyl-CoA desaturase are independent of peroxisome priliferator-activated receptor-α. Journal of Biological Chemistry 279, 35017-35024.

Michelle KM, Annette PT, Donald BJ. (1999). Arachidonic acid and PGE2 regulation of hepatic lipogenic gene expression. Journal of Lipid Research 40, 1045.

Mir PS, Okine EK, Goonewardene L, He ML & Mir Z. (2003). Effects of synthetic conjugated linoleic acid (CLA) or bio-formed CLA as high CLA bee on rat growth and adipose tissue development. <u>Canadian Journal of Animal Science 83</u>, 583-592.

Montanaro MA, Rimoldi OJ, Igal RA, Montenegro S, Tarres MC, Martinez SM & Brenner RR. (2003). Hepatic delta9, delta6, and delta5 desaturations in non-insulin deendent diabetes mellitus eSS rats. Lipids 38, 827-832.

Mougios V, Matsakas A, Petridou A, Ring S, Sagredos A, Melissopoulou, A, Tsigilis N & Nikolaidis M. (2001). Effect of supplementation with conjugated linoleic acid on human serum lipids and body fat. Journal of Nutritional Biochemistry 12, 585-594.

Moya-Camarena SY & Belury MA. (1999). Species differences in the metabolism and regulation of gene expression by conjugated linoleic acid. <u>Nutrition</u> <u>Reviews 57</u>, 336-340

Moya-Camarena SY, Vanden Heuvel JP, Blanchard SG, Leesnitzer LA & Belury MA. (1999). Conjugated linoleic acid is a potent naturally occurring ligand and activator of PPARα. Journal of Lipid Research 40, 1426-1433.

Myllynen P, Koivisto V & Nikkia E. (1987). Glucose intolerance and insulin resistance accompany immobilization. <u>Academy of Med Scandanavia 222</u>, 75-81.

Nadler ST & Attie AD. (2001). Please pass the chips: Genomic insights into obesity and diabetes. Journal of Nutrition 131, 2078-2081.

Nagao K, Inoue N, Wang Y-M & Yanagita T. (2003). Conjugated linoleic acid enhances plasma adiponectin level and alleviates hyperinsulinemia and hypertension in zucker diabetic fatty (fa/fa) rats. <u>Biochemical and Biophysical Research Communications</u> <u>310</u>, 562-566.

Nagao K, Wang Y-M, Inoue N, Han S-Y, Buang Y, Nada T, Kouda N, Okamatsu H & Yangita T. (2003). The 10trans, 12cis isomer of conjugated linoleic acid promotes energy metabolism in OLETF rats. <u>Nutrition 19</u>, 652-656.

Nakamura MT & Nara TY. (2003). Essential fatty acid synthesis and its regulation in mammals. <u>Prostaglandinds, Leukotrienes and Essential Fatty Acids 68</u>, 145-150.

Nakanishi T, Oikawa D, Koiutoku T, Hirakawa H, Kido Y, Tetsuya T & Furuse M. (2004).  $\gamma$ -Linoleic acid prevents conjugatd linoleic acid-induced fatty liver in mice. Nutrition 20, 390-393

Nara TY, He WS, Tang C, Clarke SD, Nakamura MT. (2002). The E-box like sterol regulatory element mediates the suppression of human Delta-6 desaturase gene by highly unsaturated fatty acids. <u>Biochemical and Biophysical Research Communications</u> 296, 111-117.

Navarro V, Zabala A, Macarulla MT, Fernndez-Quintela A, Rodriguz VM, Simon E & Portillo MP. (2003). Effects of conjugated linoleic acid on body fat accumulation and serum lipids in hamsters fed an atherogenic diet. Journal of Physiological Biochemistry 59, 193-200.

Nishida S, Segawa T, Murai I & Nakagawa S. (2002). Long-term melatonin administration reduces hyperinsulinemia and improves the altered fatty-acid compositions in type 2 diabetic rats via the restoration of delta-5 desaturase activity. Journal of Pineal Research 32, 26-33.

Noone EJ, Roche HM, Nugent AP & Gibney MJ. (2002). The effect of dietary supplementation using isomeric lblends of conjugated linoleic acid on lipid metabolism in healthy human subjects. <u>British Journal of Nutrition 88</u>, 243-251.

Ntambi JM, Choi Y & Kim Y-C. (1999). Regulation of stearoyl-coA desaturase by conjugated linoleic acid. In <u>Advances in Conjugated Linoleic Acid Research, vol. 1</u>, Yurawecz MP, Mossoba MM, Kramer JKG, Pariza MW & Nelson GJ (Eds), AOCS Press, Champain, Illinois, 340-347.

Oku H, Wongtangtintharn S, Iwasaki H & Toda T. (2003). Conjugated linoleic acid (CLA) inhbits fatty acid synthetase activity in vitro. <u>Bioscience, Biotechnology and</u> Biochemistry 67, 1584-1586.

Oller do Nasimento C, Hunter L & Trayhurn P. (2004). Regulation of haptoglobin gene expression in 3T3-L1 adipocytes by cytokines, catecholamines, and PPARγ. Biochemical and Biophysical Research Communications 313, 702-708.

Ostrowska E, Suster D, Muralitharan M, Cross RF, Leury BJ, Bauman DE & Dunshea FR. (2003a). Conjugated linoleic acid decreases fat accretion in pigs: evaluation by dual-energy X-ray absorptiometry. <u>British Journal of Nutrition 89</u>, 219-229.

Ostrowska E, Cross RF, Muralitharan M, Bauman DE & Dunshea FR. (2003b). Dietary conjugatd linoleic acid differentially alters fatty acid composition and increases conjugated linoleic acid content in porcine adipose tissue. <u>British Journal of Nutrition</u> 90, 915-928.

Ou, J, Tu H, Shan B, Luk A, DeBose-Boyd RA, Bashmakov Y, Brown MS & Goldstein JL. (2001). Unsaturated fatty acids inhibit transcription of the sterol regulatory element-binding protein-1c (SREBP-1c) gene by antagonizing ligand-dependent activation of the LXR. <u>Proceedings of the National Academy of Science USA 98</u>, 6027-6032.

Palmquist DI & Santora JE. (1999). Endogenous synthesis of rumenic acid in rodents and humans. In <u>Advances in Conjugated Linoleic Acid Research, vol. 1</u>, Yurawecz MP, Mossoba MM, Kramer JKG, Pariza MW & Nelson GJ (Eds), AOCS Press, Champain, Illinois, 201-208.

Pariza MW. (1997). Conjugated linoleic acid, a newly recognised nutrient. <u>Chemical Index</u>, 464-466.

Parodi PW. (1999). Conjugated linoleic acid: the early years. In <u>Advances in</u> <u>Conjugated Linoleic Acid Research, vol. 1</u>, Yurawecz MP, Mossoba MM, Kramer JKG, Pariza MW & Nelson GJ (Eds), AOCS Press, Champain, Illinois, 1-11.

Peters JM, Park Y, Gonzalez FJ & Pariza MW. (2001). Influence of conjugated linoleic acid on body composition and target gene expression in peroxisome proliferatoractivated receptor alpha-null mice. <u>Biochemistry and Biophysics Acta 1533</u> (3), 233-42.

Petridou A, Mougios V & Sagredos A. (2003). Supplementation with CLA: isomer incorporation into serum lipids and effect on body fat of women. <u>Lipids 38</u>, 805-811.

Purves RD. (1992). Optimum numerical integration methods for estimation of area-under-the curve (AUC) and area-under-the-moment curve (AUMC). Journal of Pharmacokinetics and Biopharmacy 20, 211-227.

Rahman SM, Huda MN, Nasir Uddin M & Akhteruzzaman S. (2002). Short-term administration of conjugated linoleic aid reduces liver triglyceride concentration and phosphatidate phosphohyfrlse activity in OLETF rats. Journal of Biochemistry and Molecular Biology 35, 494-497.

Rahman SM, Wang Y-M, Youtsumoto H, Cha J-Y, Han S-Y, Inoue S & Yanagita T. (2001). Effects of conjugated linoleic acid on serum leptin concentration, bady-fat accumulation, and  $\beta$ -oxidation of fatty acid in OLETF rats. <u>Nutrition 17</u> (5), 385-390.

Rahid S, Uffelman KD & Lewis GF. (2002). The mechanism of HDL lowering in hypertriglyceridemic, insulin-resistant states. Journal of Diabetes and Its Complications 16, 24-28.

Ravussin E & Bogardus C. (2000). Energy balance and weight regulation: genetics versus environment. <u>British Journal of Nutrition 83</u>, Suppl. 1, S17-S20.

Ravussin E & Gautier JF. (1999). Metabolic predictors of weight gain. International Journal of Obesity 23, 37-41.

Reaney MJT, Liu Y-D & Westcott ND. (1999). Commercial production of conjugated linoleic acid. In <u>Advances in Conjugated Linoleic Acid Research, vol. 1</u>, Yurawecz MP, Mossoba MM, Kramer JKG, Pariza MW & Nelson GJ (Eds), AOCS Press, Champain, Illinois, 39-54.

Reeves PG, Nielsen FH & Fahey Jr. GC. (1993). AIN-93 purified diets for laboratory rodents: final report of the American institute of nutrition Ad Hoc writing committee on the reformulation of the AIN-76A rodent diet. <u>Journal of Nutrition 123</u>, 1939-1951.

Riserus U, Basu S, Jovinge S, Mordin Fredrikson G, Arnlov J & Vessby B. (2002a). Supplementation with conjugated linoleic acid causes isomer-dependent oxidative stress and elevated C-reactive protein. A potential link to fatty acid-induced insulin resistance. <u>Circulation 106</u>, 1925-1929.

Riserus U, Arner P, Brismar K & Bessby B. (2002b). Treatment with dietary trans10cis12 conjugated linoleic acid causes isomer-specific insulin resistance in obese men with the metabolic syndrome. <u>Diabetes Care 25</u>, 1516-1521.

Riserus, U., Smedman, A., Basu, S. & Vessby, B. (2003). CLA and body weight regulation in humans. <u>Lipids 38</u>, 133-137.

Roche HM, Noone E, Nugent A & Gibney MJ. (2001). Conjugated linoleic acid: a novel therapeutic nutrient? <u>Nutrition Research Reviews 14</u>, 173-187.

Roche HM, Noone E, Sewter C, McBennett S, Savage D, Gibney MJ, O'Rahilly S & Vidal-Puig, A.J. (2002). Isomer-dependant metabolic effects of conjugated linoleic acid; insights from molecular markers sterol regulatory element-binding protein-1c and LXRα. <u>Diabetes 51</u>, 2037-2044.

Rosen ED. (2002). The molecular control of adipogenesis, with special reference to lymphatic pathology. <u>Annals of the New York Academy of Science 979</u>, 143-158.

Ryder JW, Portocarrero CP, Song XM, Cui L, Yu M, Combatasisaris T, Galuska D, Bauman DE, Barbono DM, Charron MJ, Zierath JR & Houseknecht KL. (2001). Isomer-specific antidiabetic properties of conjugated linoleic acid. Improved glucose tolerance, skeletal muscle insulin action, and UCP-2 gene expression. <u>Diabetes 50</u>, 1149-1157.

Saebo A. (2003). Commerical synthesis of conjugated linoleate. In <u>Advances in</u> <u>Conjugated Linoleic Acid Research, vol. 2</u>, Sebedio J-L, Christie WW & Adlof (Eds), AOCS Press, Champain, Illinois, 71-81.

Satory DL & Smith SB. (1999). Conjugated linoleic acid inhibits proliferation but stimulates lipid filling murine 3T3-L1 preadipocytes. Journal of Nutrition 129, 92-97.

Schmidt MI, Duncan BB, Sharrett AR, Lindberg G, Savage PJ, Offenbacher S, Azambuja MI, Tracy RP, Heiss G. (1999). Markers of inflammation and prediction of diabetes mellitus in adults (Atherosclerosis Risk in Communities study): a cohort study. Lancet 15, 1649-52.

Sebedio JL, Angioni E, Chardingy JM, Gregoire S, Juaneda P & Berdeaux O. (2001). The effect of conjugated linoleic acid isomers on fatty acid profiles of liver and adipose tissues and their conversion to isomers of 16:2 and 18:3 conjugated fatty acids in rats. Lipids 36 (6), 575-582.

Sebedio J-L, Chardigny JM & Berdeaux O. (2003). Metabolism of conjugated linoleic acids. In <u>Advances in Conjugated Linoleic Acid Research, vol. 2</u>, Sebedio J-L, Christie WW & Adlof (Eds), AOCS Press, Champain, Illinois, 259-265.

Seidell JC. (1998). Time trends in obesity: an epidemiological perspective. Hormone and Metabolic Research 21, 155-158.

Sergiel J-P, Chardigny J-M, Sebedio J-L, Berdeaux O, Juaneda P, Loriau, O, Pasquis B & Noel J-P. (2001). B-oxidation of conjugated linoleic acid isomers and linoleic acid in rats. <u>Lipids 36</u>, 1327-1329.

Shils ME, Olson JA, Shike M & Ross AC. (1999). <u>Modern nutrition in health and</u> <u>disease</u>. Maryland: Williams & Wilkins.

Shimomura I, Bashmakov Y & Horton J. (1999). Increased levels of nuclear SREBP-1c associated with fatty livers in two mouse models of diabetes mellitus. <u>Journal</u> of Biological Chemistry 274 (42), 30028-30032.

Shimomura I, Bashmakov Y, Ikemoto S, Horton J, Brown MS & Goldstein JL. (1999). Insulin selectivity increases SREBP-1c mRNA in livers of rats with streptozotocin-induced diabetes. <u>Proceedings of the National Academy of Science, USA</u> <u>96</u> (24), 13656-13661.

Shimomura I, Hammer RE, Ikemoto S, Brown MS & Goldstein JL. (1999). Leptin reverses insulin resistance and diabetes mellitus in mice with congenital lipodystrophy. <u>Nature 401</u>, 73-76.

Shudo K, Yoda M, Nakano Y, Tobe K, Nagai R, Kimura S, Tomita M, Froguel P & Kadowaki T. (2001). The fat-derived hormone adiponectin reverses insulin resistance associated with both lipoatrophy and obesity. <u>Nature Medicine 7</u>, 941-946.

Sisk MB, Hausman DB, Martin RJ & Azain MJ. (2001). Dietary conjugated linoleic acid reduces adiposity in lean but not obese Zucker rats. Journal of Nutrition 131, 166-1674.

Smedman A & Vessby B. (2001). Conjugated linoleic acid supplementation in humans-metabolic effects. Lipids 36, 773-781.

Smith SB, Hively TS, Cortese GM, Han JJ, Chung KY, Castenada P, Gilbert CD, Adams VL & Mersmann HJ. (2002). Conjugated linoleic acid depresses the  $\Delta 9$ 

desaturase index and stearoyl conenzyme A desaturase enzyme activity in porcine subcutaneous adipose tissue. Journal of Animal Science 80, 2110-2115.

Sprecher H. (2000). Metabolism of highly unsaturated n-3 and n-6 fatty acids. Biochimica et Biophysica Acta 1486, 219-231.

Stangl GI. (2000). Conjugated linoleic acids exhibit a strong fat-to-lean partitionaing effect, reduce serum VLDL lipids and redistribute tissue lipids in food-restricted rats. Journal of Nutrition 130, 1140-1146.

Stefan N, Fritsche A, Haring H & Stumvoll M. (2001). Effect of experimental elevation of free fatty acids on insulin secretion and insulin sensitivity in healthy carriers of the Pro12Ala polymorphism of the peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor- $\gamma_2$  gene. Diabetes 50, 1143-1148.

Storlien LH, Baur LA, Kriketos AD, Pan DA, Cooney GJ, Jenkins AB, Calvert GD & Campbell LV. (1996). Dietary fats and insulin action. <u>Diabetiologia 39</u>, 321-631.

Strumvoll M & Haring H. (2002). The peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor- $\gamma_2$  Prol2Ala polymorphism. <u>Diabetes 51</u>, 2341-2347.

Sugano M, Akahoshi A, Koba K, Tanaka K, Okumura T, Matsuyama H, Goto Y, Miyazaki T, Murao K, Yamasaki M, Nonaka M & Yamada K. (2001). Dietary manipulations of body fat-reducing potential of conjugated linoleic acid in rats. Bioscience, Biotechnology and Biochemistry 65 (11), 2535-2541.

Tang C, Cho HP, Nakamura MT, Clarke SD. (2003). Regulation of human delta-6 desaturase gene transcription: identification of a functional direct repeat-1 element. Journal of Lipid Research 44, 686-95.

Takahashi Y, Kushiro M, Shinohar K & Ide T. (2003). Activity and mRNA levels of enzymes involved in hepatic fatty acid synthesis and oxidation in mice fed conjugated linoleic acid. <u>Biochemica et Biophysica Acta</u> 1631, 265-273.

Tamori Y, Masuge J, Nishino N & Kasuga M. (2002). Role of peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor- $\gamma$  in maintenance of the characteristics of mature 3T3-L1 adipocytes. Diabetes 51, 2045-2055.

Taskinen MR. (1995). Insulin resistance and lipoprotein metabolism (review). Current Opinion in Lipidology 6, 153-160.

Terpstra AHM, Beynen AC, Everts H, Socsis S, Katan MB & Zock PL. (2002). The decrease in body fat in mice fed conjugate linoleic acid is due to increases in energy expenditure and energy loss in the excreta. Journal of Nutrition 132, 940-945.

Thomas CL & Venes D. (Eds.). (1997). <u>Taber's Cyclopedic Medical Dictionary</u>. Philadelphia: F. A. Davis Company.

Truett GE, Walker JA & Harris RBS. (2000). A developmental switch effecting growth of fatty rats. <u>American Journal of Physiology: Regulatory Integrative</u> <u>Comparative Physiology 279</u>: R1956-R1963.

Tsuboyama-Kasaoka N, Miyazaki H, Kasaoka S & Ezaki, O. (2003). Increasing the amount of fat in a onjugated linoleic acid-supplemented diet reduces lipodystrophy in mice. Journal of Nutrition 133, 1793-1799.

Tsuboyama-Kasaoka N, Takahashi M, Tanemura K, Kim H-J, Tange T, Okuyama H, Masaaki K, Ikemoto S & Ezaki O. (2000). Conjugated linoleic acid supplementation reduces adipose tissue by apoptosis and develops lipodystrophy in mice. <u>Diabetes 49</u>, 1534-1542.

Unger RH, Zhour Y-T, & Orci L. (1999). Regulation of fatty acid homeostasis in cells: Novel role of leptin. <u>Proceedings of the National Academy of Science, USA 96</u>, 2327-2332.

Unger RH & Orci L. (2001). Diseases of liporegulation: new perspective on obesity and related disorders. <u>The FASEB Journal</u> 15: 312-321.

van Bilsen M, van der Vusse GJ, Gilde AJ, Lindhout M, van der Lee KA. (2002). Peroxisome proliferator-activated receptors: lipid binding proteins controling gene expression. <u>Molecular and Cell Biochemistry 239</u>, 131-8.

Vessby B. (2000). Dietary fat and insulin action in humans. <u>British Journal of</u> <u>Nutrition 83</u>, Suppl. 1, S91-S96.

Wang Y-M, Rahman SM, Nagao K, Han S-Y, Buang Y, Cha J-Y & Yanagita T. (2003). Conjugated linoleic acid reduces hepatic microsomal triacylglycerol transfer protein activity and hepatic triacylglycerol mass in obese rats. Journal of Oleo Science 52 (3), 129-134.

Warren JM, Simon VA, Bartolini G, Erickson KL, Mackey BE & Kelley DS. (2003). Trans-10,cis-12 CLA increases ier and deceses adipose tissue lipids in mice: possible roles of specific lipid metabolism genes. <u>Lipids 38</u>, 497-504.

White BD & Martin RJ. (1997). Evidence for a central mechanism of obesity in the Zucker rat: Role of neuropeptide Y and leptin. <u>Society for Experimental Biology and</u> <u>Medicine 214</u>: 222-232.

World Health Organization (WHO). (1998). The World Health Report 1998. Life in the 21<sup>st</sup> Century- a Vision for All. Geneva, Switzerland: WHO.

Xu A, Wang Y, Keshaw H, Xu LY, Lam KSL & Cooper GJS. (2003). The fatderived hormone adiponectin alleviates alcoholic and nonalcoholic fatty liver diseases in mice. Journal of Clinical Investigation 112, 91-100.

Xu H, Barnes GT, Yang Q, Tan G, Yang D, Chou CJ, Sole J, Nichols A, Ross JS, Tartaglia LA & Chen H. (2003). Chronic inflammation in fat plays a crucial role in the development of obesity-related insulin resistance. Journal of Clinical Investigation 112, 1821-1830.

Xu X, Storkson J, Kim S, Sugimoto K, Park Y & Pariza MW. (2003). Short-term intake of conjugated linoleic acid inhibits lipoprotein lipase and glucose metabolism but does not enhance lipolysis in mouse adipose tissue. Journal of Nutrition 133, 663-667.

Yamasaki M, Ikeda A, Oji M, Tanak Y, Hirao A, Kasai M, Iwata T, Tachiban H & Yamada K. (2003). Modulation of body fat and serum leptin levels by dietary conjugated linoleic acid in Sprague-Dawley rats fed various fat-level diets. <u>Nutrition 19</u>, 30-35.

Yamasaki M, Mansho K, Mishima H, Kasai M, Sugano M, Tachibana H & Yamada K. (1999). Dietary effect of conjugated linoleic acid on lipid levels in white adipose tissue of sprague-dawley rats. <u>Bioscience, Biotechnology and Biochemistry 63</u> (6), 1104-1106.

Younossi ZM, Diehl AM & Ong JP. (2002). Nonalcoholic fatty liver disease: an agenda for clinical research. <u>Hepatology 35</u> (4), 746-752.

Youseff W & McCullough AJ. (2002). Diabetes mellitus, obesity and hepatic steatosis. Seminars in Gastrointestinal Disease 13 (1), 17-30.

Yurawecz MP, Roach JAG, Sehat N, Mossoba MM, Kramer JKG, Fritsche J, Steinhart H & Ku Y. (1998). A new conjugated linoleic acid isomer, 7 trans, 9 cis octadecadienoic acid, in cow milk, cheese, beef and human milk and adipose tissue. Lipids 33, 803-809.

Yurkova N, Noto A, Zahradka J, Zirk M, Zahradka P & Taylor C. (2002). Dietary conjugated linoleic acid (CLA) reduces adipose ob mRNA expression and fatty liver concomitant with improved glucose tolerance in fa/fa Zucker rats. <u>American</u> Diabetes Association <u>Annual Meeting</u>, June 14-18.

Yurkova N, Noto A, Ryz T, Zahradka J, Zirk M, Zahradka P & Taylor C. (2003). Dietary conjugated linoleic acid (CLA) regulates PPAR-responsive genes and improves characteristics of the metabolic syndrome in insulin-resistant obese rats. <u>Workshop on</u> the Role of Conjugated Linoleic Acid in Human Health, March 13-15.

Zafrani ES. (2004). Non-alcoholic fatty liver disease: an emerging pathological spectrum. Virchows Archives 444, 3-12.

Zahradka P, Yurkova N, Litchie B, Moon MC, Del Rizzo DF & Taylor CG. (2004). Activation of peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor  $\alpha$  and  $\gamma$ 1 inhibits human smooth muscle cell proliferation. <u>Molecular and Cellular Biochemistry 246</u>, 105-110.

Zambell KL, Horn WF & Keim NL. (2001). Conjugated linoleic acid supplementation in humans: effects on fatty acid and glycerol kinetics. <u>Lipids 36</u>, 767-772.

Zambell KL, Keim NL, Van Loan MD, Gale B, Benito P, Kelley DS & Nelson GJ. (2000). Conjugated linoleic acid supplementation in humans: effects on body composition and energy expenditure. <u>Lipids 35</u>, 777-782.

Zinman B, Hanley AJG, Harris SB, Kwan J & Fantus IG. (1999). Circulating tumor necrosis factor- $\alpha$  concentrations in a native Canadian population with high rates of type 2 diabetes mellitus. Journal of Clinical Endocrinology and Metabolism 84, 272-278.

Zucker LM. & Zucker TF. (1961) Fatty, a new mutation in the rat. Journal of <u>Heredity 62</u>: 275-278.

146

## X. Appendices

<u> </u>	faCLA	faCTL	lnCLA	lnCTL		Pr>F	
	an a				Geno	Lipid	Geno x Lipid
Glucose (mmol/L)			a a constant de la co				
t=0	$8.13 \pm 0.29^{a}$	$9.28 \pm 0.87^{a}$	7.84 ± 0.41 <sup>a</sup>	$\begin{array}{c} 7.90 \pm \\ 0.49^a \end{array}$	0.1598	0.3091	0.3619
t=15	$12.66 \pm 0.90^{ab}$	$14.66 \pm 0.79^{a}$	$9.68 \pm \\ 0.70^{\circ}$	$10.72 \pm 0.35^{bc}$	<0.0001	0.0400	0.5070
t=30	12.84 ± 1.21 <sup>b</sup>	$16.59 \pm 0.67^{a}$	$10.78 \pm 0.56^{b}$	$11.42 \pm 1.49^{b}$	<0.0001	0.0085	0.0556
t=60	$13.13 \pm 1.01^{a}$	$14.86 \pm 1.87^{a}$	$9.64 \pm 0.59^{b}$	9.73 ± 0.59 <sup>b</sup>	0.0004	0.4096	0.4577
Insulin (pmol/L)							
t=0	$2096.11 \pm 248.20^{b}$	3331.23 ± 294.33 <sup>a</sup>	245.14 ± 23.09°	$301.17 \pm 39.66^{\circ}$	<0.0001	0.0042	0.0078
t=15	2966.33 ± 529.84 <sup>b</sup>	$5528.26 \pm 580.24^{a}$	$360.13 \pm 44.98^{\circ}$	690.64 ± 90.23 <sup>c</sup>	0.0127	0.0022	0.0124
t=30	$2055.68 \pm 149.48^{b}$	$4599.16 \pm 720.93^{a}$	475.70 ± 54.74°	615.88 ± 126.24°	<0.0001	0.0042	0.0087
t=60	$1680.81 \pm 113.94^{b}$	3319.00 ± 267.82 <sup>a</sup>	335.85± 33.83°	341.15 ± 42.11°	<0.0001	<0.0001	<0.0001

**Appendix 1**. Mean serum glucose and insulin in fa/fa and lean Zucker rats fed 0% or 1.5% CLA during Oral Glucose Tolerance Testing (OGTT)<sup>1</sup>

<sup>1</sup>Means±SEM; faCLA=fa/fa rats fed 1.5% CLA, faCTL=fa/fa rats fed 0% CLA, lnCLA=lean rats fed 1.5% CLA, lnCTL=lean rats fed 0% CLA, serum glucose n=10 rats/ diet group except: t=0 n=9 lnCTL, t=60 n=9 faCTL; serum insulin: n=10 rats/diet group except t=0 and t=15 lnCLA and lnCTL n=9, t=30 faCTL n=8, t=60 n=9 faCLA, n=8 faCTL, lnCLA and lnCTL; Means with difference superscript letters are significantly different (P<0.05) by Duncan's multiple range test; Main effects from ANOVA: Geno=genotype (fa/fa vs. lean rats), Lipid (0% vs. 1.5% CLA), and Geno x Lipid = Genotype x Lipid interaction